SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

# FORM 8-K

Current report filing

Filing Date: 2024-04-18 | Period of Report: 2024-04-17 SEC Accession No. 0001493152-24-015133

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

### **FILER**

#### Sanara MedTech Inc.

CIK:**714256**| IRS No.: **592220004** | State of Incorp.:**TX** | Fiscal Year End: **1231** Type: **8-K** | Act: **34** | File No.: **001-39678** | Film No.: **24853049** SIC: **3842** Orthopedic, prosthetic & surgical appliances & supplies Mailing Address 1200 SUMMIT AVE SUITE 414 FORT WORTH TX 76102 Business Address 1200 SUMMIT AVE SUITE 414 FORT WORTH TX 76102 817-529-2300

## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## FORM 8-K

#### **CURRENT REPORT**

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): April 17, 2024

### SANARA MEDTECH INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Texas	001-39678	59-2219994
(State or other jurisdiction	(Commission	(IRS Employer
of incorporation)	File Number)	Identification No.)
1200 Summit Avenue, Su		
Fort Worth, Texa	S	76102
(Address of principal executive offices)		(Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (817) 529-2300

(Former name or former address, if changed since last report)

Not Applicable

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below):

 $\square$  Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)

 $\Box$  Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)

Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

□ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	Trading	
Title of each class	Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value	SMTI	The Nasdaq Capital Market

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§240.12b-2 of this chapter).

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.  $\Box$ 

#### Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

#### Loan Agreement

On April 17, 2024 (the "Closing Date"), Sanara MedTech Inc. (the "Company") entered into a Term Loan Agreement (the "Loan Agreement"), by and among the Company, as borrower, the subsidiary guarantors party thereto from time to time (collectively, the "Guarantors"), CRG Servicing LLC, as administrative agent and collateral agent (the "Agent"), and the lenders party thereto from time to time, providing for a senior secured term loan of up to \$55.0 million (the "Loan"). The Loan Agreement provides for (i) \$15.0 million of the Loan to be borrowed on the Closing Date (the "First Borrowing") and (ii) up to an aggregate of \$40.0 million available for borrowing in two subsequent borrowings, *provided* that each such borrowing must be at least \$5.0 million or a multiple of \$5.0 million and occur between the Closing Date and June 30, 2025, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions, including that the First Borrowing having previously occurred and the Agent having received certain fees.

The Loan is due and payable on March 30, 2029 (the "Maturity Date"), absent any acceleration. Pursuant to the Loan Agreement, the proceeds of the Loan shall be used to repay the Cadence Term Loan (defined below), to pay fees and expenses related to the Loan Agreement, for certain permitted acquisitions and similar investments and for general working capital and corporate purposes.

The Loan bears interest at a per annum rate equal to 13.25% (subject to a 4.0% increase during an event of default), of which 8.00% must be paid in cash and 5.25% may, at the election of the Company, be deferred through the 19<sup>th</sup> quarterly Payment Date (defined below) by adding such amount to the aggregate principal loan amount, so long as no default or event of default under the Loan Agreement has occurred and is continuing. The Company is required to make quarterly interest payments on the final business day of each calendar quarter following the Closing Date, commencing on the first such date to occur at least 30 days after the Closing Date (each, a "Payment Date"). Interest is payable on each Payment Date in arrears with respect to the time between each Payment Date and upon the payment or prepayment of the Loan, ending on the Maturity Date. In addition, the Company is required to pay an upfront fee of 1.50% of the principal amount of the Loan, which is payable as amounts are advanced under the Loan on a pro rata basis. The Company will also be required to pay a back-end fee equal to 7.00% of the aggregate principal amount advanced under the Loan Agreement.

Subject to certain exceptions, the Company is required to make mandatory prepayments of the Loan with the proceeds of certain assets sales and in the event of a change of control of the Company. In addition, the Company may make a voluntary prepayment of the Loan, in whole or in part, at any time. All mandatory and voluntary prepayments of the Loan are subject to the payment of prepayment premiums as follows: (i) if prepayment occurs on or prior to the date that is one year following the applicable borrowing (the "Borrowing Date"), an amount equal to 10.0% of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loan being prepaid and (ii) if prepayment occurs one year after the applicable Borrowing Date and on or prior to two years following the applicable Borrowing Date, an amount equal to 5.0% of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loan being prepaid is due on any principal prepaid if prepayment occurs two years or more after the applicable Borrowing Date.

Certain of the Company's current and future subsidiaries, including the Guarantors, are guaranteeing the obligations of the Company under the Loan Agreement. As security for their obligations under the Loan Agreement, on the Closing Date, the Company and the Guarantors entered into a security agreement with the Agent (the "Security Agreement") pursuant to which the Company and the Guarantors granted to the Agent, as collateral agent for the lenders, a lien on substantially all of the Company's and the Guarantors' assets, including intellectual property (subject to certain exceptions).

The Loan Agreement contains affirmative and negative covenants customary for financings of this type, including limitations on the Company's and the Guarantors' abilities, among other things, to incur additional debt, grant or permit additional liens, make investments and acquisitions above certain thresholds, merge or consolidate with others, dispose of assets, pay dividends and distributions and enter into affiliate transactions, in each case, subject to certain exceptions. In addition, the Loan Agreement contains the following financial covenants requiring the Company and the Guarantors in the aggregate to maintain: liquidity in an amount which shall exceed the greater of (i) \$3.0 million and (ii) to the extent the Company has incurred
 certain permitted debt, the minimum cash balance, if any, required of the Company by the creditors of such permitted debt; and

annual minimum revenue: (i) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2024 and ending on December 31, 2024, of at least \$60.0 million, (ii) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2025 and ending on December 31, 2025, of at least \$75.0 million, (iii) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2026 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2026, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2027 and ending on December

on December 31, 2027, of at least \$85.0 million, (iv) for the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027 and ending on December 31, 2027, of at least \$95.0 million and (v) during each twelve-month period beginning on January 1 of a given year thereafter, of at least \$105.0 million.

The Loan Agreement also contains representations and warranties of the Company and the Guarantors customary for financings of this type. In addition, such representations and warranties (i) are intended not as statements of fact, but rather as a way of allocating the risk between the parties to the Loan Agreement, (ii) have been qualified by reference to confidential disclosures made by the parties in connection with the Loan Agreement and (iii) may apply standards of materiality in a way that is different from what may be viewed as material by shareholders of, or other investors in, the Company. Accordingly, the Loan Agreement is included with this filing only to provide investors with information regarding the terms of the transaction and not to provide shareholders or other investors with any other factual information regarding the Company. Shareholders should not rely on the representations, warranties and covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts or condition of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or affiliates. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties may change after the date of the Loan Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in public disclosures.

The Loan Agreement also includes events of default customary for financings of this type, including, among other things, nonpayment, inaccuracy of representations and warranties, covenant breaches, a material adverse change (as defined in the Loan Agreement), bankruptcy and insolvency, material judgments and a change of control, in certain cases subject to customary periods to cure. The occurrence and continuance of an event of default could result in the acceleration of the obligations under the Loan Agreement.

The foregoing description of the Loan Agreement and the Security Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Loan Agreement and the Security Agreement, copies of which are filed herewith as Exhibits 10.1 and 10.2, respectively, to this Current Report on Form 8-K and are incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 1.02 Termination of a Material Definitive Agreement.

On the Closing Date, the Company's existing Loan Agreement, dated as of August 1, 2023 (the "Cadence Loan Agreement"), by and among the Company, a guarantor, Sanara MedTech Applied Technologies, LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, and Cadence Bank ("Cadence"), which provided for an advancing term loan in the aggregate principal amount of \$12.0 million (the "Cadence Term Loan"), terminated and all outstanding amounts under the Cadence Term Loan were repaid in full, and all security interests and other liens granted to or held by Cadence were terminated and released. The aggregate principal amount of the Cadence Term Loan outstanding under the Cadence Loan Agreement was \$9.8 million at the time of termination, and the Cadence Term Loan bore interest at a per annum rate equal to the term secured overnight financing rate (Term SOFR) (as administered by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York) for a one-month tenor in effect on such day plus three percent (3.0%). At the time of termination, the Company also paid Cadence approximately \$27.1 thousand, which consisted of interest accrued or deemed payable under the Cadence Loan Agreement. Absent termination, the Cadence Term Loan would have matured on August 1, 2028. The Company did not pay an exit fee or prepayment fee in connection with the Company's voluntary repayment of the Cadence Term Loan.

The foregoing description of the Cadence Loan Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Cadence Loan Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 2, 2023 and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 2.03 Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The information set forth in Item 1.01 regarding the Loan Agreement is incorporated by reference into this Item 2.03.

#### Item 7.01 Regulation FD Disclosure.

On April 18, 2024, the Company issued a press release announcing the Loan Agreement. A copy of the press release is furnished as Exhibit 99.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated by reference herein.

The information included under Item 7.01 (including Exhibit 99.1) is furnished pursuant to Item 7.01 and shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ("Exchange Act"), or otherwise be subject to the liabilities of that section, nor shall it be deemed to be incorporated by reference in any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, whether made before or after the date hereof and regardless of any general incorporation language in such filing.

#### Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

#### (d) Exhibits

Exhibit No.	Description
10.1*	Term Loan Agreement, dated April 17, 2024, by and among Sanara MedTech Inc., as borrower, the Subsidiary
10.1	Guarantors party thereto, the lenders party thereto and CRG Servicing LLC, as administrative agent and collateral agent.
10.2*	Form of Security Agreement, by and among Sanara MedTech Inc., the Subsidiary Guarantors party thereto and CRG
10.2	Servicing LLC.
99.1	Press Release of Sanara MedTech Inc., issued April 18, 2024 (furnished pursuant to Item 7.01).
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document).

\* Certain schedules and exhibits to this agreement have been omitted pursuant to Items 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. A copy of any omitted schedule or exhibit will be furnished supplementally to the SEC or its staff upon request.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Date: April 18, 2024

#### Sanara MedTech Inc.

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Page

#### **TERM LOAN AGREEMENT**

#### dated as of

#### April 17, 2024

among

#### SANARA MEDTECH INC., as Borrower,

### the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time party hereto,

#### the Lenders from time to time party hereto

and

## CRG SERVICING LLC, as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent

U.S. \$55,000,000

#### **Table of Contents**

SECTI	ON 1 DE	FINITIONS	1
	1.01	Certain Defined Terms	1
	1.02	Accounting Terms and Principles	27
	1.03	Interpretation	27
	1.04	Changes to GAAP	28
SECTI	ON 2 TH	E COMMITMENT	29
	2.01	Commitments	29
	2.02	Borrowing Procedures	29
	2.03	Fees	29
	2.04	Use of Proceeds	29
	2.05	Defaulting Lenders	29
	2.06	Substitution of Lenders	30
SECTI	ON 3 PA	YMENTS OF PRINCIPAL AND INTEREST	32
	3.01	Repayment	32
	3.02	Interest	32
	3.03	Prepayments	33
SECTI	ON 4 PA	YMENTS, ETC.	34
	4.01	Payments	34
	4.02	Computations	34
	4.03	Notices	34
	4.04	Set-Off	35

4.05	Pro Rata Treatment		35
SECTION 5 YI	ELD PROTECTION, ETC.		37
5.01	Additional Costs		37
5.02	Illegality		38
5.03	Taxes		38
SECTION 6 CC	NDITIONS PRECEDENT		41
6.01	Conditions to the Closing Date Borrowing		41
6.02	Additional Conditions to Specific Borrowings		43
6.03	Conditions to Each Borrowing		44
SECTION 7 RE	PRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES		45
7.01	Power and Authority		45
		1	

### Table of Contents

(continued)

Page

	7.02	Authorization; Enforceability	45
	7.03	Governmental and Other Approvals; No Conflicts	45
	7.04	Financial Statements; Material Adverse Change	46
	7.05	Properties	46
	7.06	No Actions or Proceedings	48
	7.07	Compliance with Laws and Agreements	49
	7.08	Taxes	49
	7.09	Full Disclosure	49
	7.10	Regulation	50
	7.11	Solvency	50
	7.12	Subsidiaries	50
	7.13	[RESERVED].	50
	7.14	Material Agreements	50
	7.15	Restrictive Agreements	51
	7.16	Real Property	51
	7.17	Pension Matters	51
	7.18	Collateral; Security Interest	51
	7.19	Governmental Approvals; Health Care Representations and Warranties	52
SEC	FION 8 AI	FFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	53
	8.01	Financial Statements and Other Information	53
	8.02	Notices of Material Events	54
	8.03	Existence; Conduct of Business	56
	8.04	Payment of Obligations	56
	8.05	Insurance	56
	8.06	Books and Records; Inspection Rights	57
	8.07	Compliance with Laws and Other Obligations	58
	8.08	Maintenance of Properties, Etc	58
	8.09	Licenses	58
	8.10	Action under Environmental Laws	59
	8.11	Use of Proceeds	59
	8.12	Certain Obligations Respecting Subsidiaries; Further Assurances	59
	8.13	Intellectual Property	61

## Table of Contents (continued)

		Page
8.14	Post-Closing Items	61
SECTION 9 NE	EGATIVE COVENANTS	63
9.01	Indebtedness	63
9.02	Liens	65
9.03	Fundamental Changes and Acquisitions	67
9.04	Lines of Business	67
9.05	Investments	67
9.06	Restricted Payments	69
9.07	Payments of Indebtedness	70
9.08	Change in Fiscal Year	70
9.09	Sales of Assets, Etc	70
9.10	Transactions with Affiliates	72
9.11	Restrictive Agreements	73
9.12	Amendments to Organizational Documents	73
9.13	Sales and Leasebacks	73
9.14	Hazardous Material	73
9.15	Accounting Changes	73
9.16	Compliance with ERISA	74
9.17	Equity Interests in Subsidiaries	74
9.18	Material Intellectual Property Restrictions	74
SECTION 10 FI	INANCIAL COVENANTS	74
10.01	Minimum Liquidity	74
10.02	Minimum Revenue	74
10.03	Cure Right	75
SECTION 11 E	VENTS OF DEFAULT	75
11.01	Events of Default	75
11.02	Remedies	79
SECTION 12 A	DMINISTRATIVE AGENT	82
12.01	Appointment and Duties	82
12.01	Binding Effect	83
12.02	Use of Discretion	83
12.04	Delegation of Rights and Duties	83

iii

### Table of Contents

(continued)

Page

12.05	Reliance and Liability	83
12.06	Administrative Agent Individually	84
12.07	Lender Credit Decision	85
12.08	Expenses; Indemnities	85
12.09	Resignation of Administrative Agent	85
12.10	Release of Collateral or Subsidiary Guarantors	86

12.	11 Additional Secured Parties	87
SECTION 1	3 MISCELLANEOUS	87
13.0	01 No Waiver	87
13.0	02 Notices	87
13.0	03 Expenses, Indemnification, Etc	88
13.0		89
13.0	05 Successors and Assigns	90
13.0	06 Survival	92
13.0	07 Captions	92
13.0	1	92
13.0	0	92
13.		93
13.		93
13.		93
13.	6	93
13.		94
13.	<b>J</b> 1	94
13.		94
13.		94
13.		94
13.		95
13.2		96
13.2	5	96
13.2	23 ENTIRE AGREEMENT	97
	4 GUARANTEE	97
14.0	•	97
14.0	· 0 /	97
144	02 Doingtotomont	00

#### 14.03 Reinstatement 98 14.04 98 Subrogation 14.05 Remedies 99 Instrument for the Payment of Money 14.06 99 14.07 Continuing Guarantee 99 Rights of Contribution 99 14.08 General Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 14.09 99

#### iv

#### SCHEDULES AND EXHIBITS

Schedule 1	- Commitments
Schedule 7.05(b)(i)	- Intellectual Property
Schedule 7.05(b)(ii)	- Intellectual Property Exceptions
Schedule 7.06	- Certain Litigation
Schedule 7.12	- Information Regarding Subsidiaries
Schedule 7.14	- Material Agreements
Schedule 7.15	- Restrictive Agreements
Schedule 7.16	- Owned and Leased Real Property
Schedule 7.17	- Pension Matters
Schedule 9.01	- Existing Indebtedness
Schedule 9.02	- Existing Liens
Schedule 9.05	- Existing Investments
Schedule 9.10	- Transactions with Affiliates
Exhibit A	- Form of Guarantee Assumption Agreement
Exhibit B	- Form of Notice of Borrowing

Exhibit C-1	- Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-2	- Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-3	- Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-4	- Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit D	- Form of Compliance Certificate
Exhibit E	- Form of Landlord Consent
Exhibit F	- Form of Intercreditor Agreement (Permitted Priority Debt)
	i

This TERM LOAN AGREEMENT, dated as of April 17, 2024 (this "*Agreement*"), is entered into by and among SANARA MEDTECH INC., a Texas corporation ("*Borrower*"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time party hereto, the Lenders from time to time party hereto and CRG SERVICING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("*CRG Servicing*"), as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacities, together with its successors and assigns, "*Administrative Agent*").

#### WITNESSETH:

Borrower has requested the Lenders to make term loans to Borrower, and the Lenders are prepared to make such loans on and subject to the terms and conditions hereof. Accordingly, the parties agree as follows:

#### SECTION 1 DEFINITIONS

**1.01 Certain Defined Terms**. As used herein, the following terms have the following respective meanings:

"30-Day VWAP" means, as of any date of determination, the volume-weighted average price of Borrower's common stock from 9:30 a.m. on the trading day that is thirty (30) days prior to the End Date to 4:00 p.m. on the last trading day immediately preceding such date of determination (the "End Date"), as calculated pursuant to the heading "Bloomberg VWAP" on Bloomberg Page RLYP <Equity>VWAP.

"acceleration" and "Acceleration" have the meanings set forth in Section 11.02.

"Acceleration Premium" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.02(c).

"Act" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.17.

"Acquisition" means any transaction, or any series of related transactions, by which any Person directly or indirectly, by means of a take-over bid, tender offer, amalgamation, merger, purchase of assets, or similar transaction having the same effect as any of the foregoing, (a) acquires any business or all or substantially all of the assets of any Person, (b) acquires control of securities of a Person representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the ordinary voting power for the election of directors or other governing body if the business affairs of such Person are managed by a board of directors or other governing body or (c) acquires control of more than fifty percent (50%) of the ownership interest in any Person that is not managed by a board of directors or other governing body.

"*Affected Lender*" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.06(a).

"Affiliate" means, with respect to a specified Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified.

"Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the introduction hereto.

1

"Anti-Corruption Laws" means all laws, rules, and regulations of any jurisdiction applicable to any Obligor, its Subsidiaries or Affiliates from time to time concerning or relating to bribery or corruption, including the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder.

*"Anti-Money Laundering Laws"* means any and all laws, statutes, regulations or obligatory government orders, decrees, ordinances or rules applicable to an Obligor, its Subsidiaries or Affiliates related to terrorism financing or money laundering, including any applicable provision of the Act and The Currency and Foreign Transaction Reporting Act (also known as the "Bank Secrecy Act," 31 U.S.C. §§5311-5330 and 12 U.S.C. §§ 1818(s), 1820(b) and 1951-1959).

"Asset Sale" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.09.

"Asset Sale Net Proceeds" means the aggregate amount of the cash proceeds received from any Asset Sale, net of (a) any bona fide costs, fees, expenses and amounts incurred or payable in connection with such Asset Sale (including, without limitation, legal, accounting, investment banking fees and sales commissions), (b) income, franchise, sales and other applicable taxes paid or required to be paid (as reasonably estimated in good faith by Borrower) in connection with such Asset Sale within the next twenty-four (24) months following consummation of such Asset Sale, the computation of which shall, in each case take into account the reduction in tax liability resulting from any available operating losses, net operating loss carryovers, tax credits, tax carry forwards or similar tax attributes, or deductions and any tax sharing arrangements, (c) amounts required to be applied to repay principal, interest and prepayment premiums and penalties on Indebtedness secured by a Permitted Priority Lien on the asset which is the subject of such Asset Sale and (d) reserves for purchase price adjustments and retained liabilities reasonably expected to be payable by the Obligors in connection therewith established in accordance with GAAP (provided that upon the final determination of the amount paid in respect of such purchase price adjustments and retained liabilities, the actual amount of purchase price adjustments and retained liabilities paid is less than such reserves, the difference shall, at such time, constitute Asset Sale Net Proceeds); it being understood that "Asset Sale Net Proceeds" shall include, without limitation, any cash or Permitted Cash Equivalent Investment received (i) upon the sale or other disposition of any non-cash consideration received by any Obligor or any Subsidiary in any Asset Sale and (ii) upon the reversal (without the satisfaction of any applicable liabilities in cash in a corresponding amount) of any reserve described in clause (d) above or, if such liabilities have not been satisfied in cash and such reserve not reversed within 365 days after such Asset Sale, the amount of such reserve.

"Assignment and Assumption" means an assignment and assumption entered into by a Lender and an assignee of such Lender.

"Back-End Facility Fee" has the meaning set forth in the Fee Letter.

"Bankruptcy Code" means Title 11 of the United States Code entitled "Bankruptcy."

"*Benefit Plan*" means any employee benefit plan as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA (whether governed by the laws of the United States or otherwise) to which any Obligor or Subsidiary thereof incurs or otherwise has any obligation or liability, contingent or otherwise.

2

"BIASURGE" means BIASURGE Advanced Surgical Solution.

"Board" means (a) with respect to a corporation, the board of directors of the corporation or any committee thereof to the extent duly authorized to act on behalf of such board, (b) with respect to a partnership, the board of directors of the general partner of the partnership, (c) with respect to a limited liability company, the managing member or members or any controlling committee of managing members thereof or if not member-managed, the managers thereof, or any committee of managing members or managers thereof to the extent duly authorized to act on behalf of such Persons, and (d) with respect to any other Person, the board or committee of such Person serving a similar function.

"Borrower" has the meaning set forth in the introduction hereto.

"*Borrower Party*" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.03(b).

"*Borrowing*" means a borrowing consisting of Loans made on the same day by the Lenders according to their respective Commitments (including a borrowing of a PIK Loan).

"Borrowing Date" means the date of a Borrowing.

"Borrowing Notice Date" means (a) in the case of the Borrowing on the Closing Date, a date that is at least one (1) Business Day prior to the Closing Date and (b) in the case of a subsequent Borrowing (other than with respect to a PIK Loan), a date that is at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the Borrowing Date of such Borrowing.

"Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks are not authorized or required to close in New York City.

"Capital Lease Obligations" means, as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under a lease of (or other agreement conveying the right to use) real and/or personal Property which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as a capital lease on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations shall be the capitalized amount thereof, determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Catalyst" means The Catalyst Group, Inc., a Texas corporation.

"Catalyst Services Agreement" means that certain Transaction Advisory Services Agreement, dated as of March 1, 2023, between Borrower and Catalyst.

"CellerateRX" means CellerateRX Surgical Activated Collagen.

"Change of Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events:

(a) any "person" or "group" (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act, but excluding any employee benefit plan of such person or its subsidiaries, and any person or entity acting in its capacity as trustee, agent or other fiduciary or administrator of any such plan), other than the Permitted Holders, is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that a person or group shall be deemed to have "beneficial ownership" of all securities that such person or group has the right to acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time (such right, an "option right")), directly or indirectly, of Equity Interests representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the aggregate ordinary voting power in the election of the Board of the Borrower represented by the issued and outstanding Equity Interests of the Borrower on a fully diluted basis (and taking into account all such securities that such person or group has the right to acquire pursuant to any option right); or

3

(b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive months, a majority of the members of the Board of the Borrower cease to be composed of individuals (i) who were members of that Board on the first day of such period, (ii) whose election or nomination to that Board was approved by individuals referred to in **clause (i)** above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that Board or (iii) whose election or nomination to that Board was approved by individuals referred to in **clause (i)** above constituting at the time of such election or nomination at least a majority of that Board or (iii) whose election or nomination at least a majority of that Board.

"Claims" means any claims, demands, complaints, grievances, actions, applications, suits, causes of action, orders, charges, indictments, prosecutions, informations (brought by a public prosecutor without grand jury indictment) or other similar processes, assessments or reassessments.

"Closing Date" means April 17, 2024.

"*Code*" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder from time to time.

"*Collateral*" means any Property in which a Lien is purported to be granted under any of the Security Documents (or all such Property, as the context may require).

"Commitment" means, with respect to each Lender, the obligation of such Lender to make Loans to Borrower in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, which commitment is in the principal amount set forth opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1 under the caption "Commitment", as such Schedule may be amended from time to time. The aggregate Commitments on the Closing Date equal \$55,000,000. For purposes of clarification, the amount of any PIK Loans shall not reduce the amount of the available Commitment.

"*Commitment Period*" means the period from and including the first date on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 6.01 have been satisfied (or waived by the Lenders) and through and including June 30, 2025.

"Commodity Account" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"Compliance Certificate" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.01(d).

"Connection Income Taxes" means Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

"*Contracts*" means contracts, licenses, leases, agreements, obligations, promises, undertakings, understandings, arrangements, documents, commitments, entitlements or engagements under which a Person has, or will have, any liability or contingent liability (in each case, whether written or oral, express or implied).

"*Control*" means, in respect of a particular Person, the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.

"Controlled Foreign Corporation" means a "controlled foreign corporation" as defined in Section 957(a) of the Code.

"Controlled Investment Affiliate" means, as to any Person, any other Person which directly or indirectly is in Control of, is Controlled by, or is under common Control with such Person and is organized by such first Person (or any other Person controlling such first Person) primarily for making equity investments in Borrower or any other portfolio companies in the ordinary course of business.

"Copyright" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"*Cure Amount*" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.03(a).

"*Cure Right*" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.03(a).

"Default" means any Event of Default and any event that, upon the giving of notice, the lapse of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

"*Default Rate*" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.02(b).

"Defaulting Lender" means, subject to Section 2.05, any Lender that (a) has failed to perform any of its funding obligations hereunder, including in respect of its Loans, within three (3) Business Days of the date required to be funded by it hereunder, (b) has notified Borrower or any Lender that it does not intend to comply with its funding obligations or has made a public statement to that effect with respect to its funding obligations hereunder or under other agreements in which it commits to extend credit, or (c) has, or has a direct or indirect parent company that has, (i) become the subject of an Insolvency Proceeding, (ii) had a receiver, conservator, trustee, administrator, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person charged with reorganization or liquidation of its business or a custodian appointed for it, or (iii) taken any action in furtherance of, or indicated its consent to, approval of or acquiescence in any such proceeding or appointment; *provided* that a Lender shall not be a Defaulting Lender solely by virtue of the ownership or acquisition of any equity interest in that Lender or any direct or indirect parent company thereof by a Governmental Authority.

"Deposit Account" is defined in the Security Agreement.

5

"Disqualified Equity Interests" means, with respect to any Person, any Equity Interests of such Person which, by their terms, or by the terms of any security into which they are convertible or for which they are puttable or exchangeable, or upon the happening of any event or condition, (a) mature or are mandatorily redeemable (other than solely as a result of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale event shall be subject to the prior indefeasible repayment in full in cash of the Loans and all other Obligations that are accrued and payable and the termination or expiration of the Commitments) pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or are redeemable at the option of the holder thereof (other than solely as a result of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the obligation or otherwise, or are redeemable at the option of the holder thereof (other than solely as a result of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the obligations that are accrued and payable and the termination or expiration of the reases any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of a change of control or asset sale event shall be subject to the prior indefeasible repayment in full in cash of the Loans and all other Obligations that are accrued and payable and the termination or expiration of the Commitments), in whole or in part, or ot

other payments which are mandatory or otherwise required at any time (other than distributions or payments in Equity Interests that do not constitute Disqualified Equity Interests), in each case prior to the date 181 days after the Stated Maturity Date or (b) is convertible into or exchangeable (unless at the sole option of the issuer thereof) for (x) debt securities or (y) any Equity Interest referred to in **clause (a)** above (but for the avoidance of doubt, not the language in parenthesis in **clause (a)** above); *provided, however*, that, if such Equity Interests are issued pursuant to any plan for the benefit of employees of Borrower or any Subsidiary or by any such plan to such employees, such Equity Interests shall not constitute Disqualified Equity Interests solely because they may be (i) delivered to Borrower or any Subsidiary (or withheld by Borrower or such Subsidiary) in satisfaction of any exercise price or tax withholding obligations with respect to such Equity Interests or (ii) required to be repurchased by Borrower or its Subsidiaries in order to satisfy applicable statutory or regulatory obligations, including Taxes.

"Dollars" and "\$" means lawful money of the United States of America.

"*Earn-Out Obligations*" means any earn-out or other deferred or contingent consideration payable in connection with any Acquisition.

*"Eligible Assets"* means property that is used or useful in the same or a similar line of business as Borrower and its Subsidiaries were engaged in on the Closing Date (or any reasonable extension or expansion thereof).

"*Eligible Transferee*" means and includes a commercial bank, an insurance company, a finance company, a financial institution, any investment fund that invests in loans or any other "accredited investor" (as defined in Regulation D of the Securities Act) that is principally in the business of managing investments or holding assets for investment purposes.

"End Date" has the meaning set forth in the definition of 30-Day VWAP.

*"Environmental Law"* means any federal, state, provincial or local governmental law, rule, regulation, order, writ, judgment, injunction or decree relating to pollution or protection of the environment or the treatment, storage, disposal, release, threatened release or handling of hazardous materials, and all local laws and regulations related to environmental matters and any specific agreements entered into with any competent authorities which include commitments related to environmental matters.

6

"Equity Cure Right" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.03(a).

"*Equity Interest*" means, with respect to any Person, any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents, including membership interests (however designated, whether voting or nonvoting), of equity of such Person, including, if such Person is a partnership interests (whether general or limited), all warrants, options or other rights for the purchase or acquisition from such Person of shares, interests, participations or other equivalents of such Person, and any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distributions of property of, such partnership, but excluding debt securities convertible or exchangeable into such equity.

*"Equivalent Amount*" means, with respect to an amount denominated in one currency, the amount in another currency that could be purchased by the amount in the first currency determined by reference to the Exchange Rate at the time of determination.

"ERISA" means the United States Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

*"ERISA Affiliate"* means, collectively, any Obligor, any Subsidiary thereof, and any Person under common control, or treated as a single employer, with any Obligor or any Subsidiary thereof, within the meaning of Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.

*"ERISA Event*" means (a) a reportable event as defined in Section 4043 of ERISA with respect to a Title IV Plan, excluding, however, such events as to which the PBGC by regulation has waived the requirement of Section 4043(a) of ERISA that it be notified within thirty (30) days of the occurrence of such event; (b) the applicability of the requirements of Section 4043(b) of ERISA with respect to a contributing sponsor, as defined in Section 4001(a)(13) of ERISA, to any Title IV Plan where an event described in paragraph (9), (10), (11), (12) or (13) of Section 4043(c) of ERISA is reasonably expected to occur with respect to such plan within the following thirty (30) days; (c) a withdrawal by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof from a Title IV Plan or the termination of any Title IV Plan resulting in liability under Sections 4063 or 4064 of ERISA; (d) the withdrawal of any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof in a complete or partial withdrawal (within the meaning of Section 4203 and 4205 of ERISA) from any Multiemployer Plan if there is any potential liability therefor, or the receipt by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof of notice from any Multiemployer Plan that it is

insolvent pursuant to Section 4241 or 4245 of ERISA; (e) the filing of a notice of intent to terminate, the treatment of a plan amendment as a termination under Section 4041 or 4041A of ERISA, or the commencement of proceedings by the PBGC to terminate a Title IV Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (f) the imposition of liability on any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof pursuant to Sections 4062(e) or 4069 of ERISA or by reason of the application of Section 4212(c) of ERISA; (g) the failure by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof to make any required contribution to a Plan, or the failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Title IV Plan (whether or not waived in accordance with Section 412(c) of the Code) or the failure to make by its due date a required installment under Section 430 of the Code with respect to any Title IV Plan or the failure to make any required contribution to a Multiemployer Plan; (h) the determination that any Title IV Plan is considered an at-risk plan or a plan in endangered to critical status within the meaning of Sections 430, 431 and 432 of the Code or Sections 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA; (i) an event or condition which might reasonably be expected to constitute grounds under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Title IV Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (j) the imposition of any liability under Title I or Title IV of ERISA, other than PBGC premiums due but not delinquent under Section 4007 of ERISA, upon any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof; (k) an application for a funding waiver under Section 303 of ERISA or an extension of any amortization period pursuant to Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Title IV Plan; (1) the occurrence of a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Sections 406 or 407 of ERISA for which any Obligor or any Subsidiary thereof may be directly or indirectly liable; (m) a violation of the applicable requirements of Section 404 or 405 of ERISA or the exclusive benefit rule under Section 401(a) of the Code by any fiduciary or disqualified person for which any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof may be directly or indirectly liable; (n) the occurrence of an act or omission which could give rise to the imposition on any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof of fines, penalties, taxes or related charges under Chapter 43 of the Code or under Sections 409, 502(c), (i) or (1) or 4071 of ERISA; (o) the assertion of a material claim (other than routine claims for benefits) against any Plan or the assets thereof, or against any Obligor or any Subsidiary thereof in connection with any such plan; (p) receipt from the IRS of notice of the failure of any Benefit Plan to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code, or the failure of any trust forming part of any Benefit Plan to fail to qualify for exemption from taxation under Section 501(a) of the Code; (q) the imposition of any lien (or the fulfillment of the conditions for the imposition of any lien) on any of the rights, properties or assets of any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof, in either case pursuant to Title I or IV, including Section 302(f) or 303(k) of ERISA or to Section 401(a)(29) or 430(k) of the Code; or (r) the establishment or amendment by any Obligor or any Subsidiary thereof of any "welfare plan", as such term is defined in Section 3(1) of ERISA, that provides post-employment welfare benefits in a manner that would increase the liability of any Obligor.

*"ERISA Funding Rules"* means the rules regarding minimum required contributions (including any installment payment thereof) to Title IV Plans, as set forth in Sections 412, 430, 431, 432 and 436 of the Code and Sections 302, 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA.

"Event of Default" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.01.

"Excess Funding Guarantor" has the meaning set forth in Section 14.08.

"Excess Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 14.08.

"*Exchange Act*" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

"Exchange Rate" means the rate at which any currency (the "Pre-Exchange Currency") may be exchanged into another currency (the "Post-Exchange Currency"), as set forth on such date on the relevant Reuters screen at or about 11:00 a.m. (Central time) on such date. In the event that such rate does not appear on the Reuters screen, the "Exchange Rate" with respect to exchanging such Pre-Exchange Currency into such Post-Exchange Currency shall be determined by reference to such other publicly available service for displaying exchange rates as may be agreed upon by Borrower and Administrative Agent or, in the absence of such agreement, such Exchange Rate shall instead be determined by Administrative Agent by any reasonable method as it deems applicable to determine such rate, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Excluded Account" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"Excluded Asset" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

*"Excluded Foreign Subsidiary*" means any Foreign Subsidiary that is (a) a Controlled Foreign Corporation or (b) a Foreign Subsidiary owned by a Subsidiary described in **clause (a)**.

"Excluded Taxes" means any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to a Recipient: (a) Taxes imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes and branch profits Taxes, in each case (i) imposed as a result of such Recipient being organized under the laws of, or having its principal office or, in the case of any Lender, its applicable lending office located in, the jurisdiction imposing such Tax, or (ii) that are Other Connection Taxes, (b) U.S. Federal withholding Taxes that are imposed on amounts payable to a Lender to the extent that the obligation to withhold amounts existed on the date that such Lender became a "Lender" under this Agreement (other than pursuant to an assignment request by Borrower under Section 5.03(g)), except in each case to the extent such Lender is a direct or indirect assignee of any other Lender that was entitled, at the time the assignment of such other Lender became effective, to receive additional amounts under Section 5.03, (c) any U.S. Federal withholding Taxes imposed under FATCA, and (d) Taxes attributable to such Recipient's failure to comply with Section 5.03(e).

"*Existing Cadence Credit Agreement*" means the Loan Agreement, dated as of August 1, 2023, among Sanara MedTech Applied Technologies, LLC, as borrower, Sanara MedTech Inc., as guarantor, and Cadence Bank, as a lender, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified.

"*Expense Cap*" has the meaning set forth in the Fee Letter.

"*FATCA*" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement, treaty or convention among Governmental Authorities and implementing such Sections of the Code.

"FDA" means the United States Food and Drug Administration.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate" means, for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by Administrative Agent from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it.

9

"Fee Letter" means that fee letter agreement dated as of the Closing Date between Borrower and Administrative Agent.

*"First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary"* means an Excluded Foreign Subsidiary that is a direct Subsidiary of an Obligor and is not itself a Subsidiary Guarantor.

"Foreign Lender" means a Lender that is not a U.S. Person.

"Foreign Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of Borrower that is not a U.S. Person.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America, as in effect from time to time, set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, in the statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board and in such other statements by such other entity as may be in general use by significant segments of the accounting profession that are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination. Subject to Section 1.02, all references to "GAAP" shall be to GAAP applied consistently with the principles used in the preparation of the financial statements described in Section 7.04(a).

"Governmental Approval" means any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, accreditation, certificate, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, required by, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority.

"Governmental Authority" means any nation, government, branch of power (whether executive, legislative or judicial), state, province or municipality or other political subdivision thereof and any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, monetary, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, including regulatory authorities, governmental departments,

agencies, commissions, bureaus, officials, ministers, courts, bodies, boards, tribunals and dispute settlement panels, and other law-, ruleor regulation-making organizations or entities of any State, territory, county, city or other political subdivision of the United States.

"Governmental Payor" means Medicare, Medicaid, any other state or federal health care program and any other Governmental Authority which presently or in the future maintains a health care payment and reimbursement program.

"Guarantee" of or by any Person (the "guarantor") means (x) any obligation, contingent or otherwise, of the guarantor guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Indebtedness or other obligation of any other Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, and including any obligation of the guarantor, direct or indirect, (a) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Indebtedness or other obligation or to purchase (or to advance or supply funds for the purchase of) any security for the payment thereof, (b) to purchase or lease property, securities or services for the purpose of assuring the owner of such Indebtedness or other obligation of the payment thereof, (c) to maintain working capital, equity capital or any other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor so as to enable the primary obligor to pay such Indebtedness or other obligation or (d) as an account party in respect of any letter of credit or letter of guaranty issued to support such Indebtedness or obligation or (y) any Lien on any assets of the guarantor securing any Indebtedness or other obligation of any other Person, whether or not such Indebtedness or other obligation is assumed by the guarantor (or any right, contingent or otherwise, of any holder of such Indebtedness to obtain any such Lien); provided, that if such Indebtedness or other obligation has not been assumed or undertaken by the guarantor, then the amount of such Guarantee shall be deemed to be equal to the lesser of (a) the aggregate unpaid amount of such Indebtedness or other obligation and (b) the fair market value of the property encumbered thereby as determined by the guarantor in good faith; provided, further, that the term Guarantee shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the stated or determinable amount of the related primary obligation, or portion thereof, in respect of which such Guarantee is made or, if not stated or determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by the guaranteeing Person in good faith.

10

*"Guarantee Assumption Agreement"* means a Guarantee Assumption Agreement substantially in the form of **Exhibit A** by an entity that, pursuant to **Section 8.12(a)**, is required to become a "Subsidiary Guarantor" hereunder.

"Guaranteed Obligations" has the meaning set forth in Section 14.01.

"Harmful Code" means any automatic restraint, time-bomb, trap-door, virus, worm, Trojan horse or other harmful code or instrumentality that will cause any software, hardware or system to cease to operate or to fail to conform to its specifications.

"Hazardous Material" means any substance, element, chemical, compound, product, solid, gas, liquid, waste, by-product, pollutant, contaminant or material which is hazardous or toxic, and includes (a) asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls and petroleum (including crude oil or any fraction thereof) and (b) any material classified or regulated as "hazardous" or "toxic" or words of like import pursuant to an Environmental Law.

"Health Care Laws" any and all Laws relating to the regulation of healthcare or insurance, entities that provide items or services directly or indirectly to, for, or on behalf of healthcare providers and suppliers or the payment or reimbursement for items or services rendered, provided, dispensed or furnished by healthcare providers or suppliers, including, the laws applicable to the corporate practice of medicine, the federal Anti-kickback Statute (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7b(b)), the Stark Law (42 U.S.C. § 1395nn), the False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. §§ 3729 -3733), 42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7b, the Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act (21 U.S.C. § 301 *et seq.*), HIPAA and Privacy Laws.

"Hedging Agreement" means any interest rate exchange agreement, foreign currency exchange agreement, commodity price protection agreement or other interest or currency exchange rate or commodity price hedging arrangement.

"HIPAA" means the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996.

11

"Indebtedness" of any Person means, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property acquired by such Person, (d) all obligations of such Person in respect of the deferred purchase price of property or services (including any Earn-Out Obligations, but excluding indemnification

obligations or accounts payable incurred in the ordinary course of business so long as such accounts payable are (i) not more than ninety (90) days past due or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserved for in accordance with GAAP), (e) all Indebtedness of others secured by (or for which the holder of such Indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property owned or acquired by such Person, whether or not the Indebtedness secured thereby has been assumed, (f) all Guarantees by such Person of Indebtedness, (g) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (h) all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such Person as an account party in respect of letters of credit and letters of guaranty, (i) all obligations under any Hedging Agreements, currency swaps, forwards, futures or derivatives transactions, (j) all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such Person in respect of bankers' acceptances and (k) all obligations of such Person to purchase, redeem, retire, defease or otherwise make any payment in respect of any Disqualified Equity Interests of such Person or any other Person, valued, in the case of a redeemable preferred interest, at the greater of its voluntary or involuntary liquidation preference *plus* accrued and unpaid dividends. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to the extent the terms of such Indebtedness provide that such Person is not liable therefor.

#### "Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.03(b).

"Indemnified Taxes" means (a) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any Obligation and (b) to the extent not otherwise described in clause (a), Other Taxes.

"Insolvency Proceeding" means (a) any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority relating to bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, liquidation, receivership, dissolution, winding-up or relief of debtors, or (b) any general assignment for the benefit of creditors, composition, marshaling of assets for creditors, or other, similar arrangement in respect of any Person's creditors generally or any substantial portion of such Person's creditors, in each case undertaken under U.S. Federal, state or foreign law, including the Bankruptcy Code.

"Intellectual Property" means all Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights, Technical Information, domain names and uniform resource locators ("URLs"), and all other intellectual property or proprietary rights, whether registered or not, domestic and foreign. Intellectual Property shall include all:

(a) applications and registrations relating to such Intellectual Property;

(b) rights and privileges arising under applicable Laws with respect to such Intellectual Property;

(c) rights to sue for past, present and future infringements of such Intellectual Property; and

(d) rights of the same or similar effect or nature in any jurisdiction corresponding to such Intellectual Property throughout the world.

12

"Interest Period" means, with respect to each Borrowing, (a) initially, the period commencing on and including the Borrowing Date thereof and ending on and excluding the next Payment Date, and, (b) thereafter, each period beginning on and including the last day of the immediately preceding Interest Period and ending on and excluding the earlier of (x) the next succeeding Payment Date and (y) the Maturity Date; provided, that, the Interest Period ending on the Maturity Date shall include the Maturity Date.

"*Invention*" means any novel, inventive and useful art, apparatus, method, process, machine (including article or device), device, system, manufacture or composition of matter, or any novel, inventive and useful improvement in any art, method, process, machine (including article or device), device, system, manufacture or composition of matter.

"Investment" means, for any Person, any direct or indirect acquisition or investment by such Person, whether by means of: (a) the acquisition (whether for cash, property, services or securities or otherwise) of Equity Interests, bonds, notes, debentures, partnership or other ownership interests or other securities of any other Person or any agreement to make any such acquisition (including any "short sale" or any sale of any securities at a time when such securities are not owned by the Person entering into such sale); (b) the making of any deposit with, or advance, loan or other extension of credit to, any other Person (including the purchase of property from another Person subject to an understanding or agreement, contingent or otherwise, to resell such property to such Person), but excluding any such advance, loan or extension of credit having a term not exceeding ninety (90) days arising in connection with the sale of inventory or supplies by such Person in the ordinary course of business; (c) the entering into of any Guarantee of, or other contingent obligation with

respect to, Indebtedness or other liability of any other Person and (without duplication) any amount committed to be advanced, lent or extended to such Person; (d) the entering into of any Hedging Agreement; or (e) an Acquisition.

"Involuntary Disposition" means any loss of, damage to, destruction of, or any condemnation or other taking for public use of, any property of any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries.

"*IRS*" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or any successor agency, and to the extent relevant, the U.S. Department of the Treasury.

"*Knowledge*" means, with respect to any Person, the actual knowledge of any Responsible Officer of such Person. "Knowledge" shall be deemed to be the actual knowledge of any such Person (and not the implied, constructive or imputed knowledge of any such Person) as of the applicable time, and without any obligation to make any independent investigation of, or any implied duty to investigate, such matters, or to make any inquiry of any other Person, or to search or to examine any files, records books, correspondence and the like.

"Landlord Consent" means a Landlord Consent substantially in the form of Exhibit E, or such other form as is reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent.

"Laws" means, collectively, all international, foreign, federal, state, provincial, territorial, municipal and local statutes, treaties, rules, guidelines, regulations, ordinances, codes and administrative or judicial precedents or authorities, including the interpretation or administration thereof by any Governmental Authority charged with the enforcement, interpretation or administrative orders, directed duties, requests, licenses, authorizations and permits of, and agreements with, any Governmental Authority, in each case whether or not having the force of law.

13

"*Lender*" means each Person listed as a "Lender" on a signature page hereto, together with its successors, and each assignee of a Lender pursuant to Section 13.05(b).

"*Lien*" means any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge or other security interest, or any lease, title retention agreement, restriction, easement, right-of-way, option or adverse claim (of ownership or possession) or other encumbrance of any kind or character whatsoever or any preferential arrangement that has the practical effect of creating a security interest.

"Liquidity" means the balance of unencumbered (other than by Liens described in Sections 9.02(a), 9.02(c) (provided that there is no default under the documentation governing the Permitted Priority Debt) and 9.02(j)) cash and Permitted Cash Equivalent Investments (which for greater certainty shall not include any undrawn credit lines), in each case to the extent held in an account over which the Secured Parties have a first-priority (other than with respect to Liens described in Section 9.02(j)) perfected security interest.

"Loan" means (a) each loan advanced by a Lender pursuant to Section 2.01 and (b) each PIK Loan deemed to have been advanced by a Lender pursuant to Section 3.02(e). For purposes of clarification, any calculation of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of Loans on any date of determination shall include both the aggregate principal amount of loans advanced pursuant to Section 2.01 and not yet repaid, and all PIK Loans deemed to have been advanced and not yet repaid, on or prior to such date of determination.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, this Agreement, the Fee Letter, the Security Documents, the Perfection Certificate, any subordination agreement or any intercreditor agreement (including a Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement) entered into by Administrative Agent (on behalf of the Secured Parties) with any other creditors of Obligors or any agent acting on behalf of such creditors, and any other present or future document, instrument, agreement or certificate executed by Obligors and delivered to Administrative Agent or any Secured Party in connection with or pursuant to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, all as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified.

"Loss" means judgments, debts, liabilities, expenses, costs, damages or losses, contingent or otherwise, whether liquidated or unliquidated, matured or unmatured, disputed or undisputed, contractual, legal or equitable, including loss of value, professional fees, including fees and disbursements of legal counsel on a full indemnity basis, and all costs incurred in investigating or pursuing any Claim or any proceeding relating to any Claim.

"*Majority Lenders*" means, at any time, Lenders having at such time in excess of fifty percent (50%) of the aggregate Total Credit Exposures of all Lenders at such time, ignoring, in such calculation, the Commitments of and outstanding Loans owing to any Defaulting Lender.

"Margin Stock" means "margin stock" within the meaning of Regulations U and X.

14

"*Market Capitalization*" means, as of any date of determination, the product of (a) the 30-Day VWAP as of such date of determination *multiplied by* (b) the aggregate number of outstanding shares of common stock of Borrower as reported on Borrower's most recently filed Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or Annual Report on Form 10-K, as applicable.

"Material Adverse Change" and "Material Adverse Effect" mean a material adverse change in or effect on (a) the business, financial condition, operations, performance or Property of Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (b) the ability of the Obligors taken as a whole to perform their obligations under the Loan Documents or (c) the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability of the Loan Documents or the rights and remedies of Administrative Agent or any Lender under any of the Loan Documents (other than to the extent due to any failure of Administrative Agent or any Lender to take any action within its control to maintain perfection of the Liens created by the Security Documents).

"*Material Agreements*" means (a) the agreements which are listed in **Schedule 7.14** and (b) all other agreements held by the Obligors or their Subsidiaries from time to time, the absence, breach, non-performance or termination of any of which would reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

"*Material Indebtedness*" means, at any time, (a) any Indebtedness of Borrower or any Subsidiary under any Permitted Priority Revolving Credit Documents (including undrawn amounts) and (b) any Indebtedness of Borrower or any Subsidiary the outstanding principal amount of which, individually or in the aggregate, exceeds \$1,000,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies).

"Material Intellectual Property" means the Obligor Intellectual Property described in Schedule 7.05(b)(i) and any other Obligor Intellectual Property after the Closing Date that is material to any Obligor's business, Products, services or assets and which would have been required to be listed on Schedule 7.05(b)(i) if it was in existence as of the Effective Date, provided that Material Intellectual Property shall in no event include Intellectual Property related to Tissue Health Plus.

*"Material Products"* means (a) BIASURGE, (b) CellerateRX, and (c) each other Product the loss of which would reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect.

"*Maturity Date*" means the earlier to occur of (a) the Stated Maturity Date and (b) the date on which the Loans are accelerated pursuant to Section 11.02.

"Maximum Rate" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.18.

"*Medicaid*" means that means-tested entitlement program under Title XIX of the Social Security Act, which provides federal grants to states for medical assistance based on specific eligibility criteria, as set forth at Section 1396, et seq. of Title 42 of the United States Code, as the same may be amended, and any successor law in respect thereof.

"*Medicare*" means that government-sponsored entitlement program under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act, which provides for a health insurance system for eligible elderly and disabled individuals, as set forth at Section 1395, et seq. of Title 42 of the United States Code, as the same may be amended, and any successor law in respect thereof.

15

"Minimum Required Revenue" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.02.

"*Multiemployer Plan*" means any multiemployer plan, as defined in Section 400l(a)(3) of ERISA, to which any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate incurs or otherwise has any obligation or liability, contingent or otherwise.

"Non-Consenting Lender" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.06(a).

"Non-Disclosure Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.16.

"*Notice of Borrowing*" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02.

"Obligations" means, with respect to any Obligor, all amounts, obligations, liabilities, covenants and duties of every type and description owing by such Obligor to Administrative Agent, any Lender, any other indemnitee hereunder or any participant, arising out of, under, or in connection with, any Loan Document, whether direct or indirect (regardless of whether acquired by assignment), absolute or contingent, due or to become due, whether liquidated or not, now existing or hereafter arising and however acquired, and whether or not evidenced by any instrument or for the payment of money, including, without duplication, (a) all Loans, (b) all interest, whether or not accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy or after the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or similar proceeding, and whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed in any such proceeding, and (c) all other fees, expenses (including reasonable and documented out-of-pocket fees, charges and disbursements of counsel), interest, commissions, charges, costs, disbursements, indemnities and reimbursement of amounts paid and other sums chargeable to such Obligor, in each case, under any Loan Document.

"Obligor Intellectual Property" means Intellectual Property owned or otherwise controlled by any of the Obligors.

"Obligors" means, collectively, Borrower, the Subsidiary Guarantors and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

"OFAC" means the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the United States Department of the Treasury.

"Other Connection Taxes" means, with respect to any Recipient, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Recipient having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan or Loan Document).

"Other Taxes" means all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment (other than an assignment made pursuant to Section 5.03(g)).

16

"Participant" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.05(e).

"Participant Register" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.05(f).

"*Patents*" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"*Payment Date*" means (a) each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 (commencing on the first such date to occur at least thirty (30) days after the Closing Date) and (b) the Maturity Date; *provided*, that if any such date shall occur on a day that is not a Business Day, the applicable Payment Date shall be the next preceding Business Day.

"PBGC" means the United States Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation referred to and defined in ERISA and any successor entity performing similar functions.

"Perfection Certificate" means that certain Perfection Certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, delivered by the Obligors to Administrative Agent.

"*Permitted Acquisition*" means any Acquisition by Borrower or any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, whether by purchase, merger or otherwise, of all or substantially all of the assets of, all or a majority of the Equity Interests of, or a business line or unit or a division of, any Person; *provided* that:

(a) immediately prior to, and immediately after giving effect thereto, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom;

(b) all transactions in connection therewith shall be consummated, in all material respects, in accordance with all applicable Laws and in conformity with all applicable Governmental Approvals;

(c) (i) any newly created or acquired Subsidiary in such transactions shall within thirty (30) days of the date such Person becomes a Subsidiary of Borrower, to the extent required by **Section 8.12**, become a Subsidiary Guarantor and comply with the requirements of **Section 8.12**, as applicable and (ii) in the case of the acquisition of Property, such Property shall be subject to a perfected, valid and enforceable first priority (subject to Permitted Liens) Lien in favor of Administrative Agent to the extent required pursuant to **Section 8.12**;

(d) the Obligors and their respective Subsidiaries shall be in compliance with the financial covenants set forth in Section 10.01 and Section 10.02 on a *pro forma* basis immediately after giving effect to such Acquisition; and

(e) such Person (in the case of an acquisition of Equity Interests) or assets (in the case of an acquisition of assets or a division) shall be engaged or used, as the case may be, in the same or related business or lines of business in which Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries are engaged.

17

"Permitted Cash Equivalent Investments" means (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States or any agency or any State thereof having maturities of not more than two (2) years from the date of acquisition, (b) commercial paper maturing no more than one (1) year after its creation and having a rating of at least "A-1" from Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or at least "P-1" from Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and (c) Dollar-denominated time deposit, insured certificate of deposit, overnight bank deposit or bankers' acceptance issued or accepted by any commercial bank that is organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia.

"Permitted Cure Debt" means Indebtedness incurred in connection with the exercise of the Subordinated Debt Cure Right and (a) that is governed by documentation containing representations, warranties, covenants and events of default no more burdensome or restrictive than those contained in the Loan Documents, (b) that has a maturity date at least 181 days later than the Maturity Date, (c) in respect of which no cash payments of principal or interest are required prior to the Maturity Date and (d) in respect of which the holders have agreed in favor of Borrower, Administrative Agent and the Lenders (i) that prior to the date on which the Commitments have expired or been terminated and all Obligations (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made) have been paid in full in cash, such holders will not exercise any remedies available to them in respect of such Indebtedness, (ii) that such Indebtedness is unsecured and (iii) to terms of "deep" subordination satisfactory to Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.

"*Permitted Holders*" means (a) Ron Nixon, an individual, (b) Brad Gurasich, an individual, (c) Catalyst and (d) any Controlled Investment Affiliate of Catalyst.

"Permitted Indebtedness" means any Indebtedness permitted under Section 9.01.

"Permitted Liens" means any Liens permitted under Section 9.02.

"Permitted Priority Debt" means Indebtedness of Borrower under one working capital revolving credit facility, in an amount not to exceed at any time the lesser of (a) \$10,000,000 and (b) eighty percent (80%) of the face amount at such time of Borrower's eligible accounts receivable and inventory; *provided* that (a) such Indebtedness, if secured, is secured solely by Borrower's accounts receivable, inventory and cash proceeds thereof (other than proceeds of (i) Loans, (ii) Intellectual Property, (iii) Collateral that does not secure such Permitted Priority Debt, and (iv) the exercise of any Cure Right) and (b) the holders or lenders thereof have executed and delivered to Administrative Agent a Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement.

"*Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement*" means an intercreditor agreement in substantially the form of **Exhibit F** and with such changes (if any) as are reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent.

*"Permitted Priority Lender"* means the lender under a Permitted Priority Revolving Credit Document (or any successor, assignee, refinancing Person or replacement thereof to the extent not prohibited by the Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement).

"*Permitted Priority Liens*" means (a) Liens permitted under Section 9.02(c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (j) and (o) and (b) Liens permitted under Section 9.02(b); *provided* that such Liens are also of the type described in Section 9.02(c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (j) and (o).

"Permitted Priority Revolving Credit Documents" means each agreement, instrument and document entered into by the Borrower or any Subsidiary in connection with Permitted Priority Debt, in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent (it being agreed that such agreements, instruments and documents entered into on or prior to the Closing Date that have been provided to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the Closing Date, in the form so provided to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the Closing Date, are satisfactory to the Administrative Agent), as the same may be amended, modified, extended, restated, replaced or supplemented from time to time subject to the terms and provisions of the Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement.

"Permitted Refinancing" means, with respect to any Indebtedness, any extensions, renewals and replacements of such Indebtedness; provided that such extension, renewal or replacement (a) shall not increase the outstanding principal amount of such Indebtedness, (b) contains terms relating to outstanding principal amount, amortization, maturity, collateral (if any) and subordination (if any), and other material terms taken as a whole no less favorable in any material respect to Borrower and its Subsidiaries or the Secured Parties than the terms of any agreement or instrument governing such existing Indebtedness, (c) shall have an applicable interest rate which does not exceed the rate of interest of the Indebtedness being replaced, and (d) shall not contain any new requirement to grant any lien or security or to give any guarantee that was not an existing requirement of such Indebtedness.

"Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction" means a sale, lease, transfer or other disposition by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of all or a portion of the Value-Based Care Business in any transaction or series of related transactions pursuant to which there is a direct or indirect acquisition of all or a portion of the assets of the Value-Based Care Business by one or more Persons who are third-parties, by way of:

(a) The (i) formation of, or investment into, an investment vehicle created to hold assets of the Value-Based Care Business (a "*Transaction Vehicle*"), (ii) transfer, contribution or other disposition of the assets of the Value-Based Care Business (or of the equity interests of the subsidiaries that hold such assets) to a Transaction Vehicle and (iii) sale, lease, transfer or other disposition of equity interests in a Transaction Vehicle to one or more third-party investors, *provided* that (A) the portion of the proforma "post-money" value of the Value-Based Care Business that is attributable to the Obligors by virtue of their direct or indirect ownership of such Transaction Vehicle (as determined by the Board of Directors of Borrower in good faith) does not exceed thirty percent (30%) of the Market Capitalization of the Borrower, all determined as of the date of the first bona fide sale(s) of equity interests in such Transaction Vehicle to third-party investors and (B) such first sale of the equity interests of a Transaction Vehicle shall have occurred within forty-five (45) days (or such longer period as agreed to by Administrative Agent) of the initial formation of the Transaction Vehicle. Notwithstanding anything in the Loan Documents to the contrary, the condition set forth in the foregoing **clause (a)(A)** is a one-time test that occurs on the date of the first bona fide sale(s) of equity investors, and any subsequent sales of equity interests (or assets) in the Transaction Vehicle are permitted without any conditions; or

19

(b) an outright sale of all or a portion of the assets of the Value-Based Care Business, *provided* that the aggregate cash consideration received by Borrower and its Subsidiaries in connection with such sale, determined as of the date of the signing of a definitive agreement relating to such transaction, does not exceed thirty percent (30%) of the Market Capitalization of the Borrower;

*provided* further that (x) immediately prior to, and immediately after giving effect thereto, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result from any transaction described in this definition and (y) the Obligors and their respective Subsidiaries shall be in compliance with the financial covenants set forth in **Section 10.01** and **Section 10.02** on a *pro forma* basis immediately after giving effect to such transaction.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, company, voluntary association, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, unincorporated organization or Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"Personal Information" means all information defined or described by Borrower or any Subsidiary as "personal data", "personal information", "personally identifiable information", "protected health information," "PHI," "PII," or any similar term in any of the privacy policies or other public-facing statements of Borrower or any Subsidiary, any information that is subject to any Privacy Laws or regarding or capable of being associated with an individual consumer or device, including information that identifies, or could reasonably be used to identify (alone or in combination with other information) or is otherwise identifiable with a device or natural person, including name, physical address, telephone number, email address, financial account number, government-issued identifier (including

Social Security number and driver's license number), medical, health or insurance information, gender, date of birth, educational or employment information, any religious or political view or affiliation, marital or other status, photograph, face geometry or biometric information, and any other data used or intended to be used to identify, contact or precisely locate an individual. Personal Information may relate to any individual, including any user of any Internet or device application who views or interacts with any website or platforms, or a current, prospective or former customer, employee or vendor of any Person. Personal Information includes information in any form, including paper, electronic and other forms.

#### "PIK Loan" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.02(e).

"*PIK Period*" means the period beginning on the Closing Date through and including the earlier to occur of (a) the nineteenth (19<sup>th</sup>) Payment Date and (b) at the election of the Majority Lenders, the date on which any Default shall have occurred (*provided* that if such Default shall have been cured or waived, the PIK Period shall resume until the earlier to occur of the next Default (subject to the election of the Majority Lenders) and the nineteenth (19<sup>th</sup>) Payment Date).

"Pixalere Joinder Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.14(b).

20

"*Plan*" means any employee pension benefit plan (other than a Multiemployer Plan) subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA, and in respect of which Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate is (or, if such plan were terminated, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA.

#### "Prepayment Premium" means, if the prepayment occurs:

(A) on or prior to the date that is one (1) year following the applicable Borrowing Date, an amount equal to ten percent (10.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) being prepaid on such Redemption Date;

(B) after the date that is one (1) year following the applicable Borrowing Date, and on or prior to the date that is two (2) years following the applicable Borrowing Date, an amount equal to five percent (5.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) being prepaid on such Redemption Date; and

(C) after the date that is two (2) years following the applicable Borrowing Date, an amount equal to zero percent (0.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) being prepaid on such Redemption Date;

*provided*, that to determine, as of any Redemption Date, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans and the applicable Borrowing Date, in each case, for purposes of this definition:

(i) if, as of such Redemption Date, Borrower shall have made only one Borrowing (excluding Borrowings of PIK Loans), the Prepayment Premium shall be determined by reference to the Closing Date; and

(ii) if, as of such Redemption Date, Borrower shall have made more than one Borrowing (excluding Borrowings of PIK Loans), then the Prepayment Premium shall equal the sum of multiple Prepayment Premiums calculated with respect to the Loans of each such non-PIK Loan Borrowing included in such payment, each of which Prepayment Premiums shall be calculated based solely on the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans borrowed in such Borrowing (and PIK Loans subsequently borrowed in respect of interest payments thereon) and by reference to the applicable Borrowing Date for such Borrowing. In the case of any partial prepayment, the amount of such prepayment shall be allocated to Loans made in the various Borrowings (and PIK Loans in respect thereof) in the inverse order in which such Borrowings were made.

The Prepayment Premium payable upon any prepayment shall be in addition to any payments required pursuant to the Fee Letter (including the Back-End Facility Fee).

"*Privacy Laws*" means all applicable international, federal and state laws, statutes, directives, rules, regulations, guidance, and best practices related to the use, disclosure, privacy and security of Personal Information, including HIPAA and equivalent Laws in other jurisdictions.

"Pro Rata Share" has the meaning set forth in Section 14.08.

"Product" means any current or future product or service researched, designed, developed, manufactured, licensed, marketed, advertised, sold, offered for sale, performed, distributed, tested, provided or commercialized by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, including any such product or service in development or that may be developed in the future.

"*Property*" of any Person means any property or assets, or interest therein, of such Person.

"Proportionate Share" means, with respect to any Lender, (a) at any time during the Commitment Period, the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the sum of (A) the unfunded Commitment of such Lender then in effect *plus* (B) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the sum of (A) the unfunded Commitments of all Lenders then in effect *plus* (B) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of all Lenders at such time and (b) at any time thereafter, the percentage obtained by dividing (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender at such time by (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans of all Lenders at such time.

"Proprietary Database" means any material non-public proprietary database or information repository.

"Qualified Equity Interests" means all Equity Interests other than Disqualified Equity Interests.

"*Real Property Security Documents*" means any mortgage or deed of trust or any other real property security document executed or required hereunder to be executed by any Obligor and granting a security interest in real Property owned by any Obligor in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties.

"*Recipient*" means Administrative Agent, any Lender or any other recipient of any payment to be made by or on account of any Obligation.

"*Redemption Date*" means, as the context may require, (a) the Payment Date on which an optional prepayment is made pursuant to **Section 3.03(a)**, (b) the date of an Asset Sale or Change of Control in connection with which a prepayment is made, or required to be made, pursuant to **Section 3.03(b)** and (c) in the event that Loans become due and payable prior to the Stated Maturity Date for any reason not related to the foregoing **clauses (a)** through (b) (other than by reason of the Loans becoming due and payable pursuant to an Acceleration), the date on which a prepayment is due (other than any prepayment of the Loans of a Defaulting Lender pursuant to **Section 2.06**).

"*Redemption Price*" means an amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the Loans being prepaid *plus* the Prepayment Premium with respect thereto *plus* any accrued but unpaid interest and any fees then due and owing (including the Back-End Facility Fee and any other fees required to be paid pursuant to the Fee Letter) with respect thereto; *provided*, that, no Prepayment Premium shall be included in the above calculation of "Redemption Price" with respect to any prepayment to the extent made pursuant to *Section 5.02*.

"*Register*" has the meaning set forth in Section 13.05(d).

22

*"Regulation T*" means Regulation T of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, as amended.

"*Regulation U*" means Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, as amended.

"Regulation X" means Regulation X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, as amended.

"*Regulatory Approvals*" means any registrations, licenses, authorizations, permits or approvals of any applicable Governmental Authority, including, the FDA, necessary for or material to the conduct of the Borrower's or any of its Subsidiary's business or material to commercialization of any Product by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and applications or submissions related to any of the foregoing.

"*Related Person*" means, with respect to any Person, such Person's Affiliates and the partners, directors, officers, employees, agents, trustees, administrators, managers, advisors and representatives of such Person and of such Person's Affiliates.

"*Requirement of Law*" means, as to any Person, any statute, law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination, order, injunction or judgment of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its Properties or revenues.

"Responsible Officer" of any Person means each of the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of such Person.

"*Restricted Payment*" means (a) any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, securities or other property) with respect to any Equity Interest of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or any payment (whether in cash, securities or other property), including any sinking fund or similar deposit, on account of the purchase, redemption, retirement, acquisition, cancellation or termination of any such shares of Equity Interests of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and (b) any payment by any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries of any management, consulting or similar fees to Catalyst or any of its Affiliates (other than Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries), whether pursuant to a management agreement or otherwise.

"Restrictive Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.15.

*"Revenue*" means, for any period, for Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, all revenue properly recognized under GAAP, consistently applied, less all rebates, discounts, and other price allowances.

"Sanctioned Jurisdiction" means any country or territory to the extent that such country or territory is the subject of any Sanction.

"Sanctioned Person" means, at any time, (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by OFAC, the U.S. Department of State, the United Nations Security Council, the European Union, His Majesty's Treasury, or other relevant sanctions authority, (b) any Person operating, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Jurisdiction or (c) any Person owned or Controlled by any such person or Persons described in **clauses (a)** and **(b)**.

23

"*Sanctions*" means any international economic sanction administered or enforced by the United States Government (including OFAC), the United Nations Security Council, the European Union, His Majesty's Treasury or other relevant sanctions authority.

"SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Secured Parties" means the Lenders, Administrative Agent, each other Indemnified Party and any other holder of any Obligation.

"Securities Account" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933.

"Security Agreement" means the Security Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, among the Obligors and Administrative Agent, granting a security interest in the Obligors' personal Property in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties.

"Security Documents" means, collectively, the Security Agreement, each Short-Form IP Security Agreement, each Real Property Security Document, and each other security document, control agreement or financing statement that perfects Liens in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties to secure the Obligations.

"Seller Notes" means any promissory note issued by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with any Permitted Acquisition as partial consideration for such Permitted Acquisition, which Seller Notes are subject to subordination arrangements in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Administrative Agent.

"Short-Form IP Security Agreements" means short-form copyright, patent or trademark (as the case may be) security agreements, entered into by one or more Obligors in favor of Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent (and as amended, modified or replaced from time to time).

"Solvent" means, with respect to any Person at any time, that (a) the present fair saleable value of the Property of such Person is greater than the total amount of liabilities (including contingent liabilities) of such Person, (b) the present fair saleable value of the Property of such Person is not less than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability of such Person on its debts as they become absolute and matured and (c) such Person has not incurred and does not intend to, and does not believe that it will, incur debts or liabilities beyond such Person's ability to pay as such debts and liabilities mature.

"Specified Event of Default" means any of the Events of Default set forth in Sections 11.01(a), (b), (h), (i) and (j).

"Specified Financial Covenants" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.03(a).

24

"Stated Maturity Date" means the twentieth (20<sup>th</sup>) Payment Date following the Closing Date.

"Subordinated Debt Cure Right" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.03(a).

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person (the "parent") at any date, any corporation, limited liability company, partnership, association or other entity the accounts of which would be consolidated with those of the parent in the parent's consolidated financial statements if such financial statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP as of such date, as well as any other corporation, limited liability company, partnership, association or other entity (a) of which securities or other ownership interests representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the equity or more than fifty percent (50%) of the general partnership interests are, as of such date, owned, controlled or held by the parent or one or more subsidiaries of the parent or by the parent and one or more subsidiaries of the parent. Unless the context requires otherwise, "Subsidiary" refers to a Subsidiary of Borrower. For the avoidance of doubt, no Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary (or any subsidiaries of a Transaction Vehicle) shall be a "Subsidiary" for purposes of the Loan Documents, provided that in the event of a failure to consummate a sale of equity interests in a Transaction Vehicle described in **clause (a)** of the definition of Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction within the forty-five (45) day period prescribed therein, any Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary that is wholly-owned by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries upon expiration of such forty-five (45) day period shall be a deemed to have been acquired as of the expiration of such period and shall, for all purposes, constitute a "Subsidiary" as of such date.

"Subsidiary Guarantors" means each of the Subsidiaries of Borrower identified under the caption "SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS" on the signature pages hereto and each Subsidiary of Borrower that becomes, or is required to become, a "Subsidiary Guarantor" after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 8.12(a) or (b). For the avoidance of doubt, no Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary (or any subsidiaries of a Transaction Vehicle) shall (or shall be required to) be a "Subsidiary Guarantor" hereunder except as described more fully in Section 8.12.

"Substitute Lender" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.06(a).

"*Tax Affiliate*" means (a) Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (b) each other Obligor and (c) any Affiliate of an Obligor with which such Obligor files or is eligible to file consolidated, combined or unitary Tax returns.

"Tax Returns" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.08.

"*Taxes*" means all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"*Technical Information*" means all trade secrets and other proprietary and confidential information, know-how, Inventions, clinical reports, data, and proprietary databases.

"Third-Party Payor Programs" means all health care payment and reimbursement programs sponsored by a Governmental Payor, private insurer, managed care plan or any other Person or entity which presently or in the future maintains a health care payment and reimbursement program in which any Obligor participates.

*"Title IV Plan"* means an employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA) other than a Multiemployer Plan (a) that is or was at any time maintained or sponsored by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof or to which any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate thereof has ever made, or was obligated to make, contributions, and (b) that is or was subject to Section 412 of the Code, Section 302 of ERISA or Title IV of ERISA.

"Total Credit Exposure" means, as to any Lender at any time, the unfunded Commitments of such Lender at such time and the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all Loans of such Lender at such time.

"Trademarks" has the meaning set forth in the Security Agreement.

"Transaction Vehicle" has the meaning set forth in the definition of "Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction."

"Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary" means any Transaction Vehicle that, without regard to the last sentence of the definition of "Subsidiary," would be a Subsidiary hereunder.

"*Transactions*" means the execution, delivery and performance by each Obligor of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which such Obligor is intended to be a party and the Borrowings (and the use of the proceeds of the Loans).

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York; *provided*, that, if perfection or the effect of perfection or non-perfection or the priority of any security interest in any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of New York, "UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in such other jurisdiction for purposes of the provisions hereof or of the other Loan Documents relating to such perfection, effect of perfection or non-perfection or priority.

"U.S. Person" means a "United States Person" within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

"U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.03(e)(ii)(B)(3).

"Value-Based Care Business" means Borrower and its Subsidiaries' value-based care virtual consult services business, commonly referred to as Tissue Health Plus, which such business does not generate or otherwise include any Product related revenue or any assets or other property that generate Product revenue, in each case, of Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

*"Withdrawal Liability*" means, at any time, any liability incurred (whether or not assessed) by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate and not yet satisfied or paid in full at such time with respect to any Multiemployer Plan pursuant to Section 4201 of ERISA.

26

"Withholding Agent" means any Obligor and Administrative Agent.

**1.02** Accounting Terms and Principles. All accounting determinations required to be made pursuant hereto shall, unless expressly otherwise provided herein, be made in accordance with GAAP. All components of financial calculations made to determine compliance with this Agreement, including Section 10 shall be calculated as if any (a) Acquisition, (b) Asset Sale, (c) Involuntary Disposition, (d) sale, transfer or other disposition that results in a Person ceasing to be a Subsidiary, (e) Investment that results in a Person becoming a Subsidiary (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise), (f) incurrence or repayment of Indebtedness (and if any such incurred Indebtedness has a floating or formula rate, such Indebtedness shall have an implied rate of interest for the applicable period for purposes of this provision determined by utilizing the rate which is or would be in effect with respect to such Indebtedness as at the relevant date of determination) or (g) other event that by the terms of the Loan Documents requires *pro forma* compliance with a test or covenant, calculation as to *pro forma* effect with respect to a test or covenant or requires such test or covenant to be calculated on a *pro forma* basis, in each case, consummated after the first day of the applicable period of determination and prior to the end of such period, as if such transaction (and any other such transactions in connection therewith) shall have occurred as of the first day of the applicable period and additionally: (i) with respect to any Asset Sale, Involuntary Disposition or sale, transfer or other disposition that results in a Person

ceasing to be a Subsidiary, income statement and cash flow statement items (whether positive or negative) attributable to the Person or property disposed of shall be excluded, and (ii) with respect to any Acquisition or Investment, income statement and cash flow statement items (whether positive or negative) attributable to the Person or property acquired shall be included to the extent relating to any period applicable in such calculations to the extent (A) such items are not otherwise included in such income statement items for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP or in accordance with any defined terms set forth in **Section 1.01** and (B) such items are supported by financial statements or other information reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent; *provided, that*, the foregoing adjustments shall be determined in good faith by Borrower based on assumptions expressed therein and that were reasonable based on the information available to Borrower at the time of preparation of the Compliance Certificate setting forth such calculations.

#### 1.03 Interpretation.

(a) For all purposes of this Agreement, except as otherwise expressly provided herein or unless the context otherwise requires, (i) the terms defined in this Agreement include the plural as well as the singular and vice versa; (ii) words importing gender include all genders; (iii) any reference to a Section, Annex, Schedule or Exhibit refers to a Section of, or Annex, Schedule or Exhibit to, this Agreement; (iv) any reference to "this Agreement" refers to this Agreement, including all Annexes, Schedules and Exhibits hereto, and the words herein, hereof, hereto and hereunder and words of similar import refer to this Agreement and its Annexes, Schedules and Exhibits as a whole and not to any particular Section, Annex, Schedule, Exhibit or any other subdivision; (v) references to days, months and years refer to calendar days, months and years, respectively; (vi) all references herein to "include" or "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation"; (vii) the word "from" when used in connection with a period of time means "from and including" and the word "until" means "to but not including"; (viii) accounting terms not specifically defined herein shall be construed in accordance with GAAP (except for the term "property", which shall be interpreted as broadly as possible, including, in any case, cash, securities, other assets, rights under contractual obligations and permits and any right or interest in any property, except where otherwise noted) and (ix) any reference to any law shall include all statutory and regulatory rules, regulations, orders and provisions consolidating, amending, replacing or interpreting such law and any reference to any law, rule or regulation shall, unless otherwise specified, refer to such law, rule or regulation as amended, modified, extended, restated, replaced or supplemented from time to time. Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, references to organizational documents, agreements (including the Loan Documents) and other contractual instruments shall be deemed to include all permitted subsequent amendments, restatements, extensions, supplements and other modifications thereto.

(b) Notwithstanding any other provision contained in this Agreement, all terms of an accounting or financial nature used herein shall be construed, and all computations of amounts and ratios referred to herein shall be made, without giving effect to (i) other than with respect to the preparation of financial statements in accordance with GAAP (it being understood that, if requested by Administrative Agent or any Lender, Borrower shall provide to Administrative Agent and the Lenders financial statements and other documents setting forth a reconciliation between the applicable calculations, amounts and definitions set forth herein both with and without giving effect to such change), any change to GAAP occurring after December 31, 2017 as a result of ASU 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) by the Financial Accounting Standards Board or any other proposals issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board in connection therewith, in each case if such change would require treating any lease (or similar arrangement conveying the right to use) as a capital lease where such lease (or similar arrangement) was not required to be so treated under GAAP as in effect on December 31, 2017, (ii) any election under Accounting Standards Codification 825-10-25 (previously referred to as Statement of Financial Accounting Standards 159) (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any Indebtedness or other liabilities of Borrower or any Subsidiary at "fair value," as defined therein and (iii) any treatment of Indebtedness in respect of convertible debt instruments under Accounting Standards Codification 470-20 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting St

**1.04 Changes to GAAP**. (a) If at any time after the Closing Date any change in GAAP or in the application thereof would affect the computation of any financial ratio, basket or other item relevant to determining compliance with the requirements or provisions set forth in any Loan Document and Borrower or the Lenders shall so request, Administrative Agent and Borrower shall negotiate in good faith to amend such ratio, basket or other item to preserve the original intent thereof in light of such change in GAAP; *provided* that, until so amended, (i) such ratio, basket or other item shall continue to be computed in accordance with GAAP immediately prior to such change therein and (ii) Borrower shall provide to Administrative Agent concurrently with delivery of each certificate or financial report required hereunder that is affected thereby a written statement of a Responsible Officer of Borrower setting forth in reasonable detail the differences (including any differences that would affect any calculations relating to the financial covenants as set forth in **Section 10**) that would have resulted if such financial statements had been prepared without giving effect to such change; and

(b) Any Event of Default arising as a result of a change in GAAP referred to **clause** (a) hereof which is cured by operation of this Section 1.04 shall be deemed to be of no effect *ab initio*.

**1.05 Divisions**. For all purposes under the Loan Documents, in connection with any division or plan of division under Delaware law (or any comparable event under a different jurisdiction's laws): (a) if any asset, right, obligation or liability of any Person becomes the asset, right, obligation or liability of a different Person, then it shall be deemed to have been transferred from the original Person to the subsequent Person, and (b) if any new Person comes into existence, such new Person shall be deemed to have been organized on the first date of its existence by the holders of its Equity Interests at such time.

#### SECTION 2 THE COMMITMENT

**2.01 Commitments**. Each Lender agrees severally, on and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (including Section 6), to make term loans (*provided* that PIK Loans shall be deemed not to constitute "term loans" for purposes of this Section 2.01) to Borrower (in the number of draws specified in Section 6.02), each on a Business Day during the Commitment Period in Dollars in an aggregate principal amount for such Lender not to exceed such Lender's unfunded Commitment; *provided*, *however*, that no Lender shall be obligated to make a Loan in excess of such Lender's Proportionate Share of the applicable amount of any Borrowing set forth in Section 6 (if any) other than PIK Loans. Amounts of Loans repaid may not be reborrowed.

**2.02 Borrowing Procedures**. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (including Section 6), each Borrowing (other than a Borrowing of PIK Loans) shall be made on written notice in the form of Exhibit B given by Borrower to Administrative Agent not later than 11:00 a.m. (Central time) on the Borrowing Notice Date (a "*Notice of Borrowing*").

2.03 Fees. Borrower shall pay to Administrative Agent and/or the Lenders, as applicable, such fees as are described in the Fee Letter.

**2.04** Use of Proceeds. Borrower shall use the proceeds of the Loans for repayment of all outstanding Indebtedness and obligations under the Existing Cadence Credit Agreement, Permitted Acquisitions and other similar permitted Investments, general working capital purposes and general corporate purposes and to pay fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with the Transactions; *provided* that the Lenders shall have no responsibility as to the use of any proceeds of Loans.

#### 2.05 Defaulting Lenders.

(a) **Adjustments**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then, until such time as that Lender is no longer a Defaulting Lender, to the extent permitted by applicable Law:

(i) Waivers and Amendments. Such Defaulting Lender's right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver or consent with respect to this Agreement shall be restricted as set forth in Section 13.04.

29

(ii) **Reallocation of Payments**. Any payment of principal, interest, fees or other amounts received by the Lenders or the Administrative Agent for the account of such Defaulting Lender (whether voluntary or mandatory, at maturity, pursuant to **Section 11** or otherwise), shall be applied at such time or times as follows: *first*, as Borrower may request (so long as no Default exists), to the funding of any Loan in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has failed to fund its portion thereof as required by this Agreement; *second*, if so determined by the Majority Lenders and Borrower, to be held in a non-interest bearing deposit account and released in order to satisfy obligations of such Defaulting Lender to fund Loans under this Agreement; *third*, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Lenders as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by any Lender against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; *fourth*, so long as no Default exists, to the payment of any amounts owing to Borrower as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by Borrower against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; *and fifth*, to such Defaulting Lender or as otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction; *provided* that if (A) such payment is a payment of the principal amount of any Loans in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has not fully funded its appropriate share and (B) such Loans were made at a time when the conditions set forth in **Section 6** were satisfied or waived, such payment shall be applied solely to pay the Loans of all non-Defaulting Lenders on a *pro rata* basis prior to being applied to the payment of any Loans of such Defaulting Lender. Any payments, prepayments or

other amounts paid or payable to a Defaulting Lender that are applied (or held) to pay amounts owed by a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this **Section 2.05(a)(ii)** shall be deemed paid to and redirected by such Defaulting Lender, and each Lender irrevocably consents hereto.

(b) **Defaulting Lender Cure**. If Borrower and the Majority Lenders agree in writing in their sole discretion that a Defaulting Lender should no longer be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender, that Lender will, to the extent applicable, purchase that portion of outstanding Loans of the other Lenders or take such other actions as necessary to cause the Loans to be held on a *pro rata* basis by the Lenders in accordance with their Proportionate Share, whereupon that Lender will cease to be a Defaulting Lender; *provided* that no adjustments will be made retroactively with respect to fees accrued or payments made by or on behalf of Borrower while that Lender was a Defaulting Lender; and *provided further* that, except to the extent otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no change hereunder from Defaulting Lender to Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from that Lender's having been a Defaulting Lender.

#### 2.06 Substitution of Lenders.

(a) **Substitution Right**. If any Lender (an "*Affected Lender*") (i) becomes a Defaulting Lender or (ii) does not consent to any amendment, waiver or consent to any Loan Document for which the consent of the Majority Lenders is obtained but that requires the consent of other Lenders (a "*Non-Consenting Lender*"), then (x) Borrower may elect to pay in full such Affected Lender with respect to all Obligations due to such Affected Lender (which, in the case of any Defaulting Lender, shall not include any Prepayment Premium or Acceleration Premium) or (y) either Borrower or Administrative Agent shall identify any willing existing Lender or Affiliate of any existing Lender or Eligible Transferee (in each case, a "*Substitute Lender*") to substitute for such Affected Lender; *provided* that any substitution of a Non-Consenting Lender shall occur only with the consent of Administrative Agent.

30

(b) **Procedure**. To substitute such Affected Lender or pay in full all Obligations owed to such Affected Lender, Borrower shall deliver a notice to such Affected Lender. The effectiveness of such payment or substitution shall be subject to the delivery by Borrower (or, as may be applicable in the case of a substitution, by the Substitute Lender) of (i) payment for the account of such Affected Lender, of, to the extent accrued through, and outstanding on, the effective date for such payment or substitution, all Obligations owing to such Affected Lender (which for the avoidance of doubt, shall not include any Prepayment Premium or Acceleration Premium) and (ii) in the case of a substitution, an Assignment and Assumption executed by the Substitute Lender, which shall thereunder, among other things, agree to be bound by the terms of the Loan Documents.

(c) Effectiveness. Upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Sections 2.06(a) and (b), Administrative Agent shall record such substitution or payment in the Register, whereupon (i) in the case of any payment in full of an Affected Lender, such Affected Lender's Commitments shall be terminated and (ii) in the case of any substitution of an Affected Lender, (A) such Affected Lender shall sell and be relieved of, and the Substitute Lender shall purchase and assume, all rights and claims of such Affected Lender under the Loan Documents, except that the Affected Lender shall retain such rights under the Loan Documents that expressly provide that they survive the repayment of the Obligations and the termination of the Commitments, (B) such Affected Lender shall no longer constitute a "Lender" hereunder and such Substitute Lender shall become a "Lender" hereunder and (C) such Affected Lender shall execute and deliver an Assignment and Assumption to evidence such substitution; *provided, however*, that the failure of any Affected Lender to execute any such Assignment and Assumption shall not render such sale and purchase (or the corresponding assignment) invalid.

#### 2.07 Termination or Reduction of Commitments.

(a) **Voluntary**. Borrower may, upon notice to Administrative Agent during the Commitment Period, on any Payment Date, terminate in part or in full the then unfunded Commitments; *provided*, that any such notice shall be received by Administrative Agent not later than 11:00 a.m. (Central time) five (5) Business Days prior to the date of termination. Upon any partial termination of the Commitments, the Commitments of each Lender shall be reduced by such Lender's Proportionate Share of such reduction amount.

(b) **Mandatory**. The Commitments shall be automatically and permanently reduced (i) on the Closing Date, by the amount of the Borrowing made on such date, on each Borrowing Date for a Borrowing made in accordance with **Section 6.02(b)**, by the amount of each such Borrowing and (iii) on the earlier of (A) the Borrowing Date on which the second Borrowing has been made in accordance with **Section 6.02(b)** and (B) June 30, 2025, by the sum of (1) \$40,000,000 *minus* (2) the aggregate amount of the Borrowings made in accordance with **Section 6.02(b)**. Additionally, the Commitments shall be automatically and permanently reduced to zero on the date that the Commitment Period shall end. Upon any reduction of the Commitments, the Commitments of each Lender shall be reduced by such Lender's Proportionate Share of such reduction amount.

#### SECTION 3 PAYMENTS OF PRINCIPAL AND INTEREST

#### 3.01 Repayment.

(a) **Repayment**. Borrower agrees to repay to the Lenders the outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) on the Maturity Date.

(b) **Maturity Date**. To the extent not previously paid, the principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans), together with all other outstanding Obligations, shall be due and payable on the Maturity Date.

(c) **Application**. Any optional or mandatory prepayment of the Loans shall be applied to the Loans (and any PIK Loans in respect thereof), in the inverse order in which such Loans were made.

#### 3.02 Interest.

(a) Interest Generally. Subject to Section 3.02(e), Borrower agrees to pay to the Lenders interest on the unpaid principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) and the amount of all other outstanding Obligations, in the case of the Loans, for the period from the applicable Borrowing Date and, in the case of any other Obligation, from the date such other Obligation is due and payable, in each case, until paid in full, at a rate *per annum* equal to thirteen and one-quarter percent (13.25%).

(b) **Default Interest**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, automatically upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default under **Section 11.01(a)**, (h), (i) or (j) and after prior written notice from the Majority Lenders to the Borrower upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any other Event of Default, the interest payable pursuant to **Section 3.02(a)** shall increase automatically by four percent (4.00%) *per annum* (such aggregate increased rate, the "*Default Rate*", and such increase, the "*Default Rate Increase*"). Notwithstanding any other provision herein (including **Section 3.02(e)**), if interest is required to be paid at the Default Rate, it shall be paid entirely in cash.

(c) Interest Payment Dates. Subject to Section 3.02(e), accrued interest on the Loans shall be payable in arrears on each Payment Date with respect to the most recently completed Interest Period in cash, and upon the payment or prepayment of the Loans (on the principal amount being so paid or prepaid); *provided* that interest payable at the Default Rate shall be payable from time to time on demand upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default under Section 11.01(a), (h), (i) or (j) and after prior written notice from the Majority Lenders to the Borrower upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any other Event of Default.

(d) **Redemption Price**. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event any Loans shall become due and payable for any reason, interest pursuant to **Sections 3.02(a)** and **(b)** shall accrue on the Redemption Price for such Loans from and after the date such Redemption Price is due and payable until paid in full.

(e) Paid In-Kind Interest. Notwithstanding Section 3.02(a), at any time during the PIK Period, Borrower may elect to pay the interest on the outstanding principal amount of the Loans payable pursuant to Section 3.01 as follows: (i) eight percent (8.00%) (*plus*, if applicable, the Default Rate Increase) *per annum* interest in cash and (ii) five and one-quarter percent (5.25%) *per annum* interest as compounded interest, added to the aggregate principal amount of the Loans for all purposes under this Agreement (the amount of any such compounded interest being a "*PIK Loan*") including, without limitation, for purposes of calculating any Prepayment Premium or Acceleration Premium. The principal amount of each PIK Loan shall accrue interest in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Loans. For purposes of clarification, Borrower may only elect to pay interest as provided in this Section 3.02(e) for Interest Periods that are entirely within the PIK Period (such that interest for the entirety of any Interest Period in which a Default has occurred and is continuing for which the Majority Lenders have elected to end the PIK Period must be paid in cash in accordance with Section 3.02(a)).

#### 3.03 Prepayments.

(a) **Optional Prepayments**. Upon prior written notice to Administrative Agent delivered pursuant to **Section 4.03**, Borrower shall have the right to optionally prepay in whole or in part the outstanding principal amount of the Loans on any date for the Redemption Price. No partial prepayment shall be made under this **Section 3.03(a)** in connection with any event described in **Section 3.03(b)**.

#### (b) Mandatory Prepayments.

(i) Asset Sales. In the event of any consummated Asset Sale or series of related Asset Sales (other than any Asset Sale permitted under Section 9.09(a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g), (h), (i), (j), (k), (l), (n) or (o)), yielding Asset Sale Net Proceeds in excess of (A) \$1,000,000 on a per transaction basis (collectively for all Asset Sales included in a related series thereof) or (B) \$2,000,000 in the aggregate for all Asset Sales and related series thereof during any calendar year, Borrower shall, to the extent such Asset Sale Net Proceeds are not reinvested in Eligible Assets within 180 days of the date of such Asset Sale, prepay the Obligations in an amount equal to the entire amount of the Asset Sale Net Proceeds of such Asset Sale or series thereof, credited in the following order:

(A) first, in reduction of Borrower's obligation to pay any unpaid interest and any fees (including the Back-End Facility Fee) then due and owing and any Prepayment Premiums;

(B) second, in reduction of Borrower's obligation to pay any Claims or Losses referred to in Section 13.03

then due and owing;

the remainder.

(C) third, in reduction of Borrower's obligation to pay any amounts due and owing on account of the unpaid principal amount of the Loans;

(D) fourth, in reduction of any other Obligation then due and owing; and

(E) fifth, to Borrower or such other Persons as may lawfully be entitled to or directed by Borrower to receive

33

(ii) **Change of Control**. In the event of a Change of Control, Borrower shall immediately provide notice of such Change of Control to Administrative Agent and, if within ten (10) days of receipt of such notice Majority Lenders or Administrative Agent advise Borrower that the Majority Lenders require a prepayment pursuant to this **Section 3.03(b)(ii)**, Borrower shall prepay the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans in an amount equal to the Redemption Price applicable on the date of such Change of Control (including, without limitation, any Prepayment Premium with respect to the Loans being prepaid) and pay any fees payable pursuant to the Fee Letter (including the Back-End Facility Fee).

(c) **Prepayment Premiums**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement or any other Loan Document, if all or any portion of the Loans are prepaid, or required to be prepaid, pursuant to this **Section 3.03**, then, in all cases, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders, for their respective ratable accounts, on the date on which such prepayment is paid or required to be paid, in addition to (but without duplication of) the other Obligations so prepaid or required to be prepaid, the applicable Prepayment Premium; *provided* however that no such Prepayment Premium shall be paid in the event the Loans are required to be prepaid as a result of a change in a Requirement of Law.

#### SECTION 4 PAYMENTS, ETC.

#### 4.01 Payments.

(a) **Payments Generally**. Each payment of principal, interest and other amounts to be made by the Obligors under this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be made in Dollars, in immediately available funds, without deduction, set off or counterclaim, to an account to be designated by Administrative Agent by notice to Borrower, not later than 4:00 p.m. (Central time) on the date on which such payment shall become due (each such payment made after such time on such due date to be deemed to have been made on the next succeeding Business Day).

(b) **Application of Payments**. To the extent the order of application is not otherwise specified by another provision hereof (including, without limitation, **Section 3.01(c)**), each Obligor shall, at the time of making each payment under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, specify to Administrative Agent the amounts payable by such Obligor hereunder to which such payment is to be

applied (and in the event that Obligors fail to so specify, or if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Lenders may apply such payment in the manner they determine to be appropriate).

(c) **Non-Business Days**. If the due date of any payment under this Agreement (other than of principal of or interest on the Loans) would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day, such date shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day, and, in the case of any payment accruing interest, interest thereon shall be payable for the period of such extension.

**4.02 Computations**. All computations of interest and fees hereunder shall be computed on the basis of a year of 360 days and actual days elapsed during the period for which payable.

**4.03 Notices**. Each notice of optional prepayment shall be effective only if received by Administrative Agent not later than 4:00 p.m. (Central time) on the date five (5) Business Days (or such shorter period as may be agreed to in Administrative Agent's sole discretion) prior to the date of prepayment. Each notice of optional prepayment shall specify the amount to be prepaid and the date of prepayment.

34

#### 4.04 Set-Off.

(a) **Set-Off Generally**. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, each of Administrative Agent, each Lender and each of their Affiliates is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final) at any time held and other indebtedness at any time owing by Administrative Agent, any Lender and any of their Affiliates to or for the credit or the account of any Obligor against any and all of the Obligations, whether or not such Person shall have made any demand and although such obligations may be unmatured. Administrative Agent and each Lender agree promptly to notify Borrower after any such set-off and application; *provided* that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application. The rights of Administrative Agent, each Lender and each of their Affiliates under this **Section 4.04** are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of set-off) that such Persons may have.

(b) **Exercise of Rights Not Required**. Nothing contained herein shall require Administrative Agent, any Lender or any of their respective Affiliates to exercise any such right or shall affect the right of such Person to exercise, and retain the benefits of exercising, any such right with respect to any other indebtedness or obligation of any Obligor.

#### 4.05 Pro Rata Treatment.

(a) Unless Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to the proposed date of any Borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such Borrowing available to Administrative Agent, Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender has made such amount available to Administrative Agent on such date in accordance with **Section 2**, and Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not in fact made available to Administrative Agent by the required time on the applicable Borrowing Date therefor, such Lender and Borrower severally agree to pay to Administrative Agent forthwith, on demand, such corresponding amount with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date on which such amount is made available to Borrower but excluding the date of payment to Administrative Agent, at a rate equal to the greater of (A) the Federal Funds Effective Rate and (B) a rate reasonably determined by Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation. If Borrower and such Lender shall pay such interest to Administrative Agent for the same or an overlapping period, Administrative Agent shall promptly remit to Borrower the amount of such interest paid by Borrower for such period. If such Lender pays its share of the applicable borrowing to Administrative Agent, then the amount so paid shall constitute such Lender's Loan included in such borrowing. Any payment by Borrower shall be without prejudice to any claim Borrower may have against a Lender that shall have failed to make such payment to Administrative Agent.

(b) Unless Administrative Agent shall have received notice from Borrower prior to the date on which any payment is due to Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders hereunder that Borrower will not make such payment, Administrative Agent may assume that Borrower has made such payment on such date in accordance herewith and may, in reliance upon such assumption, distribute to the Lenders the amount due. In such event, if Borrower has not in fact made such payment, then each of the Lenders severally agrees to repay to Administrative Agent forthwith on demand the amount so distributed to such Lender, with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date such amount is distributed to it to but excluding the date of payment to Administrative Agent, at the greater of

the Federal Funds Effective Rate and a rate determined by Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of Administrative Agent or any Lender against any Obligor.

(c) If any Lender shall obtain any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the exercise of any right of set-off, or otherwise) on account of the principal of or interest on any Loan or Prepayment Premium or Acceleration Premium in connection therewith made by it or other obligations hereunder, as applicable (other than pursuant to a provision hereof providing for non-pro rata treatment), in excess of its Proportionate Share, of such payment on account of the Loans, such Lender shall (i) notify Administrative Agent of the receipt of such payment, and (ii) within five (5) Business Days of such receipt purchase (for cash at face value) from the other Lenders, as applicable (directly or through Administrative Agent), without recourse, such participations in the Loans made by them or make such other adjustments as shall be equitable, as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Lender to share the excess payment ratably with each of the other Lenders in accordance with their respective Proportionate Shares, as applicable; provided, however, that (A) if any such participations are purchased and all or any portion of the payment giving rise thereto is recovered, such participations shall be rescinded and the purchase price restored to the extent of such recovery, without interest and (B) the provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed to apply to (x) any payment made by Borrower pursuant to and in accordance with the express terms of this Agreement (including the application of funds arising from the existence of a Defaulting Lender) or (y) any payment obtained by a Lender as consideration for the assignment or sale of a participation in any of its Loans to any assignee or participant, other than to Borrower or any of its Affiliates (as to which the provisions of this paragraph shall apply). Borrower agrees that any Lender so purchasing a participation from another Lender pursuant to this Section 4.05(c) may exercise all its rights of payment (including the right of set-off) with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were the direct creditor of Borrower in the amount of such participation. No documentation other than notices and the like referred to in this Section 4.05(c) shall be required to implement the terms of this Section 4.05(c). Administrative Agent shall keep records (which shall be conclusive and binding in the absence of manifest error) of participations purchased pursuant to this Section 4.05(c) and shall in each case notify the Lenders following any such purchase. Borrower consents on behalf of itself and each other Obligor to the foregoing and agrees, to the extent it may effectively do so under applicable Law, that any Lender acquiring a participation pursuant to the foregoing arrangements may exercise against each Obligor rights of setoff and counterclaim with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were a direct creditor of each Obligor in the amount of such participation.

36

#### SECTION 5 YIELD PROTECTION, ETC.

#### 5.01 Additional Costs.

(a) **Change in Requirements of Law Generally**. If, on or after the Closing Date, the adoption of any Requirement of Law, or any change in any Requirement of Law, or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by any court or other Governmental Authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any of the Lenders (or its lending office) with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) of any such Governmental Authority, shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve (including any such requirement imposed by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), special deposit, contribution, insurance assessment or similar requirement, in each case that becomes effective after the Closing Date, against assets of, deposits with or for the account of, or credit extended by, a Lender (or its lending office) or shall impose on a Lender (or its lending office) any other condition affecting the Loans or the Commitment, and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender of making or maintaining the Loans, or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Lender under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, by an amount deemed by such Lender to be material (other than (i) Indemnified Taxes, (ii) Taxes described in **clauses (b)** through (**d**) of the definition of "Excluded Taxes" and (iii) Connection Income Taxes), then Borrower shall pay to such Lender within ten (10) days after written demand therefor such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender for such increased cost or reduction, so long as such amounts have accrued on or after the day that is 180 days prior to the date on which such Lender first made demand therefor; *provided* that, if the event giving rise to such cost or reduction has retroactive effect, then such 180-day period shall be extended to include the period of retroactive effect.

(b) Change in Capital Requirements. If a Lender shall have determined that, on or after the Closing Date, the adoption of any Requirement of Law regarding capital adequacy, or any change therein, or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by any Governmental Authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of law) of any such Governmental Authority, in each case that becomes effective after the Closing Date, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on capital of a Lender (or its parent) as a consequence of a Lender's obligations hereunder or the Loans to a level below that which a Lender (or its parent) could have achieved but for such adoption, change, request or directive by an amount reasonably deemed by it to be material, then Borrower shall pay to such Lender

within ten (10) days after written demand therefor such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender (or its parent) for such reduction, so long as such amounts have accrued on or after the day that is 180 days prior to the date on which such Lender first made demand therefor; *provided* that, if the event giving rise to such cost or reduction has retroactive effect, then such 180-day period shall be extended to include the period of retroactive effect.

(c) Notification by Lender. Each Lender (directly or through Administrative Agent) will promptly notify Borrower of any event of which it has knowledge, occurring after the Closing Date, which will entitle such Lender to compensation pursuant to this Section 5.01. Before giving any such notice pursuant to this Section 5.01(c) such Lender shall designate a different lending office if such designation (x) will, in the reasonable judgment of such Lender, avoid the need for, or reduce the amount of, such compensation and (y) will not, in the reasonable judgment of such Lender, be materially disadvantageous to such Lender. A certificate of the Lender claiming compensation under this Section 5.01, setting forth the additional amount or amounts to be paid to it hereunder, shall be conclusive and binding on Borrower in the absence of manifest error.

37

(d) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, (x) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and all requests, rules, guidelines or directives thereunder or issued in connection therewith and (y) all requests, rules, guidelines or directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or the United States or foreign regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, shall in each case be deemed to constitute a change in Requirements of Law for all purposes of this **Section 5.01**, regardless of the date enacted, adopted or issued.

**5.02 Illegality**. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in the event that on or after the Closing Date the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof by any competent Governmental Authority shall make it unlawful for a Lender or its lending office to make or maintain the Loans (and, in the opinion of such Lender, the designation of a different lending office would either not avoid such unlawfulness or would be disadvantageous to such Lender), then such Lender shall promptly notify Borrower thereof following which (a) the Lender's Commitment shall be suspended until such time as such Lender may again make and maintain the Loans hereunder and (b) if such Requirement of Law shall so mandate, the Loans shall be prepaid by Borrower on or before such date as shall be mandated by such Requirement of Law in an amount equal to the Redemption Price applicable on the date of such prepayment.

#### 5.03 Taxes.

(a) **Payments Free of Taxes**. Any and all payments by or on account of any Obligation shall be made without deduction or withholding for any Taxes, except as required by applicable Law. If any applicable Law requires the deduction or withholding of any Tax from any such payment by a Withholding Agent, then the applicable Withholding Agent shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable Law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the sum payable by the applicable Obligor shall be increased as necessary so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this **Section 5**) the applicable Recipient receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding been made.

(b) **Payment of Other Taxes by Borrower**. The Obligors shall timely pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable Law, or at the option of each Lender, timely reimburse it for, Other Taxes.

(c) Evidence of Payments. As soon as practicable after any payment of Taxes by any Obligor to a Governmental Authority pursuant to this Section 5, such Obligor shall deliver to Administrative Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment.

(d) **Indemnification**. The Obligors shall jointly and severally reimburse and indemnify each Recipient, within ten (10) days after demand therefor, for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes (including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under this **Section 5**) payable or paid by such Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to such Recipient and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to Borrower by a Lender shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

### (e) Status of Lenders.

(i) Any Lender that is entitled to an exemption from, or reduction of withholding Tax with respect to payments made under any Loan Document shall make available to Borrower (directly or through Administrative Agent) such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by Borrower or Administrative Agent as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate of withholding; *provided* that, other than in the case of U.S. Federal withholding Taxes, such Lender has received written notice from Borrower advising it of the availability of such exemption or reduction and containing all applicable documentation. In addition, any Lender shall make available (directly or through Administrative Agent) such other documentation prescribed by applicable Law as reasonably requested by Borrower or Administrative Agent as will enable Borrower or Administrative Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to backup withholding or information reporting requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in **Section 5.03(e)(ii)(A)**, (**B) or (D)**) shall not be required if in the Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender.

(ii) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that Borrower is a U.S. Person:

(A) any Lender that is a U.S. Person shall make available to Borrower (directly or through Administrative Agent) on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower), executed originals of IRS Form W-9 (or successor form) certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. Federal backup withholding tax;

(B) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, make available to Borrower (directly or through Administrative Agent and in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower), whichever of the following is applicable:

(1) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (x) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, executed originals of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or successor form) establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (y) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or successor form) establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;

39

(2) executed originals of IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form);

(3) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881(c) of the Code, (x) a certificate substantially in the form of **Exhibit C-1** to the effect that such Foreign Lender is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, a "10 percent shareholder" of Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code, or a "controlled foreign corporation" described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code (a "*U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate*") and (y) executed originals of IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or successor form); or

(4) to the extent a Foreign Lender is not the beneficial owner, executed originals of IRS Form W-8IMY (or successor form), accompanied by IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form), IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or successor form), a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of **Exhibit C-2** or **Exhibit C-3**, IRS Form W-9 (or successor form), and/or other certification documents from each beneficial owner, as applicable; *provided* that if the Foreign Lender is a partnership and one or more direct or indirect partners of such Foreign Lender are claiming the portfolio interest exemption, such Foreign Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of **Exhibit C-4** on behalf of each such direct and indirect partner.

(C) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, make available to Borrower (directly or through Administrative Agent and in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of Borrower), executed originals of any other form prescribed by applicable Law as a basis for claiming exemption from or a reduction in U.S. Federal

withholding Tax, duly completed, together with such supplementary documentation as may be prescribed by applicable Law to permit Borrower to determine the withholding or deduction required to be made; and

(D) if a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. Federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall make available to Borrower (directly or through Administrative Agent) at the time or times prescribed by law as reasonably requested by Borrower or Administrative Agent any necessary forms and information reasonably requested by Borrower or Administrative Agent to establish that such Lender is not subject to withholding tax under FATCA. Solely for purposes of this **clause (D)**, "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

40

(iii) Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously made available becomes inaccurate in any respect, or if Borrower notifies such Lender that any form or certification such Lender previously made available has expired or becomes obsolete in any respect, such Lender shall update such form or certification or promptly notify Borrower in writing of its legal inability to do so.

(f) Treatment of Certain Refunds. If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to this Section 5 (including by the payment of additional amounts pursuant to this Section 5), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under this Section 5 with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this paragraph (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 5.03(f), in no event will the indemnified party be required to pay any amount to an indemnifying party pursuant to this Section 5.03(f) the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the indemnification payments or additional amounts giving rise to such refund had never been paid. This Section 5.03(f) shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.

(g) **Mitigation Obligations**. If Borrower is required to pay any Indemnified Taxes or additional amounts to any Lender or to any Governmental Authority for the account of any Lender pursuant to **Section 5.01** or this **Section 5.03**, then such Lender shall (at the request of Borrower) use commercially reasonable efforts to designate a different lending office for funding or booking its Loans hereunder or to assign and delegate its rights and obligations hereunder to another of its offices, branches or Affiliates if, in the sole reasonable judgment of such Lender, such designation or assignment and delegation would (i) eliminate or reduce amounts payable pursuant to **Section 5.01** or this **Section 5.03**, as the case may be, in the future, (ii) not subject such Lender to any unreimbursed cost or expense and (iii) not otherwise be disadvantageous to such Lender. Borrower hereby agrees to pay all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by any Lender in connection with any such designation or assignment and delegation.

## SECTION 6 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

**6.01 Conditions to the Closing Date Borrowing**. The obligation of each Lender to make a Loan as part of the Borrowing on the Closing Date shall not become effective until the following conditions precedent shall have been satisfied or waived in writing by the Lenders:

(a) **[RESERVED]**.

(b) **No Law Restraining Transactions**. No applicable Law or regulation shall restrain, prevent or, in the reasonable judgment of the Lenders, impose materially adverse conditions upon the Transactions.

(c) **Payment of Fees**. Lenders shall be satisfied with the arrangements to deduct the fees set forth in the Fee Letter (including the financing fee required pursuant to the Fee Letter) from the proceeds advanced on the Closing Date.

(d) Lien Searches. Lenders shall be satisfied with Lien searches regarding Borrower and its Subsidiaries made prior to the Closing Date.

(e) **Documentary Deliveries**. Lenders shall have received the following documents, each of which shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Lenders:

(i) Agreement. This Agreement duly executed and delivered by Borrower and each of the other parties hereto.

### (ii) Security Documents.

(A) The Security Agreement, duly executed and delivered by each of the Obligors.

(B) Each of the Short-Form IP Security Agreements, duly executed and delivered by the applicable Obligor.

(C) With respect to all Equity Interests owned by the Obligors that are required to be pledged under the Loan Documents, (1) to the extent that such Equity Interests are certificated or required to be certificated pursuant to the applicable issuer's organizational documents, original share certificates or other documents or evidence of title, together with share transfer documents, undated and executed in blank and (2) to the extent that such Equity Interests are uncertificated and permitted to be uncertificated pursuant to the applicable issuer's organizational documents, an issuer's acknowledgment in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent.

(D) Properly completed UCC-1 financing statements against each Obligor in its jurisdiction of formation or incorporation, as the case may be.

(E) Without limitation, all other documents and instruments reasonably required to perfect the Secured Parties' Lien on, and security interest in, the Collateral required to be delivered in accordance with the Loan Documents on or prior to the Closing Date shall have been duly executed and delivered and be in proper form for filing, and shall create in favor of the Secured Parties, a perfected Lien on, and security interest in, the Collateral, subject to no Liens other than Permitted Liens.

(iii) Fee Letter. The Fee Letter duly executed and delivered by Borrower and Administrative Agent.

42

(iv) Perfection Certificate. The Perfection Certificate duly executed and delivered by the Obligors.

(v) **Approvals**. Copies of all material licenses, consents, authorizations, Regulatory Approvals, Governmental Approvals, and other approvals of, and notices to and filings and registrations with, any Governmental Authority (including all foreign exchange approvals), and of all third-party consents and approvals, necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by the Obligors of the Loan Documents and the Transactions.

(vi) **Corporate Documents**. Certified copies of the constitutive documents of each Obligor, resolutions of the Board or other governing body (or shareholders, if applicable) of each Obligor authorizing the making and performance by it of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and good standing certificates (or their equivalent) of each Obligor dated as of a recent date.

(vii) **Incumbency Certificate**. A certificate of a Responsible Officer of each Obligor as to the authority, incumbency and specimen signatures of the persons who have executed the Loan Documents and any other documents in connection herewith on behalf of the Obligors.

(viii) Officer's Certificate. A certificate, dated as of the Closing Date and signed by a Responsible Officer of Borrower, confirming compliance with the conditions set forth in Section 6.01 and Section 6.03.

(ix) **Opinions of Counsel**. One or more opinions, dated as of the Closing Date, of counsel to each Obligor in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Lenders and their counsel.

(x) **Insurance**. Certificates of insurance evidencing the existence of all insurance required to be maintained by the Obligors and their respective Subsidiaries pursuant to **Section 8.05** and the designation of Administrative Agent as the lender's loss payee or additional named insured, as the case may be, thereunder.

(xi) **Payoff Letters**. Duly executed and delivered payoff documents with respect to the Existing Cadence Credit Agreement, together with releases for each related loan, note and security document, each in form and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent.

(xii) **Other Liens**. Duly executed and delivered copies of such acknowledgment letters as are reasonably requested by Administrative Agent with respect to existing Liens.

**6.02** Additional Conditions to Specific Borrowings. The obligation of each Lender to make a Loan (other than a PIK Loan) as part of a Borrowing is subject to the following additional conditions precedent, which shall have been satisfied or waived in writing by the Lenders:

## (a) Closing Date Borrowing.

(i) Borrowing Date. The first Borrowing made hereunder shall be made on the Closing Date.

43

(ii) Amount of First Borrowing. The amount of the Borrowing on the Closing Date shall equal \$15,000,000.

(iii) Financing Fee. Administrative Agent shall have received, for the account of each Lender, the fees payable pursuant to the Fee Letter with respect to such Borrowing.

(b) First Additional Tranche. Up to two (2) subsequent Borrowings shall be subject to the following conditions precedent:

(i) First Borrowing. The Borrowing on the Closing Date referred to in Section 6.02(a) shall have occurred.

(ii) Borrowing Date. Each such Borrowing shall occur on or prior to June 30, 2025.

(iii) Amount of Borrowings. The aggregate amount of such Borrowings under this Section 6.02(b) shall not exceed \$40,000,000, and each such Borrowing shall be in a minimum amount of \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$5,000,000 in excess thereof.

(iv) **Financing Fee**. Administrative Agent shall have received, for the account of each Lender, the fees payable pursuant to the Fee Letter with respect to each such Borrowing.

**6.03 Conditions to Each Borrowing**. The obligation of each Lender to make a Loan as part of any Borrowing (including the Borrowing made on the Closing Date) is also subject to satisfaction of the following further conditions precedent on the applicable Borrowing Date, which shall have been satisfied or waived in writing by the Lenders:

(a) Commitment Period. Except in the case of any PIK Loan, such Borrowing Date shall occur during the Commitment Period.

(b) No Default; Representations and Warranties; No Material Adverse Effect. Both immediately prior to the making of such Loan (other than a PIK Loan) and immediately after giving effect thereto and to the intended use thereof:

(i) no Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would immediately result from such proposed Loan or the application of the proceeds thereof (except, with respect to a PIK Loan);

(ii) with respect to any Loan, the representations and warranties made in **Section 7** and in the other Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (and in all respects if such representation or warranty is qualified by materiality or reference to Material Adverse Change or Material Adverse Effect) on and as of the Borrowing Date, and immediately after giving effect to the application of the proceeds of the Borrowing, with the same force and effect as if made on and as of such date (except that the representation regarding representations and warranties that refer to a specific earlier date shall be that they were true and correct in all material respects (and in all respects if such representation or warranty is qualified by materiality or reference to Material Adverse Change or Material Adverse true and correct in all material respects (and in all respects if such representation or warranty is qualified by materiality or reference to Material Adverse Change or Material Adverse Effect) on such earlier date); and

(iii) no Material Adverse Effect has occurred or is reasonably likely to occur after giving effect to such proposed Borrowing.

(c) Notice of Borrowing. Except in the case of any PIK Loan, Administrative Agent shall have received a Notice of Borrowing as and when required pursuant to Section 2.02.

Each Borrowing shall constitute a certification by Borrower to the effect that the conditions set forth in this Section 6.03 have been fulfilled as of the applicable Borrowing Date.

## SECTION 7 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Each Obligor represents and warrants to Administrative Agent and the Lenders that:

**7.01 Power and Authority**. Each of Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries (a) is duly organized and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization, (b) has all requisite corporate or other equivalent power, and has all material governmental licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals necessary to own its assets and carry on its business as now being or as proposed to be conducted except to the extent that failure to have such licenses, authorizations, consents and approvals would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (c) is qualified to do business and is in good standing in all jurisdictions in which the nature of the business conducted by it makes such qualification necessary and where failure so to qualify would (either individually or in the aggregate) have a Material Adverse Effect, and (d) has full power, authority and legal right to make and perform each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of Borrower, to borrow the Loans hereunder.

**7.02** Authorization; Enforceability. The Transactions are within each Obligor's corporate or equivalent powers and have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or equivalent action and, if required, by all necessary shareholder action. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by each Obligor and constitutes, and each of the other Loan Documents to which it is a party when executed and delivered by such Obligor will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Obligor, enforceable against each Obligor in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by (a) bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws of general applicability affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights and (b) the application of general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

**7.03 Governmental and Other Approvals; No Conflicts**. The Transactions (a) do not require any consent or approval of, registration or filing with, or any other action by, any Governmental Authority or any third party, except for (i) such as have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect and (ii) filings and recordings in respect of the Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents, (b) will not violate the charter, bylaws or other organizational documents of Borrower or any Subsidiary, (c) will not violate any Law or regulation, except with respect to this **clause (c)** to the extent such violation would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (d) will not violate in any material respect any order of any Governmental Authority, (e) will not violate or result in a default under any indenture, agreement or other instrument binding upon Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, any Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary or any of their respective assets, or give rise to a right thereunder to require any payment to be made by any such Person except with respect to this **clause (e)** to the extent such violation nor default could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (f) will not result in the creation or imposition of any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) on any asset of Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

45

## 7.04 Financial Statements; Material Adverse Change.

(a) **Financial Statements**. Borrower has heretofore furnished to the Lenders certain financial statements as provided for in **Section 8.01**. Such financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position and results of operations and cash flows of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of such dates and for such periods in accordance with GAAP, subject to year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes in the case of the previously-delivered statements of the type described in **Section 8.01(a)**. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has any material contingent liabilities or unusual forward or long-term commitments not disclosed in the aforementioned financial statements that are required to be disclosed therein under GAAP.

(b) No Material Adverse Change. Since December 31, 2022, there has been no Material Adverse Change.

7.05 Properties.

(a) **Property Generally**. Each Obligor and each Subsidiary has good title to, or valid leasehold interests in, all its real and personal Property necessary to its business, subject only to Permitted Liens and except for minor defects in title that do not interfere in any material respect with its ability to conduct its business as currently conducted or to utilize such properties for their intended purposes.

### (b) Intellectual Property.

### (i) Schedule 7.05(b)(i) contains:

(A) a complete and accurate list of all applied for or issued Patents, owned or otherwise controlled by any Obligor, including the jurisdiction and patent number;

(B) a complete and accurate list of all applied for or registered Trademarks, owned or otherwise controlled by any Obligor, including the jurisdiction, trademark application or registration number and the application or registration date;

(C) a complete and accurate list of all applied for or registered Copyrights, owned or otherwise controlled by

(D) a complete and accurate list of all material domain names and URLs owned or otherwise controlled by

any Obligor;

any Obligor.

(ii) Each Obligor is the absolute beneficial owner of all right, title and interest in and to (except with respect to any controlled but not owned Obligor Intellectual Property) and has the right to use its Obligor Intellectual Property, free and clear of any Liens or Claims of any kind whatsoever other than Permitted Liens. Without limiting the foregoing, and except as set forth in **Schedule 7.05(b)(ii)**:

(A) other than (i) the Material Agreements, (ii) customary restrictions in in-bound licenses of Intellectual Property and non-disclosure agreements, or (iii) as would have been or is permitted by **Section 9.09**, there are no other encumbrances, licenses or Liens (other than Permitted Liens) which bind, obligate or otherwise restrict the Obligors;

46

(B) the use of any of the Obligor Intellectual Property and the conduct of any Obligors' business and provision of Products as it is currently conducted does not, to any Obligor's Knowledge, breach, violate, infringe or interfere in any respect with or constitute a misappropriation of any valid rights arising under any Intellectual Property of any other Person;

(C) there are no pending or, to any Obligor's Knowledge, threatened Claims against the Obligors of adverse ownership, invalidity, infringement, misappropriation, violation or other opposition to or conflict with Obligor Intellectual Property; no Obligor has received any written notice from any Person in the last 3 years that any Obligor's business, the use of the Obligor Intellectual Property, or the manufacture, use, sale or provision of any Product by any Obligor infringes upon, violates or constitutes a misappropriation of, or may infringe upon, violate or constitute a misappropriation of, or otherwise interfere with, any other Intellectual Property of any other Person;

(D) each Obligor has delivered to Administrative Agent accurate and complete copies of all Material Agreements relating to any material Obligor Intellectual Property;

(E) no Obligor has made any assignment or agreement in conflict in any material respect with, and no license agreement with respect to, any Obligor Intellectual Property conflicts in any material respect with the Lien on and security interest in the Obligor Intellectual Property (except with respect to any controlled but not owned Obligor Intellectual Property and licensed Obligor Intellectual Property) granted to Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, pursuant to the terms of the Security Documents; and

(F) the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and the exercise by Administrative Agent or any Secured Party of any right or protection set forth in the Loan Documents will not constitute a breach or violation of, or otherwise affect the use or enforceability of, any inbound or outbound licenses associated with any Obligor Intellectual Property in any material respect. (iii) With respect to the Obligor Intellectual Property (except with respect to any controlled but not owned Obligor Intellectual Property and licensed Obligor Intellectual Property), without limiting the representations and warranties in Section **7.05(b)(ii)**:

enforceable; and

(A) each item of Material Intellectual Property is subsisting and, to Obligors' Knowledge, is valid and

(B) all maintenance fees, renewal fees, annuities, and the like due or payable on the Obligor Intellectual Property (except with respect to any controlled but not owned Obligor Intellectual Property and licensed Obligor Intellectual Property) have been timely paid, except where the failure to do so was the result of an intentional, commercially-reasonable decision by the applicable Obligor and could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change.

47

(iv) To Obligors' Knowledge, none of the foregoing representations and statements of fact contains any untrue statement of material fact or omits to state any material fact necessary to make any such statement or representation not misleading to a prospective Lender seeking full information as to the Obligor Intellectual Property or the Obligors' business.

## 7.06 No Actions or Proceedings.

(a) **Litigation**. There is no litigation, investigation or proceeding pending, or, to any Obligor's Knowledge, threatened in writing, with respect to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, by or before any Governmental Authority or arbitrator (i) that either individually or in the aggregate could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) that purports to affect the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or any of the transactions contemplated hereby.

(b) **Environmental Matters**. The operations and Property of Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries comply with all applicable Environmental Laws, except to the extent the failure to so comply (either individually or in the aggregate) would not reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect, and neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary has received written notice of any claim with respect, or, to the Knowledge of the Borrower, has otherwise become subject, to any liability arising under any Environmental Law that remains outstanding or unresolved.

(c) **Health Care Matters**. The operations and Property of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries comply with all applicable Health Care Laws in all material respects. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries, nor to the Knowledge of each of the Obligors, no employee, officer or director of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, has received (i) from any Governmental Authority any written notices of violations, warning letters, proceeding for suspension, revocation, or limitation of any Regulatory Approval, criminal proceeding notices or other enforcement actions, investigations, or inquiries under any Health Care Law, or other similar written communication from any Governmental Authority alleging or asserting noncompliance in any material respect with any Health Care Law; or (ii) from any qui tam relator any written notice alleging that any operation or activity of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any applicable Health Care Law.

(d) **HIPAA and Personal Information**. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries, nor to the knowledge of each of the Obligors, no employee, officer or director of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, has received any claim or notice from any Governmental Authority or other Person alleging or referencing any material breach, successful security incident, violation of its information systems or the improper use, disclosure or access to any Personal Information in its possession, custody or control.

48

(e) Labor Matters. Borrower and its Subsidiaries have not engaged in unfair labor practices and there are no labor actions or disputes involving the employees of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that, in each case, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

**7.07 Compliance with Laws and Agreements.** Borrower and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with (a) all laws, regulations and orders of any Governmental Authority applicable to it, its business, its provision of Products or its property and (b) all indentures, agreements and other instruments binding upon it or its property, except, with respect to each of the foregoing **clauses (a)** through **(b)**, where the failure to do so, individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. No Default has occurred and is continuing.

**7.08 Taxes**. All federal, state, local and foreign income and franchise and other material Tax returns, reports and statements (collectively, the "*Tax Returns*") required to be filed by any Tax Affiliate have been timely filed with the appropriate Governmental Authorities, all such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete in all material respects, and all Taxes reflected therein or otherwise due and payable have been timely paid (except for those contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and for which adequate reserves are maintained on the books of the appropriate Tax Affiliate in accordance with GAAP). As of the Closing Date, no Tax Return is under audit or examination by any Governmental Authority and no notice of any material audit or examination or any assertion of any claim for Taxes has been given or made by any Governmental Authority. Proper and accurate amounts have been withheld by each Tax Affiliate from their respective employees in all material respects for all periods in full and complete compliance with the Tax, social security and unemployment withholding provisions of applicable Laws and such withholdings have been timely paid to the respective Governmental Authorities. No Tax Affiliate has participated in a "listed transaction" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4(b)(2).

**7.09 Full Disclosure**. Obligors have disclosed to Administrative Agent and the Lenders all Material Agreements to which any Obligor or any Subsidiary is subject. None of the reports, financial statements, certificates or other written information furnished by or on behalf of any Obligor to Administrative Agent or any Lender in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or delivered hereunder or thereunder (as modified or supplemented by other information so furnished), other than information of a general economic or industry specific nature, contains when furnished any material misstatement of material fact or omits to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not materially misleading; *provided* that, with respect to projected financial information or other forward looking information, Borrower represents only that such information is as to future events and is not to be viewed as facts, is subject to significant uncertainties and contingencies, many of which are beyond the control of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, that no assurance can be given that any particular projection, estimate or forecasts will be realized and it being recognized by Administrative Agent and the Lenders that actual results during the period or periods covered by any such projections, estimated, budgets or forecasts may differ from projected or forecasted results and such differences may be material).

### 7.10 Regulation.

(a) **Investment Company Act**. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is or is required to register as an "investment company" as defined in, or subject to regulation under, the Investment Company Act of 1940.

(b) **Margin Stock**. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose, whether immediate, incidental or ultimate, of buying or carrying Margin Stock, and no part of the proceeds of the Loans will be used to buy or carry any Margin Stock in violation of Regulation T, U or X.

(c) **OFAC; Sanctions, Etc.** Neither Borrower, nor any of its Subsidiaries or any Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary, or, to the Knowledge of any Obligor, any Related Person (i) is currently the subject of any Sanctions or is a Sanctioned Person, (ii) is located (or has its assets located), organized or residing in any Sanctioned Jurisdiction, (iii) is or has been (within the previous five (5) years) engaged in any impermissible transaction with any Person who is now or was then the subject of Sanctions or who is located, organized or residing in any Sanctioned Jurisdiction, (iv) directly or indirectly derives revenues from investments in, or transactions with, Sanctioned Persons, (v) has taken any action, directly or indirectly, that would result in a violation by such Persons of any Anti-Corruption Laws, or (vi) has violated any Anti-Money Laundering Laws. No Loan, nor the proceeds from any Loan, has been or will be used, directly or, to the Knowledge of the Obligors, indirectly, to lend, contribute or provide to, or has been or will be otherwise made available to fund, any impermissible activity or business of any Person located, organized or residing in any Sanctioned Jurisdiction or who is the subject of any Sanctions, or in any other manner that will result in any violation by any Person (including the Lender and its Affiliates) of Sanctions or otherwise in violation of any Anti-Corruption Laws or Anti-Money Laundering Laws. Each of Borrower and its Subsidiaries has implemented and maintains in effect policies and procedures reasonably designed to promote compliance by Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and Related Persons with the Anti-Corruption Laws.

**7.11 Solvency**. Each Obligor is, and the Obligors and their respective Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are and, immediately after giving effect to the Borrowing and the use of proceeds thereof will be, Solvent.

**7.12 Subsidiaries**. Set forth on **Schedule 7.12** is a complete and correct list of all Subsidiaries and Transaction Vehicle Subsidiaries and their respective jurisdictions of organization as of the Closing Date. The percentage ownership by the applicable owner of each such Subsidiary and Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary is as shown in said **Schedule 7.12**.

## 7.13 [RESERVED].

**7.14 Material Agreements**. Set forth on **Schedule 7.14** is a complete and correct list of each Material Agreement existing on the Closing Date. No Obligor nor Subsidiary is in material breach under any such Material Agreement or in material default under any agreement creating or evidencing any Material Indebtedness except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as otherwise disclosed on **Schedule 7.14**, all Material Agreements are in full force and effect without modifications that are materially adverse to the Lenders from the form in which the same were disclosed to Administrative Agent and the Lenders, except any modifications necessary to comply with Health Care Laws.

50

**7.15 Restrictive Agreements**. None of the Obligors is subject to any indenture, agreement, instrument or other arrangement that prohibits, restricts or imposes any condition upon (a) the ability of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to create, incur or permit to exist any Lien upon any of its property or assets (other than (x) customary provisions in contracts (including leases and in-bound licenses of Intellectual Property) restricting the assignment thereof and (y) restrictions or conditions imposed by any agreement governing secured Permitted Indebtedness permitted under Section 9.01(h), to the extent that such restrictions or conditions apply only to the property or assets securing such Indebtedness), or (b) the ability of any Subsidiary to pay dividends or other distributions with respect to any shares of its Equity Interests or to make or repay loans or advances to Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or to Guarantee Indebtedness of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (each, a "*Restrictive Agreement*"), except those listed on Schedule 7.15 or otherwise permitted under Section 9.11.

**7.16 Real Property**. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries owns or leases (as tenant thereof) any real property, except as described on **Schedule 7.16**.

7.17 Pension Matters. Schedule 7.17 sets forth, as of the Closing Date, a complete and correct list of, and that separately identifies, (a) all Title IV Plans, (b) all Multiemployer Plans and (c) all material Benefit Plans. Each Benefit Plan, and each trust thereunder, intended to qualify for tax-exempt status under Section 401 or 501 of the Code or other Requirements of Law so qualifies. Except for those that could not, in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, (x) each Benefit Plan is in compliance with applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and other Requirements of Law, (y) there are no existing or pending (or to the Knowledge of any Obligor or Subsidiary thereof, threatened) claims (other than routine claims for benefits in the normal course), sanctions, lawsuits or other proceedings or investigation involving any Benefit Plan to which any Obligor or Subsidiary thereof incurs or otherwise has or could have an obligation or any liability or Claim and (z) no ERISA Event is reasonably expected to occur. Borrower and each of its ERISA Affiliates has met all applicable requirements under the ERISA Funding Rules with respect to each Title IV Plan, and no waiver of the minimum funding standards under the ERISA Funding Rules has been applied for or obtained. As of the most recent valuation date for any Title IV Plan, the funding target attainment percentage (as defined in Section 430(d)(2) of the Code) is at least sixty percent (60%), and neither Borrower nor any of its ERISA Affiliates knows of any facts or circumstances that could reasonably be expected to cause the funding target attainment percentage to fall below sixty percent (60%) as of the most recent valuation date. As of the Closing Date, no ERISA Event has occurred in connection with which obligations and liabilities (contingent or otherwise) remain outstanding. Neither Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate would have any Withdrawal Liability as a result of a complete withdrawal from any Multiemployer Plan on the date this representation is made.

**7.18 Collateral; Security Interest**. Each Security Document is effective to create in favor of Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral subject thereto and, upon the filing of all UCC financing statements and other steps required to be taken by Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders under the Security Documents, each such security interest is perfected to the extent required by (and has the priority required by) the applicable Security Document. The Security Documents collectively are effective to create in favor of Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral, which security interests are first-priority (subject only to Permitted Priority Liens) to the extent required by the Security Documents.

(a) Borrower and its Subsidiaries hold and are in material compliance with, and will continue to hold and materially comply with, either directly or through licensees and agents, all Governmental Approvals necessary or required for Borrower and its Subsidiaries to conduct their operations and business. All required FDA, other federal and equivalent state registrations, clearances, approvals, permits and licenses and registrations for each Product and for each manufacturing facility owned or leased by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries have been obtained.

### (b) [RESERVED].

(c) No Obligor, nor any of their employees or independent contractors acting on their behalf have billed or received, and do not bill or receive, any payment or reimbursement from any Third-Party Payor Program for products and services provided by the Loan Parties and their Subsidiaries. No Obligor, nor any of their respective employees or independent contractors are enrolled in any Third-Party Payor Program.

(d) None of the Obligors are in violation of any Health Care Laws, except where any such violation would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

(e) Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the Borrower's Knowledge, any individual who is an officer, director, employee, shareholder, agent or managing agent of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries has been convicted of any crime or engaged in any conduct that has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in a debarment or exclusion (i) under 21 U.S.C. Section 335a, or (ii) any similar applicable Law. No debarment proceedings or investigations in respect of the business of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries are pending or, to the Borrower's Knowledge, threatened against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any individual who is an officer, director, manager, employee, shareholder, agent or managing agent of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

(f) None of the Obligors have been or are a party to any corporate integrity agreements, deferred prosecution agreements, monitoring agreements, consent decrees, settlement orders, or similar agreements with or imposed by any Governmental Authority, except where any such agreements would not reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(g) None of the Obligors are subject to any civil or criminal suit, case, claim, administrative hearing or, to each Obligor's Knowledge, investigation by any Governmental Authority (i) that would reasonably be expected to result in the imposition of a fine, alternative, interim or final sanction which would have a Material Adverse Effect on Borrower or (ii) that would reasonably be expected to result in the revocation, transfer, surrender, suspension or other material impairment of any Governmental Approval of an Obligor.

52

(h) Borrower and its Subsidiaries (A) currently have and at all times during the past have had privacy policies and data security policies in place that are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable data protection, Privacy Laws and other Laws relating to the protection, collection, use, access, storage, maintenance, processing, transmission, distribution, transfer or disclosure of Personal Information; and (B) are and have been in compliance in all material respects with such policies, Laws and standards, and contractual obligations to which Borrower and its Subsidiaries are bound that relate to the protection, collection, use, access, storage, maintenance, processing, transmission, distribution, transfer or disclosure of Personal Information.

## SECTION 8 AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

So long as any Lender shall have any Commitment hereunder or any Loan or other Obligation shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made), each Obligor covenants and agrees with the Administrative Agent that:

8.01 Financial Statements and Other Information. Borrower will furnish to Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders:

(a) as soon as available and in any event within (i) forty-five (45) days after the end of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year and (ii) ninety (90) days after the end of the fourth fiscal quarter of each fiscal year, the consolidated balance sheets of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of such quarter, and the related consolidated statements of income, shareholders' equity and cash flows of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter, prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, all in reasonable detail and setting forth in comparative form the figures for the corresponding period

in the preceding fiscal year, together with a certificate of a Responsible Officer of Borrower stating that such financial statements fairly present in all material respects the financial condition of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at such date and the results of operations of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the period ended on such date and have been prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, subject to changes resulting from normal, year-end audit adjustments and except for the absence of notes;

(b) as soon as available and in any event within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year, the consolidated balance sheets of Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of such fiscal year, and the related consolidated statements of income, shareholders' equity and cash flows of Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal year, prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, all in reasonable detail and setting forth in comparative form the figures for the previous fiscal year, accompanied by a report and opinion thereon of Weaver and Tidwell, L.L.P. or another firm of independent certified public accountants of recognized national standing reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, which report and opinion shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards;

(c) within thirty (30) Business Days of Administrative Agent's request at any time, bank statements for each Excluded Account;

53

(d) together with the financial statements required pursuant to **Sections 8.01(a)** and **(b)**, a compliance certificate of a Responsible Officer of Borrower as of the end of the applicable accounting period (which delivery may, unless a Lender requests executed originals, be by electronic communication including fax or email and shall be deemed to be an original authentic counterpart thereof for all purposes) in the form of **Exhibit D** (a *"Compliance Certificate"*);

(e) promptly upon receipt thereof, copies of all letters of representation signed by an Obligor to its auditors and copies of all auditor reports delivered for each fiscal quarter, if any;

(f) if and when prepared, as soon as available, a consolidated financial forecast for Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the following fiscal year, including forecasted consolidated balance sheets, consolidated statements of income and cash flows of Borrower and its Subsidiaries; and

(g) the information regarding insurance maintained by Borrower and its Subsidiaries as required under Section 8.05.

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to **Section 8.01(a)** or **(b)** (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which such documents are posted on Borrower's behalf on an internet website to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access; *provided* that, Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of the posting of any such documents.

**8.02 Notices of Material Events**. Obligors will furnish to Administrative Agent written notice of the following promptly (but, for the avoidance of doubt, subject to the time periods set forth herein) after a Responsible Officer of any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries first has Knowledge of the existence of:

(a) the occurrence of any Default;

(b) within ten (10) days, the occurrence of any event with respect to property or assets of an Obligor or any Subsidiary resulting in a Loss aggregating \$2,000,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) or more;

(c) within ten (10) days, the assertion of any environmental matter by any Person against, or with respect to the activities of, Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and any alleged violation of or non-compliance with any Environmental Laws or any permits, licenses or authorizations which could reasonably be expected to involve damages in excess of \$1,000,000 other than any environmental matter or alleged violation that, if adversely determined, could not (either individually or in the aggregate) have a Material Adverse Effect;

(d) the filing or commencement of any action, suit or proceeding by or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority against or affecting Borrower or any Subsidiary that, if adversely determined, could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect;

(e) (i) on or prior to any filing by any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate of any notice of intent to terminate any Title IV Plan, a copy of such notice and (ii) promptly, and in any event within ten days, after any Responsible Officer of any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate knows or has reason to know that a request for a minimum funding waiver under Section 412 of the Code has been filed with respect to any Title IV Plan or Multiemployer Plan, a notice (which may be made by telephone if promptly confirmed in writing) describing such

waiver request and any action that any Obligor or any ERISA Affiliate proposes to take with respect thereto, together with a copy of any notice filed with the PBGC or the IRS pertaining thereto;

(f) the assertion in writing by any Person against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any alleged violation of or noncompliance with any Health Care Law or any Governmental Approvals other than an alleged violation that could not (either individually or in the aggregate) reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(g) together with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to Section 8.01, any material change in accounting policies or financial reporting practices by the Obligors or any Subsidiary;

(h) promptly after the occurrence thereof, any labor controversy resulting in any strike, work stoppage, boycott, shutdown or other material labor disruption against or involving an Obligor or any Subsidiary where such controversy could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect;

(i) any infringement or alleged infringement by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Intellectual Property of another Person that could reasonably be expected to result in Losses to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in excess of \$1,000,000;

(j) any other development that results in, or could reasonably be expected to result in, a Material Adverse Effect;

(k) concurrently with the delivery of financial statements under **Section 8.01(b)**, the creation or other acquisition of any Intellectual Property by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries after the Closing Date and during such prior fiscal quarter which is registered or becomes registered or the subject of an application for registration with the U.S. Copyright Office or the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office;

(1) any change to any Obligor's ownership of any Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodity Accounts by delivering to Administrative Agent an updated Schedule 7 to the Security Agreement setting forth a complete and correct list of all such accounts within thirty (30) days of such change;

(m) the receipt of (i) written notice by Borrower or any Subsidiary of the institution of any investigation, review or proceeding against any such Person to suspend, revoke or terminate (or that could reasonably be expected to result in the suspension, revocation or termination of) any Governmental Approval or Regulatory Approval or to debar or exclude Borrower or any Subsidiary under 21 U.S.C. Section 335a or any similar Law, (ii) written notice received by Borrower or any Subsidiary of the institution of any investigation, review or proceeding against such Person or its owners, or (iii) any correspondence giving notice of, or that would be reasonably expected to result in, the suspension, revocation, termination, restriction, limitation, modification, or non-renewal of any Governmental Approval or Regulatory Approval held by Borrower or any Subsidiary or to debar or exclude Borrower or any Subsidiary under 21 U.S.C. Section 335a or any similar Law, in each case with respect to **clauses (i)**, (ii), and (iii), where such occurrence could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(n) such other information respecting the operations, properties, business or condition (financial or otherwise) of the Obligors (including with respect to the Collateral) as Administrative Agent may from time to time reasonably request.

Each notice delivered under this **Section 8.02** shall be accompanied by a statement of a financial officer or other executive officer of Borrower setting forth the details of the event or development requiring such notice and any action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto.

**8.03 Existence; Conduct of Business**. Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its legal existence and good standing, in each case, in the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation. Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, do or cause to be done all things reasonably necessary to preserve, renew and keep in full force the rights, licenses, permits, privileges and franchises material to the conduct of its business, except where failure to do so would not reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect; *provided* that the foregoing shall not prohibit any merger, amalgamation, consolidation, liquidation or dissolution permitted under **Section 9.03**.

**8.04 Payment of Obligations.** Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay and discharge its obligations, including (a) all federal and state income and all other material Taxes, fees, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon it or upon its properties or assets prior to the date on which penalties attach thereto, and all lawful claims for labor, materials and supplies which, if unpaid, might become a Lien upon any properties or assets of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, except to the extent such Taxes, fees, assessments or governmental charges or levies, or such claims are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and are adequately reserved against in accordance with GAAP; and (b) all lawful claims which, if unpaid, would by law become a Lien upon its property not constituting a Permitted Lien.

8.05 Insurance. Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, maintain insurance with financially sound and reputable insurance companies in such amounts and against such risks as are customarily maintained by companies engaged in the same or similar businesses operating in the same or similar locations. Upon the request of Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders, such Obligor shall furnish Administrative Agent from time to time with full information as to the insurance carried by it and its Subsidiaries and, if so requested, copies of all such insurance policies. Such Obligor also shall furnish to Administrative Agent from time to time upon the request of Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders a certificate from such Obligor's insurance broker or other insurance specialist stating that all premiums then due on the policies relating to insurance on the Collateral have been paid, and that such policies are in full force and effect. Such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure, or cause others to ensure, that all insurance policies required under this Section 8.05 shall provide that they shall not be terminated or cancelled nor shall any such policy be materially changed in a manner adverse to such Obligor without at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice to such Obligor and Administrative Agent. Receipt of notice of termination or cancellation of any such insurance policies or reduction of coverages or amounts thereunder shall entitle the Secured Parties to renew any such policies, cause the coverages and amounts thereof to be maintained at levels required pursuant to the first sentence of this Section 8.05 or otherwise to obtain similar insurance in place of such policies, in each case at the expense of such Obligor (payable within fifteen (15) days of a receipt by such Obligor of a reasonably detailed invoice). The amount of any such expenses shall accrue interest at the Default Rate if not paid when due, and shall constitute "Obligations." Such Obligor shall cause Administrative Agent and its successors and/or assigns to be named as lender's loss payee or mortgagee (as applicable) as its interest may appear with respect to any insurance policy providing coverage in respect of any Collateral and additional insured with respect to any insurance policy providing liability coverage, and cause each provider of any such insurance to agree, by endorsement upon the policy or policies issued by it or by independent instruments furnished to Administrative Agent, that it will give Administrative Agent thirty (30) days (or such lesser amount as Administrative Agent may agree or ten (10) days for cancellation due to nonpayment of premium) prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be altered or canceled) prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be altered or canceled. So long as no Event of Default exists, Borrower and its Subsidiaries may retain all or any portion of the proceeds of any insurance of Borrower and its Subsidiaries (and Administrative Agent shall promptly remit to Borrower or the applicable Subsidiary any proceeds with respect to such insurance received by Administrative Agent).

56

### 8.06 Books and Records; Inspection Rights.

(a) Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, keep proper books of record and account in which full, true and correct entries are made sufficient for preparation of financial statements in accordance with GAAP.

(b) Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, (i) permit any representatives designated by Administrative Agent (in the case of representatives who are not employees of Administrative Agent or its Affiliates, conditioned upon such representative(s) having first entered into a confidentiality agreement with Borrower in a form reasonably acceptable to Borrower), during normal business hours and with reasonable prior notice, to visit and inspect its properties, to examine and make extracts from its books and records, to inspect its facilities and to discuss its affairs, finances and condition with its officers and independent accountants (provided that an officer of the Borrower will be given the opportunity to attend and participate in any such discussions), all at such reasonable times and intervals (but not more often than once per year unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing) as Administrative Agent may request and (ii) provide meeting and reporting materials from meetings of the Board of Borrower within five (5) days after each such meeting. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this **Section 8.06**, neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries will be required to disclose or permit the inspection or discussion of, any document, information or other matter (A) that constitutes trade secrets or proprietary information, (B) in respect of which disclosure to the Administrative Agent or any Lender (or their representatives or contractors) is prohibited by (x) Laws or (y) fiduciary duty or any binding agreement, (C) that is subject to attorney client or similar privilege or constitutes attorney work product or (D) in respect of which Borrower or any Subsidiary owes confidentiality obligations were not entered into in contemplation of the requirements of this

Section 8.06); *provided* that in the case of binding agreements with respect to clause (B)(y) or (D), Borrower or the applicable Subsidiary shall notify the Administrative Agent as to the general scope of the information that is not being provided under the applicable exception.

(c) Such Obligor will ensure that Administrative Agent's employees shall be entitled to discuss, with management of the Obligors, matters relating to the operation and business of such Obligors, and management will use commercially reasonable efforts to make itself available to meet with Administrative Agent's employees, regularly during each calendar year at the Obligors' facilities (or via video conference) at mutually agreeable times and locations for such discussion; *provided* that such meetings do not cause any material disruption of the business.

(d) The Obligors shall pay all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs of all such inspections and meetings referenced in this **Section 8.06**; *provided* that, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Obligors shall not be required to pay such expenses for more than one (1) inspection or meeting for each fiscal year.

**8.07 Compliance with Laws and Other Obligations**. Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, (a) comply with all laws, rules, regulations and orders of any Governmental Authority applicable to it, its Products or its property (including Environmental Laws and Health Care Laws) and (b) maintain its respective business operations and property owned or used in connection therewith in compliance with (i) all applicable Laws, regulations, rules, guidelines, ordinances, decrees, orders and other Requirements of Law, including (but only to the extent applicable) all Health Care Laws, all Environmental Laws, ERISA and OSHA and (ii) all Regulatory Approvals, franchises, indentures, deeds of trust and mortgages, to which such Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries is party or by which any of them or any of their respective properties are bound, in each case of the foregoing **clauses (a)** and **(b)**, except where failure to do so, individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

**8.08 Maintenance of Properties, Etc.** Such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, maintain and preserve all of its properties necessary or useful in the proper conduct of its business in good working order and condition in accordance with the general practice of other Persons of similar character and size, ordinary wear and tear and damage from casualty or condemnation excepted. Such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, use commercially reasonable efforts to renew, prosecute, enforce and maintain its Material Intellectual Property, excluding (i) the renewal, prosecution and maintenance of its Material Intellectual Property that in the commercially reasonable business judgment of such Obligor is not (A) necessary or material for the conduct of the businesses of Borrower and its Subsidiaries or (B) material to the value of such Obligor or Subsidiary and (ii) the prosecution of its Material Intellectual Property for which such Obligor has a good faith business purpose for not prosecuting.

**8.09 Licenses**. Such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, obtain and maintain and comply with all material licenses, authorizations, Regulatory Approvals, consents, filings, exemptions, registrations and other Governmental Approvals that are necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents, the consummation of the Transactions or the operation and conduct of its business and ownership of its properties.

58

**8.10** Action under Environmental Laws. Except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected, either individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect, such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, upon becoming aware of the presence of any Hazardous Materials or the existence of any environmental liability that is not in compliance under applicable Environmental Laws with respect to their respective businesses, operations or properties, take all actions, at their cost and expense, as shall be necessary or advisable to investigate and clean up the condition of their respective businesses, operations or properties, including all required removal, containment and remedial actions, and restore their respective businesses, operations or properties to a condition in compliance with applicable Environmental Laws.

**8.11 Use of Proceeds**. Such Obligor shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, use the proceeds of the Loans only as provided in **Section 2.04**. No part of the proceeds of the Loans will be used, whether directly or indirectly, for any purpose that entails a violation of any of the Regulations of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, including Regulations T, U and X.

# 8.12 Certain Obligations Respecting Subsidiaries; Further Assurances.

(a) **Subsidiary Guarantors**. Such Obligor will take such action, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to take such action, from time to time as shall be necessary to ensure that all Subsidiaries (other than any Excluded Foreign Subsidiary not required to be a

Subsidiary Guarantor under Section 8.12(b)(i) or any Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary (or subsidiary of a Transaction Vehicle Subsidiary) to the extent not deemed an acquired "Subsidiary" by operation of the proviso in the last sentence of the definition of "Subsidiary"), are "Subsidiary Guarantors" hereunder. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries shall form or acquire any new Subsidiary (other than any new Excluded Foreign Subsidiary not required to be a Subsidiary Guarantor under Section 8.12(b)(i)) (it being understood that any Excluded Foreign Subsidiary ceasing to be an Excluded Foreign Subsidiary but remaining a Subsidiary shall be deemed to be formed or acquired at the time it ceases to be an Excluded Foreign Subsidiary for purposes of this Section 8.12(a)), such Obligor and its Subsidiaries will, within thirty (30) days of such formation, acquisition or deemed acquisition:

(i) cause such new Subsidiary to become a "Subsidiary Guarantor" hereunder, and a "Grantor" under the Security Agreement, pursuant to a Guarantee Assumption Agreement;

(ii) take such action or cause such Subsidiary to take such action (including delivering certificates evidencing Equity Interests together with undated transfer powers executed in blank) as shall be necessary to create and perfect valid and enforceable first priority (subject to Permitted Priority Liens) Liens on substantially all of the property of such new Subsidiary as collateral security for the obligations of such new Subsidiary hereunder;

(iii) to the extent that the parent of such Subsidiary is not a party to the Security Agreement or has not otherwise pledged Equity Interests in its Subsidiaries in accordance with the terms of the Security Agreement and this Agreement, cause the parent of such Subsidiary to execute and deliver a pledge agreement in favor of the Secured Parties in respect of all outstanding issued Equity Interests of such Subsidiary that are owned by such parent; and

59

(iv) deliver such proof of corporate action, incumbency of officers, opinions of counsel and other documents as is consistent with those delivered by each Obligor pursuant to **Section 6.01** or as Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders shall have requested.

## (b) Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries.

(i) In the event that, at any time, Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries have, in the aggregate, (A) for any fiscal quarter (as reported pursuant to **Section 8.01(a)** or (b)) Revenues attributable solely to such Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries (on a consolidated basis with their respective Subsidiaries) constituting five percent (5%) or more of the total Revenues for such fiscal quarter, or (B) as of the last day of any fiscal quarter, total assets attributable solely to such Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries (on a consolidated basis with their respective Subsidiaries) constituting five percent (5%) or more of the total assets of Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis (as reported pursuant to financial statements delivered pursuant to **Section 8.01(a)** or (b)), promptly (and, in any event, within thirty (30) days after such time) Obligors shall cause one or more of such Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries to become Subsidiary Guarantors in the manner set forth in **Section 8.12(a)**, such that, after such Subsidiaries become Subsidiary Guarantors, the non-guarantor Excluded Foreign Subsidiaries in the aggregate shall cease to have revenues or assets, as applicable, that meet the thresholds set forth in **clauses** (A) and (B) above; *provided* that no Excluded Foreign Subsidiary shall be required to become a Subsidiary Guarantor if doing so would result in material adverse tax consequences for Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

(ii) Such Obligor shall cause (A) one hundred percent (100%) of the issued and outstanding Equity Interests of each Subsidiary (other than a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary) directly owned by such Obligor and (B) with respect to each First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary directly owned by such Obligor, (1) if such grant and Lien in a greater percentage would result in material adverse tax consequences for Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, sixty-five percent (65%) of each class of voting Equity Interests and one hundred percent (100%) of all other Equity Interests in such First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary and (2) in any other case, one hundred percent (100%) of the Equity Interests of such First-Tier First Subsidiary, in each case, to be subject at all times to a first priority, perfected Lien in favor of Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Security Documents and, in connection therewith, shall execute and deliver (as applicable) such opinions of counsel and local law security documents, filings and deliveries (including, without limitation, deliveries of certificated securities) as are necessary in connection therewith to perfect the security interests therein, all in form and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent.

(iii) Such Obligor shall cause all of its owned real property and personal property (in each case, other than Excluded Assets and other property expressly excluded pursuant to the terms of the Security Documents) to be subject at all times to first priority (subject only to Permitted Priority Liens), perfected and, in the case of owned real property, title insured Liens in favor of Administrative Agent to secure the Obligations pursuant to the Security Documents or, with respect to any such property acquired subsequent to the

Closing Date, such other additional security documents as Administrative Agent shall request and, in connection with the foregoing, deliver to Administrative Agent such other documentation as Administrative Agent may request including filings and deliveries necessary to perfect such Liens, constitutive documents, resolutions and favorable opinions of counsel to such Obligor, all in form, content and scope reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent.

(iv) For the purposes of this **Section 8.12(b)**, the determination of whether a "material adverse tax consequence" shall be deemed to result from (x) any Foreign Subsidiary becoming a Subsidiary Guarantor, or (y) any Obligor granting a perfected first priority security interest and Lien in more than sixty-five percent (65%) of the voting stock of a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary, shall be made by Majority Lenders in their sole discretion, following consultation with Borrower.

(c) **Further Assurances**. Such Obligor will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, take such action from time to time as shall reasonably be requested by Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders to effectuate the purposes and objectives of this Agreement.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Obligor will, and will cause each Person that is required to be a Subsidiary Guarantor to, take such action from time to time (including executing and delivering such assignments, security agreements, control agreements and other instruments) as shall be reasonably requested by Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders to create, in favor of the Secured Parties, perfected security interests and Liens in substantially all of the property of such Obligor (other than Excluded Assets) as collateral security for the Obligations; *provided* that any such security interest or Lien shall be subject to the relevant requirements of the Security Documents.

**8.13 Intellectual Property**. In the event that the Obligors acquire Obligor Intellectual Property during the term of this Agreement, then the provisions of this Agreement shall automatically apply thereto and any such Obligor Intellectual Property shall automatically constitute part of the Collateral under the Security Documents, without further action by any party, in each case from and after the date of such acquisition (except that any representations or warranties of any Obligor shall apply to any such Obligor Intellectual Property only from and after the date, if any, subsequent to such acquisition that such representations and warranties are brought down or made anew as provided herein). The Obligors shall provide notice thereof as set forth in **Section 8.02(k)** and shall execute and deliver to Administrative Agent Short-Form IP Security Agreements regarding all incremental applied-for or registered Intellectual Property within thirty (30) days of such notice (or such longer time as may be consented to by Administrative Agent).

## 8.14 Post-Closing Items.

(a) Obligors shall deliver to Administrative Agent, not later than sixty (60) days after the Closing Date (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree):

(i) an endorsement to each insurance policy of the Obligors providing liability coverage designating the Administrative Agent (and its successors and/or assigns) as an additional insured thereunder;

(ii) an endorsement to each casualty insurance policy of the Obligors designating the Administrative Agent (and its successors and/or assigns) as lender's loss payee and/or mortgagee (as applicable) thereunder; and

61

(iii) an endorsement to each insurance policy of the Obligors pursuant to which the insurer agrees that it will give Administrative Agent thirty (30) days (or such lesser amount as Administrative Agent may agree or ten (10) days for cancellation due to nonpayment of premium) prior written notice before any such policy or policies shall be altered or canceled).

(b) Obligors shall cause, not later than sixty (60) days after the Closing Date (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree), Pixalere Healthcare USA, LLC to become joined to this Agreement as a "Subsidiary Guarantor" hereunder, and Administrative Agent shall have received all joinder and limited liability company authorization documents in the nature of those required by Section 6.01(e) with respect thereto, (the date on which such conditions are satisfied, the "*Pixalere Joinder Date*");

(c) Obligors shall deliver to Administrative Agent, not later than ninety (90) days after the Closing Date (or such later date as Administrative Agent may agree), duly executed control agreements in favor of Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured

Parties for all Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodity Accounts owned by the Obligors in the United States (other than any such account constituting an Excluded Account);

(d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Security Agreement, within ninety (90) days after the Closing Date (or such later date as Administrative Agent may agree) (A) with respect to any location where Collateral in excess of \$500,000 is held, use commercially reasonable efforts to execute and deliver landlord consents with respect to real Property leased (as tenant) by each Obligor in the United States and (B) use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a bailee waiver or other agreement from the lessor of each leased property, or bailee or consignee with respect to any warehouse, processor, converted facility or other location where Collateral in excess of \$500,000 is stored or located at such individual location;

(e) Obligors shall deliver to Administrative Agent, not later than ten (10) Business Days after the Closing Date (or such later date as Administrative Agent may agree), a file-stamped copy of a UCC-3 termination statement demonstrating that the UCC-1 financing statement filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, with U.C.C. Initial Filing No: 2019 8188208, listing SCENDIA BIOLOGICS, LLC as Debtor and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, NA as Secured Party, has been terminated; and

(f) Obligors shall make good faith efforts to deliver to Administrative Agent evidence of executed assignments reflecting the conveyance of ownership of certain patents from Precision Healing, Inc. to Precision Healing LLC (the "<u>Precision Assignment</u>"), and evidence of the filing receipt received from the USPTO for recording the Precision Assignment against the Precision Healing patents to correct USPTO ownership records for such patents.

62

## SECTION 9 NEGATIVE COVENANTS

So long as any Lender shall have any Commitment hereunder or any Loan or other Obligation shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made), each Obligor covenants and agrees with the Administrative Agent and each Lender that:

**9.01 Indebtedness**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Indebtedness, whether directly or indirectly, except:

(a) the Obligations;

(b) Indebtedness existing on the Closing Date and set forth in Schedule 9.01 and Permitted Refinancings thereof;

(c) Permitted Priority Debt;

(d) accounts payable to trade creditors for goods and services and current operating liabilities (not the result of the borrowing of money) incurred in the ordinary course of Borrower's or such Subsidiary's business in accordance with customary terms and paid within the specified time, unless contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserved for in accordance with GAAP;

(e) Indebtedness consisting of guarantees resulting from endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection by any Obligor or Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business;

(f) intercompany Indebtedness permitted under Section 9.05 (other than by reference to this Section 9.01 (or any subclause hereof));

(g) Indebtedness with respect to letters of credit outstanding and secured solely by cash and/or Permitted Cash Equivalent Investments *provided* that the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all such Indebtedness does not exceed \$100,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) at any time;

(h) normal course of business equipment financings (including Capital Lease Obligations); *provided* that (i) if secured, the collateral therefor consists solely of the assets being financed, the products and proceeds thereof and books and records related thereto, and (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of such Indebtedness does not exceed \$5,000,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) at any time;

### (i) Permitted Cure Debt;

(j) Indebtedness incurred in connection with Permitted Acquisitions or any other Investment or disposition permitted hereunder, in each case, to the extent constituting indemnification obligations or other obligations in respect of purchase price or similar obligations (including, for the avoidance of doubt, Seller Notes and Earn-Out Obligations); *provided* that (i) all such Indebtedness arising from any Seller Notes or Earn-Out Obligations shall be unsecured and (ii) all such Indebtedness arising from Seller Notes shall be subordinated to the Obligations pursuant to a subordination agreement reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent;

(k) the guarantee by any Obligor of real property leases entered into by any other Obligor; *provided* that the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all such Indebtedness does not exceed \$500,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) at any time;

63

(l) Indebtedness incurred in connection with corporate credit cards *provided* that the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all such Indebtedness does not exceed \$500,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) at any time;

(m) Indebtedness of any Obligor that may be deemed to exist pursuant to any guaranties, performance, surety, statutory, appeal or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business or with respect to workers' compensation claims, health, disability or other employee benefits or property, casualty or liability insurance or self-insurance or other Indebtedness of any Obligor with respect to reimbursement-type obligations regarding workers' compensation claims incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(n) Indebtedness in respect of any agreement providing for treasury, depositary or cash management services (including in connection with any automated clearing house transfers of funds or any similar transactions), securities settlements, foreign exchange contracts, assumed settlement, netting services, overdraft protections and other cash management, intercompany cash pooling and similar arrangements, in each case in the ordinary course of business;

(o) Indebtedness of any Obligor arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business;

(p) Indebtedness of any Obligor consisting of unpaid insurance premiums (not in excess of one year's premiums) owing to insurance companies and insurance brokers incurred in connection with the financing of insurance premiums in the ordinary course of business;

(q) guaranties by any Obligor in the ordinary course of business of the obligations of suppliers, customers, franchisees and licensees of Borrower and its Subsidiaries, including guarantees with respect to surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(r) (i) Indebtedness assumed in connection with Permitted Acquisitions (so long as such Indebtedness was not incurred in anticipation of such Permitted Acquisition) and (ii) Indebtedness of newly acquired Subsidiaries of Borrower acquired in such acquisitions (so long as such Indebtedness was not incurred in anticipation of such acquisition); *provided* that all such Indebtedness pursuant to **clauses (i)** and **(ii)** shall (x) either (1) not exceed \$1,500,000 in aggregate principal amount at any time or (2) be subordinated to the Obligations pursuant to subordination provisions or subordination agreements satisfactory to Administrative Agent and (y) in either case reduce the amounts available pursuant to **Section 9.03(e)**;

(s) Indebtedness with respect to Hedging Agreements permitted under Section 9.05(f);

(t) to the extent constituting Indebtedness, advances or deposits from customers or vendors received in the ordinary course of business and held with a deposit bank insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation; and

(u) other unsecured Indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$1,500,000 at any time or as otherwise approved in advance in writing by the Majority Lenders.

**9.02 Liens**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on any property or asset now owned or hereafter acquired by it, or assign or sell any income or revenues (including accounts receivable) or rights in respect of any thereof, except:

(a) Liens securing the Obligations;

(b) any Lien on any property or asset of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries existing on the Closing Date and set forth in **Schedule 9.02**; *provided* that (i) no such Lien shall extend to any other property or asset of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than (x) after-acquired property that is affixed or incorporated into the property covered by such Lien and (y) proceeds and products thereof) and (ii) any such Lien shall secure only those obligations which it secures on the Closing Date and extensions, renewals and replacements thereof that do not increase the outstanding principal amount thereof;

(c) Liens described in the definition of "Permitted Priority Debt";

(d) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted under Section 9.01(h); *provided* that such Liens are restricted solely to the collateral described in Section 9.01(h);

(e) Liens imposed by law which were incurred in the ordinary course of business, including (but not limited to) carriers', warehousemen's and mechanics' liens and other similar liens arising in the ordinary course of business and which (x) do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the Property subject thereto or materially impair the use thereof in the operations of the business of such Person or (y) are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, which proceedings have the effect of preventing the forfeiture or sale of the Property subject to such liens and for which adequate reserves have been made if required in accordance with GAAP;

(f) pledges or deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance or other similar social security legislation, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, bids, leases, government contracts, trade contracts, performance and return-of-money bonds and other similar obligations (in each case exclusive of obligations for the payment of borrowed money);

(g) Liens securing Taxes, assessments and other governmental charges, the payment of which is not yet due or is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly initiated and diligently conducted and for which such reserve or other appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be required by GAAP shall have been made;

(h) servitudes, easements, rights of way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances on real Property imposed by applicable Laws and encumbrances consisting of zoning or building restrictions, easements, licenses, restrictions on the use of property or minor imperfections in title thereto which, in the aggregate, are not material, and which do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of any of the Obligors or any Subsidiary;

65

(i) with respect to any real Property, (A) such defects or encroachments as might be revealed by an up-to-date survey of such real Property; (B) the reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions expressed in the original grant, deed or patent of such property by the original owner of such real Property pursuant to applicable Laws; and (C) rights of expropriation, access or user or any similar right conferred or reserved by or in applicable Laws, which, in the aggregate for (A), (B) and (C), are not material, and which do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of any of the Obligors or any Subsidiary;

(j) Banker's liens, rights of setoff and similar Liens incurred on deposits made in the ordinary course of business;

(k) purported Liens evidenced by the filing of precautionary UCC financing statements relating solely to operating leases of personal property entered into in the ordinary course of business (other than for taxes);

(1) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods and incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(m) any zoning or similar Law or right reserved to or vested in any Governmental Authority to control or regulate the use of any real property;

(n) non-exclusive licenses of Intellectual Property granted in the ordinary course of business and not interfering in any respect with the commercialization of any Material Product;

(o) Liens solely on any cash earnest money deposits made in connection with any letter of intent or purchase agreement permitted hereunder; *provided* that the amount of any such deposit shall reduce the amounts available pursuant to **Section 9.03(e)**;

(p) Liens arising under conditional sale, title retention, consignment or similar arrangements for the sale of goods in the ordinary course of business; provided, that any such Lien attaches only to the goods subject to such sale, title retention, consignment, or similar arrangement and secured only the purchase price for such goods and related expenses;

(q) any interest or title of a lessor, licensor or sublessor under any lease, license or sublease (in each case, other than with respect to Intellectual Property) entered into by any Obligor or any Subsidiary thereof in the ordinary course of business and covering only the assets so leased, licensed or subleased;

(r) Liens securing judgments for the payment of money (or appeal or other surety bonds relating to such judgments) not constituting an Event of Default under Section 11.01(k);

(s) Liens of a collection bank arising under Section 4-210 of the Uniform Commercial Code on items in the course of collection;

66

(t) Liens existing on property at the time of its acquisition or existing on the property of any Person that becomes a Subsidiary pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition; *provided*, that (i) such Lien was not created in contemplation of such acquisition or such Person becoming a Subsidiary, (ii) such Lien does not encumber any property other than the property encumbered at the time of such acquisition or such Person becoming a Subsidiary, and the proceeds and products thereof and (iii) the Indebtedness secured thereby is permitted under **Section 9.01(r)**; and

(u) other Liens securing liabilities (other than Indebtedness) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding.

**9.03 Fundamental Changes and Acquisitions**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, (i) enter into any transaction of merger, amalgamation or consolidation (ii) liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or (iii) make any Acquisition, except:

(a) Investments permitted under Section 9.05(e);

(b) the merger, amalgamation or consolidation of any Subsidiary Guarantor with or into any other Obligor; *provided* that, in the case of a merger, amalgamation or consolidation with or into Borrower, Borrower shall be the surviving entity;

(c) the sale, lease, transfer or other disposition by any Subsidiary Guarantor of any or all of its property (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) to any other Obligor;

(d) the sale, transfer or other disposition of the Equity Interests of any Subsidiary Guarantor to any other Obligor;

(e) Permitted Acquisitions for consideration ((x) excluding the maximum amount payable in respect of any Earn-Out Obligations and (y) including the principal amount of any Seller Notes) in an amount not exceeding, together with any Indebtedness incurred or assumed pursuant to Section 9.01(r) and any cash earnest money deposits made pursuant to Section 9.02(o), \$25,000,000 for a single Permitted Acquisition and \$55,000,000 in the aggregate for all Permitted Acquisitions and which Permitted Acquisitions, in the Borrower's good faith determination, are accretive on an earnings per share basis; and

(f) any of the transactions described in **clauses** (a) and (b) of the definition of Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction.

**9.04 Lines of Business**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, engage to any material extent in any business other than the business engaged in on the Closing Date by Borrower or any Subsidiary or a business reasonably related thereto or which constitutes a reasonable extension or expansion thereof.

**9.05 Investments**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make, directly or indirectly, or permit to remain outstanding any Investments except:

(a) Investments outstanding on the Closing Date and identified in Schedule 9.05;

(b) operating deposit accounts with banks;

67

(c) extensions of credit in the nature of accounts receivable or notes receivable arising from the sales of goods or services in the ordinary course of business;

(d) cash and Permitted Cash Equivalent Investments;

(e) Investments (i) in any Obligor, (ii) by any Subsidiary that is not an Obligor in any other Subsidiary that is not an Obligor and (iii) by any Obligor in Borrower's wholly-owned Subsidiary Guarantors (for greater certainty, Borrower shall not be permitted to have any direct or indirect Subsidiaries that are not wholly-owned Subsidiaries, other than Sanara Collagen Peptides, LLC and Pixalere Healthcare USA, LLC);

(f) Hedging Agreements entered into in the ordinary course of Borrower's financial planning solely to hedge currency and interest rate risks (and not for speculative purposes);

(g) Investments consisting of security deposits with utilities, landlords and other like Persons made in the ordinary course of business;

(h) employee loans, travel advances and guarantees in accordance with Borrower's usual and customary practices with respect thereto (if permitted by applicable Law) which in the aggregate shall not exceed \$250,000 outstanding at any time (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies);

(i) Investments received in connection with any Insolvency Proceedings in respect of any customers, suppliers or clients and in settlement of delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, customers, suppliers or clients;

(j) Investments permitted under Section 9.03 (other than by reference to this Section 9.05 (or any subclause hereof);

(k) Investments consisting of the guarantee by any Obligor of real property leases entered into by any Obligor;

(1) Investments consisting of non-cash loans to employees, officers or directors to the extent relating to the purchase of Qualified Equity Interests of Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to employee stock purchase plans or agreements approved by Borrower's Board;

(m) Investments consisting of earnest money deposits required in connection with a Permitted Acquisition;

(n) Investments in joint ventures; *provided*, that all such Investments do not exceed \$25,000,000 for a single such Investment and \$55,000,000 in the aggregate for all such Investments during the term of this Agreement; it being understood that the dollar limits in this **Section 9.05(n)** are exclusive of and do not count towards the dollar limits in **Section 9.03(e)**;

(o) other Investments not exceeding \$1,000,000 outstanding at any one time or as otherwise approved in advance in writing by the Majority Lenders; and

(p) any of the transactions described in clause (a) of the definition of Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction;

*provided* that, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, in no case shall Borrower or any Subsidiary make any Investments otherwise permitted by this **Section 9.05** in Pixalere Healthcare USA LLC until such time as the Pixalere Joinder Date shall have occurred.

**9.06 Restricted Payments**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, declare or make, or agree to pay or make, directly or indirectly, any Restricted Payment, except:

(a) Borrower may declare and pay dividends with respect to its Equity Interests payable solely in additional shares of its Qualified Equity Interests;

(b) any Subsidiary Guarantor may pay dividends to Borrower or any other Subsidiary Guarantor;

(c) for any taxable period (or portion thereof) with respect to which the applicable Obligor is treated as a partnership for income Tax purposes, such Obligor may make distributions to its members in an aggregate amount not to exceed the amount necessary for each member (including direct and indirect members) to pay its federal and state income Tax liabilities deemed to arise from the taxable income of such Obligor, which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall take into account (i) losses available to offset such taxable income, (ii) deductions attributable to any adjustments pursuant to Sections 734 or 743 of the Code, (iii) the deductibility of state and local Taxes for U.S. federal income Tax purposes, (iv) the deduction for qualified business income under Section 199A of the Code, and (v) the character of the taxable income in question (*i.e.*, long term capital gain, qualified dividend income, etc.);

(d) Borrower may make Restricted Payments pursuant to and in accordance with restricted stock agreements, stock option plans or other benefit plans for management, directors or employees of Borrower and its Subsidiaries; *provided*, that the aggregate amount of all such Restricted Payments made in cash shall be limited to an aggregate amount of \$2,000,000 in any fiscal year of Borrower;

(e) payments of any reasonable fees for transaction advisory, business and organizational strategy, finance, marketing, operational and strategic planning, relationship access and corporate development services under the Catalyst Services Agreement; *provided* that no such fee may be paid if a Specified Event of Default then exists or would result from the payment of such fees;

(f) reimbursement of reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses and indemnification payments to Catalyst;

(g) Borrower may make Restricted Payments deemed to occur upon the cashless or net exercise of stock options, warrants or other convertible or exchangeable securities;

(h) Borrower may acquire (or withhold) its Equity Interests pursuant to any employee stock option or similar plan to pay withholding taxes for which Borrower is liable in respect of a current or former officer, director, employee, member of management or consultant upon such grant or award (or upon vesting or exercise thereof);

69

(i) Borrower may pay cash in lieu of the issuance of fractional shares in connection with any dividend, split or combination of its Equity Interests;

(j) Borrower and any Subsidiary, on a cashless basis, may effect the distribution of rights pursuant to any shareholder rights plan, a rights offering (other than for Disqualified Equity Interests) or the redemption of such rights for nominal consideration in accordance with the terms of any shareholder rights plan or rights offering (other than for Disqualified Equity Interests); and

(k) payments by Borrower to former officers, directors, managers, employees and consultants (or their heirs and legatees) in respect of Equity Interests of the Borrower repurchased or redeemed from such Persons; *provided* that, (x) no Default or Event of Default is then existing or would be created thereby and (y) the aggregate Restricted Payments permitted pursuant to this **Section 9.06(k)** shall not exceed (A) in any fiscal year of Borrower, \$200,000 and (B) during the term of this Agreement, \$500,000.

**9.07 Payments of Indebtedness**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make any payments in respect of Seller Notes, Permitted Cure Debt, Earn-Out Obligations, any subordinated debt or any Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Section **9.01(u)**, other than (a) non-accelerated regularly scheduled payments with respect to Seller Notes and Earn-Out Obligations and any deferred payments not previously paid as a result of any of the conditions set forth in this Section **9.07(a)** not being satisfied at the time of such scheduled payment, in each case, solely to the extent that (i) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would arise as a result of such payment, (ii) with respect to any Seller Notes, such payment is permitted under the subordination terms and/ or subordination agreements with respect thereto and (iii) after giving effect to such payment, the Obligors are in compliance on a pro forma basis with the covenant set forth in **Section 10.01** and (b) scheduled payments of Indebtedness permitted both (i) to be incurred by **Section 9.01** and (ii) to be paid under the terms of any subordination to the Obligations (if applicable).

**9.08** Change in Fiscal Year. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, change the last day of its fiscal year from that in effect on the Closing Date, except to change the fiscal year of a Subsidiary acquired in connection with an Acquisition to conform its fiscal year to that of Borrower.

**9.09 Sales of Assets, Etc.** Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, sell, lease, license, transfer, or otherwise dispose of any of its Property (including accounts receivable, Equity Interests of Subsidiaries) to any Person in one transaction or series of transactions (any thereof, an "*Asset Sale*"), except:

(a) transfers of cash in the ordinary course of its business for equivalent value;

(b) sales of inventory in the ordinary course of its business on ordinary business terms;

(c) transfers of Property by any Subsidiary Guarantor to any other Obligor;

70

(d) dispositions of any equipment that is obsolete or worn out or no longer used or useful in the Business;

(e) fundamental changes and Acquisitions permitted under Section 9.03, Investments permitted under Section 9.05 and Restricted Payments permitted under Section 9.06 (in each case, other than by reference to this Section 9.09 (or any subclause hereof));

(f) dispositions of real property or equipment to the extent that (i) such property or equipment is exchanged for credit against the purchase price of similar replacement property or equipment or (ii) within 180 days of such disposition, the proceeds of such disposition are reasonably promptly applied to the purchase price of such replacement property or equipment;

(g) dispositions of Intellectual Property that is, in the reasonable good faith judgment of the Obligors, no longer economically practicable to maintain or useful in the conduct of the business of the Obligors;

(h) write-offs, sales or discounts without recourse on defaulted or past-due accounts receivable and similar obligations, in each case in the ordinary course of business;

(i) leases or subleases of real property or non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) to third parties, in each case not interfering with the business of the Obligors and their Subsidiaries;

(j) non-exclusive licenses of Intellectual Property granted in the ordinary course of business and not interfering in any respect with the commercialization of any Material Product;

(k) terminations of a lease, license or other agreement that is not necessary for the ordinary course of business of the Obligors and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or a material adverse effect on the commercialization of any Material Product;

(1) any of the transactions described in clauses (a) and (b) of the definition of Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction;

(m) other Asset Sales; *provided* that all of the following conditions are met: (i) the market value of assets sold or otherwise disposed of in any single transaction or series of related transactions do not exceed \$1,000,000 and the aggregate market value of assets sold or otherwise disposed of during the term of this Agreement do not exceed \$5,000,000, (ii) the consideration received is at least equal to the fair market value of such assets, (iii) not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the consideration received is cash and (iv) no Default or Event of Default shall then exist or result from such sale or other disposition;

(n) development and other collaborative arrangements where such arrangements provide for the licenses or disclosure of Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights or other Intellectual Property rights in the ordinary course of business and consistent with general market practices; *provided* that such licenses must be true licenses as opposed to licenses that are sales transactions in substance;

(o) the unwinding or termination of Hedging Agreements;

(p) any Involuntary Dispositions; and

(q) dispositions or investments in joint ventures to the extent required by, or made pursuant to, buy/sell arrangements between joint venturers or similar parties set forth in the relevant joint venture agreements and/or similar binding agreements;

*provided* that, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, in no case shall Borrower or any Subsidiary conduct an Asset Sale otherwise permitted under this **Section 9.09** if the resulting holder of such assets sold or otherwise disposed of would be Pixalere Healthcare USA LLC until such time as the Pixalere Joinder Date shall have occurred.

**9.10 Transactions with Affiliates**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, sell, lease, license or otherwise transfer any assets to, or purchase, lease, license or otherwise acquire any assets from, or otherwise engage in any other transactions with, any of its Affiliates, except:

(a) transactions between or among Obligors;

(b) any transaction permitted under Section 9.01, 9.05, 9.06 or 9.09 (in each case, other than by reference to this Section 9.10 (or any subclause hereof));

(c) customary compensation and indemnification of, and other employment arrangements with, directors, officers and employees of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business,

(d) Borrower may issue Qualified Equity Interests to Affiliates in exchange for cash; *provided* that the terms thereof are no less favorable (including the amount of cash received by Borrower) to Borrower than those that would be obtained in a comparable arm's-length transaction with a Person not an Affiliate of Borrower;

(e) issuance by Borrower of stock incentive compensation to officers, employees, directors, managers and consultants pursuant to equity incentive compensation plans and programs and equity incentive compensation agreements;

(f) payment of reasonable board of managers fees, board of directors fees and reimbursement of actual out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with attending board of managers and board of directors meetings; *provided*, that, no board of managers fees or board of directors fees shall be paid if a Specified Event of Default then exists or would result from the payment of such fees;

(g) entering into indemnification agreements with directors, managers and officers in the ordinary course of business;

(h) transactions in connection with the Catalyst Services Agreement;

(i) transactions in connection with operating leases in the ordinary course of business;

72

(j) transactions in which the terms thereof are no less favorable (including the amount of cash received by Borrower) to Borrower than those that would be obtained in a comparable arms'-length transaction with a Person not an Affiliate of Borrower; and

(k) the transactions set forth on **Schedule 9.10**.

**9.11 Restrictive Agreements**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, enter into, incur or permit to exist any Restrictive Agreement other than (a) restrictions and conditions imposed by law or by this Agreement, (b) restrictions and conditions imposed by any agreement providing Permitted Priority Debt, (c) restrictions and conditions imposed by any agreement providing Permitted Indebtedness permitted under **Section 9.01(h)**, to the extent that such restrictions and conditions in joint venture agreements, provided such restrictive provisions apply solely to such joint venture entered into in the ordinary course of business, (f) customary restrictions and conditions apply only to the sale of assets or Equity Interests pending such sale, provided such restrictions and conditions apply only to the sale of assets or Equity Interests pending such sale, provided such restrictions and conditions apply only to the sale of assets or Equity Interests pending such sale, provided such restrictions apply only to the assets or Equity Interests that are to be sold and such sale is otherwise permitted hereunder, (g) any stockholder agreement, charter, by laws or other organizational documents of Borrower or any Subsidiary as in effect on the Closing Date, (h) limitations associated with Permitted Liens, and (i) agreements related

to Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transactions, provided that such restrictions, conditions or limitations apply only to the assets, property and Persons subject to such Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction.

**9.12 Amendments to Organizational Documents**. Such Obligor shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any amendment to or modification of its organizational documents in a manner that would be materially adverse to the interests, or rights or remedies, of Administrative Agent and the Lenders.

**9.13 Sales and Leasebacks**. Without in each case the prior written consent of Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, become liable, directly or indirectly, with respect to any lease, whether an operating lease or a Capital Lease Obligation, of any property (whether real, personal, or mixed), whether now owned or hereafter acquired, (a) which such Obligor or Subsidiary has sold or transferred or is to sell or transfer to any other Person and (b) which such Obligor or Subsidiary intends to use for substantially the same purposes as property which has been or is to be sold or transferred.

**9.14 Hazardous Material**. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, use, generate, manufacture, install, treat, release, store or dispose of any Hazardous Material, except in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws or where the failure to comply would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change.

**9.15** Accounting Changes. Such Obligor will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make any significant change in accounting treatment or reporting practices, except as required or permitted by GAAP.

73

**9.16 Compliance with ERISA**. Neither Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate shall cause or suffer to exist (a) any event that could result in the imposition of a Lien with respect to any Title IV Plan or Multiemployer Plan or (b) any other ERISA Event that would, in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect. No Obligor or Subsidiary thereof shall cause or suffer to exist any event that could result in the imposition of a Lien with respect to any Benefit Plan.

**9.17 Equity Interests in Subsidiaries**. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement to the contrary, such Obligor shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to (a) permit any Person (other than (i) any Obligor, (ii) any wholly-owned Subsidiary or (iii) any holder of Equity Interests in Pixalere Healthcare USA, LLC or Sanara Collagen Peptides, LLC as of the Closing Date) to own any Equity Interests of any Subsidiary, except to qualify directors where required by applicable Law or to satisfy other requirements of applicable Law with respect to the ownership of Equity Interests of Foreign Subsidiaries or (b) issue or have outstanding any shares of Disqualified Equity Interests.

**9.18 Material Intellectual Property Restrictions**. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document to the contrary, in no event shall any Obligor (x) dispose of, whether by sale, contribution, investment or otherwise, any Material Intellectual Property to any Subsidiary that is not an Obligor or to any joint venture or (y) contribute or otherwise invest any Material Intellectual Property in any Subsidiary that is not an Obligor or to any joint venture.

## SECTION 10 FINANCIAL COVENANTS

So long as any Lender shall have any Commitment hereunder or any Loan or other Obligation shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made), each Obligor covenants and agrees with the Administrative Agent and the Lenders that:

**10.01 Minimum Liquidity**. The Obligors (in the aggregate) shall maintain at all times Liquidity in an amount which shall exceed the greater of (a) \$3,000,000 and (b) to the extent Borrower has incurred Permitted Priority Debt, the minimum cash balance, if any, that Borrower is required to maintain under the Permitted Priority Intercreditor Agreement.

**10.02 Minimum Revenue**. Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall have annual Revenue (for each respective calendar year (calculated contemporaneously with the date that the financial statements for such calendar year are delivered or required to be delivered pursuant to **Section 8.01(b)**), the "*Minimum Required Revenue*"):

(a) during the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2024, of at least \$60,000,000;

(b) during the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2025, of at least \$75,000,000;

(c) during the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2026, of at least \$85,000,000;

(d) during the twelve-month period beginning on January 1, 2027, of at least \$95,000,000; and

(e) during each twelve-month period beginning on January 1 of a given year thereafter, of at least \$105,000,000.

### 10.03 Cure Right.

(a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 11, in the event that the Obligors fail to comply with the covenants contained in Section 10.02 (such covenants for such applicable periods being the "Specified Financial Covenants"), Borrower shall have the right within one-hundred twenty (120) days of the end of the respective calendar year:

(i) to issue additional shares of Qualified Equity Interests in exchange for cash (the "Equity Cure Right"), or

(ii) to borrow Permitted Cure Debt (the "Subordinated Debt Cure Right" and, collectively with the Equity Cure Right, the "Cure Right"),

in an amount equal to (x) two (2) multiplied by (y) the Minimum Required Revenue less the actual Revenue for such calendar year (the "*Cure Amount*"). Upon the receipt by Borrower of the Cure Amount pursuant to the exercise of such Cure Right, such Cure Amount shall be deemed to constitute Revenue for purposes of the Specified Financial Covenants and the Specified Financial Covenants shall be recalculated for all purposes under the Loan Documents. If, after giving effect to the foregoing recalculation, the Obligors shall then be in compliance with the requirements of the Specified Financial Covenants, the Obligors shall be deemed to have satisfied the requirements of the Specified Financial Covenants as of the relevant date of determination with the same effect as though there had been no failure to comply therewith at such date and the applicable breach of the Specified Financial Covenants that had occurred and the related Default and Event of Default shall be deemed cured without any further action of Borrower, Administrative Agent or any Lender for all purposes under the Loan Documents.

(b) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Cure Amount received by Borrower from investors investing in or lending to Borrower pursuant to **Section 10.03(a)** shall be used to immediately prepay the Loans (and a correlative amount of the Loans automatically shall become due and payable), including any fees payable pursuant to the Fee Letter (including the Back-End Facility Fee) and the applicable Prepayment Premium, credited in the order set forth in **Sections 3.03(b)(i)(A)-(E)**.

## SECTION 11 EVENTS OF DEFAULT

11.01 Events of Default. Each of the following events shall constitute an "Event of Default":

(a) Borrower shall fail to pay any principal of any Loan when and as the same shall become due and payable, whether at the due date thereof or at a date fixed for prepayment thereof or otherwise;

75

(b) any Obligor shall fail to pay any Obligation (other than an amount referred to in **Section 11.01(a)**) when and as the same shall become due and payable, and such failure shall continue unremedied for a period of five (5) Business Days;

(c) any representation or warranty made or deemed made by or on behalf of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any amendment or modification hereof or thereof, or in any report, certificate, financial statement or other document furnished pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any amendment or modification hereof or thereof, shall: (i) prove to have been incorrect when made or deemed made to the extent that such representation or warranty contains any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualifier; or (ii) prove to have been incorrect in any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualifier; or does not otherwise contain any materiality or Material Adverse Effect qualifier;

(d) any Obligor shall fail to observe or perform any covenant, condition or agreement contained in **Section 8.02(a)**, **8.03** (with respect to each Obligor's existence), **8.11**, **8.12**, **Section 9** or **Section 10**; *provided* that with respect to Permitted Priority Debt otherwise permissible under **Section 9.01(c)**, such Permitted Priority Debt shall not cease to constitute "Permitted Priority Debt" solely by reason of any overadvance with respect to such Permitted Priority Debt contained in the definitive documentation for such Permitted Priority Debt so long as (i) Borrower is actively taking steps to cure any overadvance resulting from such failure and (ii) such overadvance is repaid and Borrower complies with such borrowing base limitations within ten (10) days of such initial failure to comply;

(e) any Obligor shall fail to observe or perform any covenant, condition or agreement contained in this Agreement (other than those specified in **Section 11.01(a)**, (b) or (d)) or any other Loan Document, and, in the case of any failure that is capable of cure, if such failure shall continue unremedied for a period of thirty (30) or more days after the earlier of (i) the date a Responsible Officer of Borrower or any Subsidiary had Knowledge or should have had Knowledge of the occurrence of such failure and (ii) the date upon which notice thereof is given to Borrower by Administrative Agent or any Lender;

(f) Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall fail to make any payment (whether of principal or interest and regardless of amount) in respect of any Material Indebtedness, when and as the same shall become due and payable after giving effect to any applicable grace or cure period as originally provided by the terms of such Indebtedness;

(g) any event or condition occurs (i) that results in any Material Indebtedness becoming due prior to its scheduled maturity or (ii) that enables or permits (with or without the giving of notice, the lapse of time or both) the holder or holders of such Material Indebtedness or any trustee or agent on its or their behalf to cause such Material Indebtedness to become due, or to require the prepayment, repurchase, redemption or defeasance thereof, prior to its scheduled maturity; *provided* that this **Section 11.01(g)** shall not apply to secured Indebtedness that becomes due as a result of the voluntary sale or transfer of the property or assets securing such Material Indebtedness;

76

(h) any Obligor or any Subsidiary:

(i) becomes insolvent, or generally does not or becomes unable to pay its debts or meet its liabilities as the same become due, or admits in writing its inability to pay its debts generally, or declares any general moratorium on its indebtedness, or proposes a compromise or arrangement or deed of company arrangement between it and any class of its creditors;

(ii) commits an act of bankruptcy or makes an assignment of its property for the general benefit of its creditors or makes a proposal (or files a notice of its intention to do so);

(iii) institutes any proceeding seeking to adjudicate it an insolvent, or seeking liquidation, dissolution, winding-up, reorganization, compromise, arrangement, adjustment, protection, moratorium, relief, stay of proceedings of creditors generally (or any class of creditors), or composition of it or its debts or any other relief, under any federal, provincial or foreign Law now or hereafter in effect relating to bankruptcy, winding-up, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, plans of arrangement or relief or protection of debtors or at common law or in equity, or files an answer admitting the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any such proceeding;

(iv) applies for the appointment of, or the taking of possession by, a receiver, interim receiver, receiver/manager, sequestrator, conservator, custodian, administrator, trustee, liquidator, voluntary administrator, receiver and manager or other similar official for it or any substantial part of its property; or

(v) takes any action, corporate or otherwise, to approve, effect, consent to or authorize any of the actions described in this **Section 11.01(h)** or (i), or otherwise acts in furtherance thereof or fails to act in a timely and appropriate manner in defense thereof;

(i) any petition is filed, application made or other proceeding instituted against or in respect of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries:

(i) seeking to adjudicate it an insolvent;

(ii) seeking a receiving order against it;

(iii) seeking liquidation, dissolution, winding-up, reorganization, compromise, arrangement, adjustment, protection, moratorium, relief, stay of proceedings of creditors generally (or any class of creditors), deed of company arrangement or composition of it or its debts or any other relief under any federal, provincial or foreign law now or hereafter in effect relating to bankruptcy, winding-up, insolvency, reorganization, receivership, plans of arrangement or relief or protection of debtors or at common law or in equity; or

(iv) seeking the entry of an order for relief or the appointment of, or the taking of possession by, a receiver, interim receiver, receiver/manager, sequestrator, conservator, custodian, administrator, trustee, liquidator, voluntary administrator, receiver and manager or other similar official for it or any substantial part of its property;

77

and such petition, application or proceeding continues undismissed, or unstayed and in effect, for a period of sixty (60) days after the institution thereof; *provided* that if an order, decree or judgment is granted or entered (whether or not entered or subject to appeal) against Borrower or such Subsidiary thereunder in the interim, such grace period will cease to apply; *provided further* that if Borrower or such Subsidiary files an answer admitting the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any such proceeding, such grace period will cease to apply;

(j) any other event occurs which, under the laws of any applicable jurisdiction, has an effect equivalent to any of the events referred to in either of Section 11.01(h) or (i) (subject to such event not being cured by the sixtieth  $(60^{\text{th}})$  day thereafter with respect to events referred to in Section 11.01(i));

(k) one or more final judgments or settlements for the payment of money in an aggregate amount in excess of \$500,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies), net of insurance recoveries, shall be rendered against or entered into by any Obligor or any Subsidiary or any combination thereof and the same shall remain undischarged for a period of sixty (60) consecutive days during which execution shall not be effectively stayed, or any action shall be legally taken by a judgment or settlement creditor to attach or levy upon any assets of any Obligor or any Subsidiary to enforce any such judgment or settlement;

(l) an ERISA Event shall have occurred that, in the opinion of the Lenders, when taken together with all other ERISA Events that have occurred, could reasonably be expected to result in liability of Borrower and its Subsidiaries in an aggregate amount exceeding (i) \$500,000 in any year or (ii) \$1,000,000 for all periods until repayment of all Obligations;

- (m) a Change of Control shall have occurred;
- (n) a Material Adverse Change shall have occurred;

(o) (i) any Lien created by any of the Security Documents shall at any time (except as expressly permitted by the terms of any Loan Document or due to the failure of Administrative Agent to take any action within its control required by Administrative Agent to maintain perfection) not constitute a valid and perfected Lien on the applicable Collateral in favor of the Secured Parties, free and clear of all other Liens (other than Permitted Liens), (ii) except for expiration in accordance with its terms, any of the Security Documents or any Guarantee of any of the Obligations (including that contained in **Section 14**) shall for whatever reason cease to be in full force and effect, or (iii) any of the Security Documents or any Guarantee of any of the Obligations (including that contained in **Section 14**), or the enforceability thereof, shall be repudiated or contested by any Obligor;

(p) one or more fines or penalties issued by any Governmental Authority involving in the aggregate a liability in excess of \$5,000,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) shall be rendered against any Obligor or any combination thereof and (i) the same shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded, as applicable, pending appeal within for a period of forty-five (45) consecutive days during which execution shall not be effectively stayed or (ii) any action shall be taken by any Governmental Authority to enforce any such fine or penalty;

(q) any injunction, whether temporary or permanent, shall be rendered against any Obligor that prevents the Obligors from selling, manufacturing or providing any material Product in the United States for more than forty-five (45) consecutive calendar days;

(r) the provisions of any subordination agreement entered into in connection with any other Indebtedness in excess of \$1,000,000 (or the Equivalent Amount in other currencies) in the aggregate for all such Indebtedness required, by this Agreement or the Loan Documents, to be subordinated to the Obligations (including, but not limited to, Permitted Cure Debt and Seller Notes) shall for any reason be revoked or invalidated, or the validity or enforceability thereof shall be contested in any manner by an Obligor or holder of Permitted Cure Debt, Seller Notes or other such Indebtedness, or any event occurs requiring early payment or redemption of any Permitted Cure Debt or Seller Notes held by any lender thereof or any other holder of Indebtedness subordinated to the Obligations;

(s) the loss, suspension, restriction or revocation of, or failure to renew, any Regulatory Approval now held or hereafter acquired by Borrower or any Subsidiary if such loss, suspension, revocation or failure to renew would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and

(t) the debarment or exclusion of the Borrower or any Subsidiary under 21 U.S.C. Section 335a or any similar applicable Law if such debarment or exclusion could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

**11.02 Remedies**. (a) Upon the occurrence of any Event of Default, then, and in every such event (other than an Event of Default described in **Section 11.01(h)**, (i) or (j)), and at any time thereafter during the continuance of such event, the Majority Lenders may, by notice to Borrower, take either or both of the following actions, at the same or different times: (i) terminate the Commitments, and thereupon the Commitments shall terminate immediately, and (ii) declare the Loans then outstanding to be due and payable in whole (or in part, in which case any principal not so declared to be due and payable may thereafter be declared to be due and payable) (an "*acceleration*"), and thereupon the principal of the Loans so declared to be due and payable, together with accrued interest thereon and all fees and other Obligations (including fees specified in the Fee Letter), shall become due and payable immediately and the Obligors shall immediately pay all Obligations, including the Back-End Facility Fee and an Acceleration Premium as calculated below, all without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby waived by each Obligor.

(b) Upon the occurrence of any Event of Default described in Section 11.01(h), (i) or (j), the Commitments shall automatically terminate and the principal of the Loans then outstanding, together with accrued interest thereon and all fees and other Obligations, shall automatically become due and payable immediately (an "acceleration" and, together with any acceleration defined in Section 11.02(a), each, an "Acceleration") and the Obligors shall immediately pay all Obligations, including the Back-End Facility Fee and an Acceleration Premium as calculated below), all without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby waived by each Obligor.

79

(c) Acceleration Premium Calculation. The applicable "Acceleration Premium" shall be an amount calculated as follows:

(i) If the date of Acceleration occurs:

(A) on or prior to the date that is one (1) year following the applicable Borrowing Date, the Acceleration Premium shall be an amount equal to ten percent (10.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) subject to the Acceleration;

(B) after the date that is one (1) year following the applicable Borrowing Date, and on or prior to the date that is two (2) years following the applicable Borrowing Date, the Acceleration Premium shall be an amount equal to five percent (5.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) subject to the Acceleration; and

(C) after the date that is two (2) years following the applicable Borrowing Date, the Acceleration Premium shall be an amount equal to zero percent (0.00%) of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any PIK Loans) subject to the Acceleration.

(ii) To determine the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans subject to the Acceleration and the applicable Borrowing Date, as of any date of Acceleration, for purposes of this **Section 11.02(c)**:

(A) if, as of such date of Acceleration, Borrower shall have made only one Borrowing (excluding Borrowings of PIK Loans), the Acceleration Premium shall be determined by reference to the Closing Date; and

(B) if, as of such date of Acceleration, Borrower shall have made more than one Borrowing (excluding Borrowings of PIK Loans), then the Acceleration Premium shall equal the sum of multiple Acceleration Premiums calculated with respect to the Loans of each such non-PIK Loan Borrowing included in such Acceleration, each of which Acceleration Premiums shall be calculated based on solely the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans borrowed in such Borrowing (and PIK Loans subsequently borrowed in respect of interest payments thereon) and by reference to the applicable Borrowing Date for such Borrowing. In the case that the amount of Loans subject to Acceleration does not equal the full principal amount of Loans outstanding, the amount of such payment shall be allocated to Loans made in the various Borrowings (and PIK Loans in respect thereof) in the inverse order in which such Borrowings were made.

(d) For the avoidance of doubt, the Acceleration Premium and the Back-End Facility Fee that are payable upon Acceleration of the Loans shall be due and payable at any time the Loans become due and payable prior to the Stated Maturity Date for any reason whether due to Acceleration pursuant to the terms of this Agreement (in which case it shall be due immediately, upon the giving of notice to Borrower in accordance with **Section 11.02(a)**, or automatically, in accordance with **Section 11.02(b)**), whether by operation of law or otherwise (including where bankruptcy filings or the exercise of any bankruptcy right or power, whether in any plan of reorganization or otherwise, results or would result in a payment, discharge, modification or other treatment of the Loans or Loan Documents that would otherwise evade, avoid, or otherwise disappoint the expectations of Lenders in receiving the full benefit of their bargained-for Acceleration Premium and their bargained-for Back-End Facility Fee as provided herein and in the Fee Letter). The Obligors and Lenders acknowledge and agree that any Acceleration Premium and the Back-End Facility Fee due and payable in accordance with the Loan Documents shall not constitute unmatured interest, whether under section 502(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, but instead is reasonably calculated to ensure that the Lenders receive the benefit of their bargain under the terms of this Agreement, whether in a bankruptcy case or otherwise.

(e) Each Obligor acknowledges and agrees that, prior to executing this Agreement, it has had the opportunity to review, evaluate and negotiate the Acceleration Premium calculation and the Back-End Facility Fee with its advisors and acknowledges that the Acceleration Premium is a reasonable approximation of Lenders' liquidated damages upon Acceleration and, accordingly, each Obligor will not contest or object to the reasonableness thereof. Each Obligor understands and acknowledges that Lenders have entered into this Agreement in reliance upon the Acceleration Premium and the Back-End Facility Fee. Each Obligor acknowledges and agrees that the Lenders shall be entitled to recover the full amount of the Obligations, including the Acceleration Premium and the Back-End Facility Fee in each and every circumstance in which such amount is due pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement and the Fee Letter, including in the case of any Obligor's bankruptcy filing, so that the Lenders shall receive the benefit of their bargain hereunder and otherwise receive full recovery of the agreed-upon return under every possible circumstance, and Borrower hereby waives any defense to payment, whether such defense may be based in public policy, ambiguity, or otherwise. Each Obligor further acknowledges and agrees, and waives any argument to the contrary, that payment of such amounts does not constitute a penalty or an otherwise unenforceable or invalid obligation. Any damages that the Lenders may suffer or incur resulting from or arising in connection with any breach by Borrower shall constitute secured obligations owing to the Lenders.

(f) For the avoidance of doubt, in the event of any Acceleration, interest pursuant to **Sections 3.02(a)** and **(b)** shall accrue on all Obligations, including the Back-End Facility Fee and any Acceleration Premium, from and after the date such Obligations are due and payable until paid in full.

(g) After the exercise of remedies provided for in this Section 11.02 (or after the Loans have automatically become immediately due and payable as set forth in this Section 11.02), any amounts received by any Lender or Administrative Agent on account of the Obligations shall be applied by Administrative Agent in its sole discretion and then, to the extent any proceeds remain, to Borrower or other parties lawfully entitled thereto.

81

### SECTION 12 ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

**12.01** Appointment and Duties. (a) Appointment of Administrative Agent. Each Lender hereby irrevocably appoints CRG Servicing (together with any successor Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 12.09) as Administrative Agent hereunder and authorizes Administrative Agent to (i) execute and deliver the Loan Documents and accept delivery thereof on its behalf from any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries, (ii) take such action on its behalf and to exercise all rights, powers and remedies and perform the duties as are expressly

delegated to Administrative Agent under such Loan Documents, (iii) act as agent of such Lender for purposes of acquiring, holding, enforcing and perfecting all Liens granted by the Obligors on the Collateral to secure any of the Obligations and (iv) exercise such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.

(b) Duties as Collateral and Disbursing Agent. Without limiting the generality of Section 12.01(a), Administrative Agent shall have the sole and exclusive right and authority (to the exclusion of the Lenders), and is hereby authorized, to (i) act as the disbursing and collecting agent for the Lenders with respect to all payments and collections arising in connection with the Loan Documents (including in any proceeding described in Section 11.01(h), (i) or (j) or any other bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceeding), and each Person making any payment in connection with any Loan Document to any Secured Party is hereby authorized to make such payment to Administrative Agent, (ii) file and prove claims and file other documents necessary or desirable to allow the claims of the Secured Parties with respect to any Obligation in any proceeding described in Section 11.01(h), (i) or (j) or any other bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceeding (but not to vote, consent or otherwise act on behalf of such Secured Party), (iii) act as collateral agent for each Secured Party for purposes of acquiring, holding, enforcing and perfecting all Liens created by the Loan Documents and all other purposes stated therein, (iv) manage, supervise and otherwise deal with the Collateral, (v) take such other action as is necessary or desirable to maintain the perfection and priority of the Liens created or purported to be created by the Loan Documents, (vi) except as may be otherwise specified in any Loan Document, exercise all remedies given to Administrative Agent and the other Secured Parties with respect to the Collateral, whether under the Loan Documents, applicable Requirements of Law or otherwise, (vii) enter into subordination agreements with respect to Permitted Cure Debt and Seller Notes or any other subordination agreement or intercreditor agreement with respect to Indebtedness of an Obligor, (viii) enter into non-disturbance agreements and similar agreements and (ix) execute any amendment, consent or waiver under the Loan Documents on behalf of any Lender that has consented in writing to such amendment, consent or waiver; provided, however; that Administrative Agent hereby appoints, authorizes and directs each Lender to act as collateral sub-agent for Administrative Agent and the Secured Parties for purposes of the perfection of all Liens with respect to the Collateral, including any deposit account maintained by an Obligor with, and cash and Permitted Cash Equivalent Investments held by, such Lender, and may further authorize and direct any Lender to take further actions as collateral sub-agents for purposes of enforcing such Liens or otherwise to transfer the Collateral subject thereto to Administrative Agent, and each Lender hereby agrees to take such further actions to the extent, and only to the extent, so authorized and directed.

(c) Limited Duties. Under the Loan Documents, Administrative Agent (i) is acting solely on behalf of the Lenders (except to the limited extent provided in Section 12.11), with duties that are entirely administrative in nature, notwithstanding the use of the defined term "Administrative Agent", the terms "agent", "administrative agent" and "collateral agent" and similar terms in any Loan Document to refer to Administrative Agent, which terms are used for title purposes only, (ii) is not assuming any obligation under any Loan Document other than as expressly set forth therein or any role as agent, fiduciary or trustee of or for any Lender or any other Secured Party and (iii) shall have no implied functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or other liabilities under any Loan Document, and each Lender hereby waives and agrees not to assert any claim against Administrative Agent based on the roles, duties and legal relationships expressly disclaimed in the foregoing clauses (i) through (iii).

**12.02 Binding Effect.** Each Lender agrees that (i) any action taken by Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders (or, if expressly required hereby, a greater proportion of the Lenders) in accordance with the provisions of the Loan Documents, (ii) any action taken by Administrative Agent in reliance upon the instructions of the Majority Lenders (or, where so required, such greater proportion) and (iii) the exercise by Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders (or, where so required, such greater proportion) of the powers set forth herein or therein, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto, shall be authorized and binding upon all of the Secured Parties.

**12.03 Use of Discretion**. (a) **No Action without Instructions**. Administrative Agent shall not be required to exercise any discretion or take, or to omit to take, any action, including with respect to enforcement or collection, except any action it is required to take or omit to take (i) under any Loan Document or (ii) pursuant to instructions from the Majority Lenders (or, where expressly required by the terms of this Agreement, a greater proportion of the Lenders).

(b) **Right Not to Follow Certain Instructions**. Notwithstanding **Section 12.03(a)**, Administrative Agent shall not be required to take, or to omit to take, any action (i) unless, upon demand, Administrative Agent receives an indemnification satisfactory to it from the Lenders (or, to the extent applicable and acceptable to Administrative Agent, any other Secured Party) against all liabilities that, by reason of such action or omission, may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against Administrative Agent or any Related Person thereof or (ii) that is, in the opinion of Administrative Agent or its counsel, contrary to any Loan Document or applicable Requirement of Law.

**12.04 Delegation of Rights and Duties**. Administrative Agent may, upon any term or condition it specifies, delegate or exercise any of its rights, powers and remedies under, and delegate or perform any of its duties or any other action with respect to, any Loan Document by or through or to any trustee, co-agent, sub-agent, employee, attorney-in-fact and any other Person (including any other Secured Party). Any such Person shall benefit from this **Section 12** to the extent provided by Administrative Agent. Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any sub-agent except to the extent that a court of competent jurisdiction determines in a final and nonappealable judgment that Administrative Agent acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct in the selection of such sub-agent.

**12.05 Reliance and Liability**. (a) Administrative Agent may, without incurring any liability hereunder, (i) consult with any of its Related Persons and, whether or not selected by it, any other advisors, accountants and other experts (including advisors to, and accountants and experts engaged by, any Obligor or any Subsidiary) and (ii) rely and act upon any document and information and any telephone message or conversation, in each case believed by it to be genuine and transmitted, signed or otherwise authenticated by the appropriate parties.

0	2
0	2

(b) None of Administrative Agent and its Related Persons shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by any of them under or in connection with any Loan Document, and each Lender and each Obligor hereby waives and shall not assert any right, claim or cause of action based thereon, except to the extent of liabilities resulting primarily from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Administrative Agent or, as the case may be, such Related Person (each as determined in a final, non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction) in connection with the duties expressly set forth herein. Without limiting the foregoing, Administrative Agent:

(i) shall not be responsible or otherwise incur liability for any action or omission taken in reliance upon the instructions of the Majority Lenders or for the actions or omissions of any of its Related Persons selected with reasonable care (other than employees, officers and directors of Administrative Agent, when acting on behalf of Administrative Agent);

(ii) shall not be responsible to any Secured Party for the due execution, legality, validity, enforceability, effectiveness, genuineness, sufficiency or value of, or the attachment, perfection or priority of any Lien created or purported to be created under or in connection with, any Loan Document;

(iii) makes no warranty or representation, and shall not be responsible, to any Secured Party for any statement, document, information, representation or warranty made or furnished by or on behalf of any Related Person, in or in connection with any Loan Document or any transaction contemplated therein, whether or not transmitted by Administrative Agent, including as to completeness, accuracy, scope or adequacy thereof, or for the scope, nature or results of any due diligence performed by Administrative Agent in connection with the Loan Documents; and

(iv) shall not have any duty to ascertain or to inquire as to the performance or observance of any provision of any Loan Document, whether any condition set forth in any Loan Document is satisfied or waived, as to the financial condition of any Obligor or as to the existence or continuation or possible occurrence or continuation of any Default or Event of Default and shall not be deemed to have notice or knowledge of such occurrence or continuation unless it has received a notice from Borrower or any Lender describing such Default or Event of Default clearly labeled "notice of default" (in which case Administrative Agent shall promptly give notice of such receipt to all Lenders);

and, for each of the items set forth in **clauses (i)** through **(iv)** above, each Lender and each Obligor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any right, claim or cause of action it might have against Administrative Agent based thereon.

**12.06** Administrative Agent Individually. Administrative Agent and its Affiliates may make loans and other extensions of credit to, acquire Equity Interests of, or engage in any kind of business with, any Obligor or Affiliate thereof as though it were not acting Administrative Agent and may receive separate fees and other payments therefor. To the extent Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates makes any Loan or otherwise becomes a Lender hereunder, it shall have and may exercise the same rights and powers hereunder and shall be subject to the same obligations and liabilities as any other Lender and the terms "Lender", "Majority Lender", and any similar terms shall, except where otherwise expressly provided in any Loan Document, include Administrative Agent or such Affiliate, as the case may be, in its individual capacity as Lender or as one of the Majority Lenders, respectively.

**12.07 Lender Credit Decision**. Each Lender acknowledges that it shall, independently and without reliance upon Administrative Agent, any Lender or any of their Related Persons or upon any document solely or in part because such document was transmitted by Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons, conduct its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs of each Obligor and each Subsidiary and make and continue to make its own credit decisions in connection with entering into, and taking or not taking any action under, any Loan Document or with respect to any transaction contemplated in any Loan Document, in each case based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate.

**12.08 Expenses; Indemnities.** (a) Each Lender agrees to reimburse Administrative Agent and each of its Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by any Obligor) promptly upon demand for such Lender's Proportionate Share of any costs and expenses (including fees, charges and disbursements of financial, legal and other advisors and Other Taxes paid in the name of, or on behalf of, any Obligor) that may be incurred by Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons in connection with the preparation, syndication, execution, delivery, administration, modification, consent, waiver or enforcement (whether through negotiations, through any work-out, bankruptcy, restructuring or other legal or other proceeding or otherwise) of, or legal advice in respect of its rights or responsibilities under, any Loan Document.

(b) Each Lender further agrees to indemnify Administrative Agent and each of its Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by any Obligor), from and against such Lender's aggregate Proportionate Share of the liabilities (including Taxes, interests and penalties imposed for not properly withholding or backup withholding on payments made to on or for the account of any Lender) that may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons in any matter relating to or arising out of, in connection with or as a result of any Loan Document, any related document or any other act, event or transaction related, contemplated in or attendant to any such document, or, in each case, any action taken or omitted to be taken by Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons under or with respect to any of the foregoing; *provided, however*; that no Lender shall be liable to Administrative Agent or any of its Related Persons to the extent such liability is found in a final, non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such Administrative Agent's or such Related Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct.

**12.09 Resignation of Administrative Agent**. (a) Administrative Agent may resign at any time by delivering notice of such resignation to the Lenders and Borrower, effective on the date set forth in such notice or, if no such date is set forth therein, upon the date such notice shall be effective. If Administrative Agent delivers any such notice, the Majority Lenders shall have the right to appoint a successor Administrative Agent. If, within thirty (30) days after the retiring Administrative Agent having given notice of resignation, no successor Administrative Agent has been appointed by the Majority Lenders that has accepted such appointment, then the retiring Administrative Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Administrative Agent from among the Lenders. Each appointment under this **Section 12.09(a)** shall be subject to the prior consent of Borrower, which may not be unreasonably withheld but shall not be required during the continuance of an Event of Default.

85

(b) Effective immediately upon its resignation, (i) the retiring Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations under the Loan Documents, (ii) the Lenders shall assume and perform all of the duties of Administrative Agent until a successor Administrative Agent shall have accepted a valid appointment hereunder, (iii) the retiring Administrative Agent and its Related Persons shall no longer have the benefit of any provision of any Loan Document other than with respect to any actions taken or omitted to be taken while such retiring Administrative Agent was, or because such Administrative Agent had been, validly acting as Administrative Agent under the Loan Documents and (iv) subject to its rights under **Section 12.03**, the retiring Administrative Agent shall take such action as may be reasonably necessary to assign to the successor Administrative Agent its rights as Administrative Agent under the Loan Documents. Effective immediately upon its acceptance of a valid appointment as Administrative Agent, a successor Administrative Agent shall succeed to, and become vested with, all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent under the Loan Documents.

**12.10 Release of Collateral or Subsidiary Guarantors**. Each Lender hereby consents to the release and hereby directs Administrative Agent to release (or, in the case of **Section 12.10(b)(ii)**, release or subordinate) the following:

(a) any Subsidiary of Borrower from its guaranty of any Obligation of any Obligor if all of the Equity Interests in such Subsidiary owned by any Obligor or any of its Subsidiaries are disposed of in an Asset Sale permitted under the Loan Documents (including pursuant to a waiver or consent), to the extent that, after giving effect to such Asset Sale, such Subsidiary would not be required to guaranty any Obligations pursuant to **Section 8.12**;

(b) any Lien held by Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties against (i) any Collateral that is disposed of by an Obligor in an Asset Sale permitted by the Loan Documents (including pursuant to a valid waiver or consent), to the extent all

Liens required to be granted in such Collateral pursuant to Section 8.12 after giving effect to such Asset Sale have been granted, (ii) any property subject to a Lien described in Section 9.02(d) and (iii) all of the Collateral and all Obligors, upon (A) termination of the Commitments, (B) payment and satisfaction in full of all Loans and all other Obligations (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made) that Administrative Agent has been notified in writing are then due and payable, and (C) deposit of cash collateral with respect to all contingent Obligations, in amounts and on terms and conditions and with parties satisfactory to the Majority Lenders and each Indemnitee that is owed such Obligations; and

(c) without limiting the foregoing, in the event Obligors wish to transfer, contribute or otherwise dispose of the equity interests of any subsidiary that holds assets of the Value-Based Care Business to a Transaction Vehicle, then automatically upon formation of the Transaction Vehicle (all without any further action being required by the Obligors, Administrative Agent or Lenders to effectuate such termination and release) (i) the applicable Subsidiaries shall be released from their respective guarantees and (ii) any Lien on such Subsidiaries and the equity interests held by the applicable Obligors in such Subsidiaries shall be terminated and released and each Obligor (or its designee) may, and Administrative Agent hereby authorizes such Obligor (and its designee) to, cause Uniform Commercial Code termination statements and any other termination or release document or instrument necessary or appropriate for evidencing such release of the Liens granted by such Obligor to Administrative Agent pursuant to the Loan Documents to be filed and recorded.

86

Each Lender hereby directs Administrative Agent, and Administrative Agent hereby agrees, upon receipt of reasonable advance notice from Borrower, to execute and deliver or file such documents and to perform other actions reasonably necessary to release the guaranties and Liens when and as directed in this **Section 12.10**.

**12.11** Additional Secured Parties. The benefit of the provisions of the Loan Documents directly relating to the Collateral or any Lien granted thereunder shall extend to and be available to any Secured Party that is not a Lender as long as, by accepting such benefits, such Secured Party agrees, as among Administrative Agent and all other Secured Parties, that such Secured Party is bound by (and, if requested by Administrative Agent, shall confirm such agreement in a writing in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Administrative Agent) this Section 12 and the decisions and actions of Administrative Agent and the Majority Lenders (or, where expressly required by the terms of this Agreement, a greater proportion of the Lenders) to the same extent a Lender is bound; *provided, however*, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) such Secured Party shall be bound by Section 12.08 only to the extent of liabilities, costs and expenses with respect to or otherwise relating to the Collateral held for the benefit of such Secured Party, in which case the obligations of such Secured Party thereunder shall not be limited by any concept of Proportionate Share or similar concept, (b) each of Administrative Agent and each Lender shall be entitled to act at its sole discretion, without regard to the interest of such Secured Party, regardless of whether any Obligation to such Secured Party thereafter remains outstanding, is deprived of the benefit of the Collateral, becomes unsecured or is otherwise affected or put in jeopardy thereby, and without any duty or liability to such Secured Party or any such Obligation and (c) such Secured Party shall not have any right to be notified of, consent to, direct, require or be heard with respect to, any action taken or omitted in respect of the Collateral or under any Loan Document.

### SECTION 13 MISCELLANEOUS

**13.01** No Waiver. No failure on the part of Administrative Agent or any Lender to exercise and no delay in exercising, and no course of dealing with respect to, any right, power or privilege under any Loan Document shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege under any Loan Document preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The remedies provided herein are cumulative and not exclusive of any remedies provided by law.

**13.02** Notices. All notices, requests, instructions, directions and other communications provided for herein (including any modifications of, or waivers, requests or consents under, this Agreement) shall be given or made in writing (including by confirmed email transmission) and delivered, if to Borrower, another Obligor, Administrative Agent or any Lender, to its address specified on the signature pages hereto or its Guarantee Assumption Agreement, as the case may be, or at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a notice to the other parties. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all such communications shall be deemed to have been duly given upon receipt of a legible copy thereof, in each case given or addressed as aforesaid. All such communications provided for herein by email transmission shall be confirmed in writing promptly after the delivery of such communication (it being understood that non-receipt of written confirmation of such communication shall not invalidate such communication). Notices and other communications to Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications.

### 13.03 Expenses, Indemnification, Etc.

(a) **Expenses**. The Obligors, on a joint and several basis, agree to pay or reimburse (i) Administrative Agent and the Lenders for all of their reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including the reasonable and documented fees and expenses of Moore & Van Allen PLLC, as counsel to Administrative Agent and the Lenders, and any sales, goods and services or other similar Taxes applicable thereto, and printing, reproduction, document delivery, communication and travel costs) in connection with (x) the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and the making of the Loans (exclusive of post-closing costs), (y) post-closing costs and (z) the negotiation or preparation of any modification, supplement or waiver of any of the terms of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents (whether or not consummated) and (ii) Administrative Agent and the Lenders for all of their documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including the documented fees and expenses of legal counsel) in connection with any enforcement or collection proceedings resulting from the occurrence of an Event of Default; *provided, however*, that Borrower shall not be required to pay or reimburse any amounts pursuant to **Section 13.03(a)(i)(x)** in excess of the Expense Cap.

(b) Indemnification. The Obligors, on a joint and several basis, hereby indemnify Administrative Agent, each Lender, their respective Affiliates, and their respective directors, officers, employees, attorneys, agents, advisors and controlling parties (each, an "Indemnified Party") from and against, and agrees to hold them harmless against, any and all Claims and Losses of any kind (including reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel), joint or several, that may be incurred by or asserted or awarded against any Indemnified Party, in each case arising out of or in connection with or relating to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any use made or proposed to be made with the proceeds of the Loans, and any claim, investigation, litigation or proceeding or the preparation of any defense with respect thereto arising out of or in connection with or relating to any of the foregoing, whether or not any Indemnified Party is a party to an actual or prospective claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, whether based in contract, tort or any other theory, and whether or not such investigation, litigation or proceeding is brought by Borrower, any of its shareholders or creditors, and whether or not the conditions precedent set forth in Section 6 are satisfied or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement are consummated, IN ALL CASES, WHETHER OR NOT CAUSED BY OR ARISING, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, OUT OF THE COMPARATIVE, CONTRIBUTORY OR SOLE NEGLIGENCE OF THE INDEMNIFIED PARTY, except to the extent such Claim or Loss is found in a final, non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such Indemnified Party's gross negligence or willful misconduct. No Obligor shall assert any claim against any Indemnified Party, on any theory of liability, for consequential, indirect, special or punitive damages arising out of or otherwise relating to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or the actual or proposed use of the proceeds of the Loans. Borrower, its Subsidiaries and Affiliates and their respective directors, officers, employees, attorneys, agents, advisors and controlling parties are each sometimes referred to in this Agreement as a "Borrower Party." No Lender shall assert any claim against any Borrower Party, on any theory of liability, for consequential, indirect, special or punitive damages arising out of or otherwise relating to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or the actual or proposed use of the proceeds of the Loans; provided, that the foregoing shall in no event limit the indemnification obligations of the Obligors under this clause (b) to the extent such special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages are included in any claim in connection with which such Indemnified Party is otherwise entitled to indemnification thereunder.

88

**13.04 Amendments, Etc.** Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document, any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document may be modified or supplemented only by an instrument in writing signed by Borrower and the Majority Lenders (or Administrative Agent on behalf of such Majority Lenders); *provided however*, that:

(a) the consent of all of the Lenders shall be required to:

(i) amend, modify, discharge, terminate or waive any of the terms of this Agreement or any other Loan Document if such amendment, modification, discharge, termination or waiver would increase the amount of the Loans or the Commitments, reduce the fees payable hereunder, reduce interest rates or other amounts payable with respect to the Loans (including any principal amortization payment, Prepayment Premium or Acceleration Premium), extend any date fixed for payment of principal, interest or other amounts payable relating to the Loans (including with respect to Prepayment Premiums or Acceleration Premiums) or extend any date set forth in **Section 6** or the definition of "Commitment Period";

(ii) amend the provisions of Section 6;

(iii) amend, modify, discharge, terminate or waive any Security Document if the effect is to release a material part of the Collateral subject thereto other than pursuant to the terms hereof or thereof; or

(iv) amend this Section 13.04 or the definition of "Majority Lenders";

(v) amend Section 4.05 in a manner that would alter the pro rata sharing of payments required thereby;

(vi) release Borrower or, except in connection with a merger or consolidation permitted under Section 9.03 or an Asset Sale permitted under Section 9.09, all or substantially all of the Subsidiary Guarantors without the written consent of each Lender, except to the extent the release of any Subsidiary Guarantor is permitted pursuant to Section 12.10 (in which case such release may be made by Administrative Agent acting alone); and

(b) no amendment, waiver or consent shall affect the rights or duties under any Loan Document of, or any payment to, Administrative Agent (or otherwise modify any provision of **Section 12** or the application thereof) unless in writing and signed by Administrative Agent in addition to any signature otherwise required.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, a Defaulting Lender shall not have any right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver or consent hereunder (and any amendment, waiver or consent which by its terms requires the consent of all Lenders or each affected Lender may be effected with the consent of the applicable Lenders other than Defaulting Lenders), except that (x) the Commitment of any Defaulting Lender may not be increased or extended without the consent of such Lender and (y) any waiver, amendment or modification requiring the consent of all Lenders or each affected Lender that by its terms affects any Defaulting Lender more adversely than other affected Lenders shall require the consent of such Defaulting Lender.

89

#### 13.05 Successors and Assigns.

(a) **General**. The provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, except that Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents without the prior written consent of the Lenders. Any of the Lenders may assign or otherwise transfer any of their rights or obligations hereunder or under any of the provisions hereunder or under any of their rights or obligations hereunder or under any of the provisions of section 13.05(b), (ii) by way of participation in accordance with the provisions of Section 13.05(c) or (iii) by way of pledge or assignment of a security interest subject to the restrictions of Section 13.05(g). Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, shall be construed to confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto, their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, Participants to the extent provided in Section 13.05(e) and, to the extent expressly contemplated hereby, the Indemnified Parties) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement.

(b) Assignments by Lenders. Any of the Lenders may at any time assign to one or more other Lenders, Affiliates of a Lender or, with the consent of Borrower, Eligible Transferees all or a portion of their rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of the Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it); provided, however, that (x) no such assignment shall be made to Borrower, an Affiliate of Borrower or any employees or directors of Borrower at any time, (y) the consent of Borrower shall not be required (A) for any assignment by a Lender of all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of the Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it) into a securitization, warehouse financing, repurchase transaction or similar financing or monetization of loans or (B) if a Specified Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (z) once a Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement (including the Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it) have been assigned into a securitization, warehouse financing, repurchase transaction or similar financing or monetization of loans, the consent of Borrower shall not be required for any subsequent assignments thereof. Subject to the recording thereof by Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 13.05(d), from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption, the assignee thereunder shall be a party to this Agreement and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of the Lenders under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and correspondingly the assigning Lender shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of a Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto) and the other Loan Documents but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Section 5 and Section 13.03. Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this Section 13.05(b) shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with Section 13.05(e).

(c) Amendments to Loan Documents. Each of Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Obligors agrees to enter into such amendments to the Loan Documents, and such additional Security Documents and other instruments and agreements, in each case in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Obligors, as shall reasonably be necessary to implement and give effect to any assignment made under this Section 13.05.

(d) **Register**. Administrative Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices a register for the recordation of the name and address of each Lender and any assignee of the Lenders and the Commitment and outstanding principal amount (and stated interest) of the Loans owing thereto (the "*Register*"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, absent manifest error, and the Obligors shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as the "Lender" hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding notice to the contrary. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Obligors, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. This **Section 13.05** shall be construed so that the Obligations are at all times maintained in "registered form" within the meaning of Sections 871(h)(2) and 881(c)(2) of the Code and any related regulations (and any other relevant or successor provisions of the Code or such regulations).

(e) **Participations**. Any of the Lenders may at any time, without the consent of, or notice to, Borrower, sell participations to any Person (other than a natural person or Borrower or any of Borrower's Affiliates or Subsidiaries) (each, a "*Participant*") in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and/or obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of the Commitment and/or the Loans owing to it); *provided* that (i) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations and (iii) the Obligors shall continue to deal solely and directly with the Lenders in connection therewith.

Any agreement or instrument pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; *provided* that such agreement or instrument may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, modification or waiver that would (i) increase or extend the term of such Lender's Commitment, (ii) extend the date fixed for the payment of principal of or interest on the Loans or any portion of any fee hereunder payable to the Participant, (iii) reduce the amount of any such payment of principal, or (iv) reduce the rate at which interest is payable thereon to a level below the rate at which the Participant is entitled to receive such interest. Subject to **Section 13.05(f)**, the Obligors agree that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of **Section 5** to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to **Section 13.05(b)**. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of **Section 4.04(a)** as though it were the Lender.

#### 91

(f) Limitations on Rights of Participants. A Participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 5.01 or 5.03 than a Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the participation sold to such Participant, unless the sale of the participation to such Participant is made with Borrower's prior written consent. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each Participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "*Participant Register*"); *provided* that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any commitment, loan, letter of credit or other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan, letters of credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, Administrative Agent (in its capacity as Administrative Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register.

(g) **Certain Pledges.** The Lenders may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of their rights under this Agreement and any other Loan Document to secure obligations of the Lenders, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank; *provided* that no such pledge or assignment shall release the Lenders from any of their obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or assignee for the Lenders as a party hereto.

**13.06 Survival**. The obligations of the Obligors under Sections 5.01, 5.02, 5.03, 13.03, 13.05, 13.09, 13.10, 13.11, 13.12, 13.13, 13.14, 13.20 and Section 14 (solely to the extent guaranteeing any of the obligations under the foregoing Sections) shall survive the repayment of the Obligations and the termination of the Commitment and, in the case of the Lenders' assignment of any interest in the Commitment

or the Loans hereunder, shall survive, in the case of any event or circumstance that occurred prior to the effective date of such assignment, the making of such assignment, notwithstanding that the Lenders may cease to be "Lenders" hereunder. In addition, each representation and warranty made, or deemed to be made by a Notice of Borrowing, herein or pursuant hereto shall survive the making of such representation and warranty.

**13.07 Captions**. The table of contents and captions and section headings appearing herein are included solely for convenience of reference and are not intended to affect the interpretation of any provision of this Agreement.

**13.08** Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument and any of the parties hereto may execute this Agreement by signing any such counterpart.

**13.09 Governing Law**. This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of laws that would result in the application of the laws of any other jurisdiction; *provided* that Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law shall apply.

92

## 13.10 Jurisdiction, Service of Process and Venue.

(a) **Submission to Jurisdiction**. Each Obligor agrees that any suit, action or proceeding with respect to this Agreement or any other Loan Document to which it is a party or any judgment entered by any court in respect thereof may be brought initially in the federal or state courts in Houston, Texas or in the courts of its own corporate domicile and irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of each such court for the purpose of any such suit, action, proceeding or judgment. This **Section 13.10(a)** is for the benefit of Administrative Agent and the Lenders only and, as a result, neither Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall be prevented from taking proceedings in any other courts with jurisdiction. To the extent allowed by applicable Laws, Administrative Agent and the Lenders may take concurrent proceedings in any number of jurisdictions.

(b) Alternative Process. Nothing herein shall in any way be deemed to limit the ability of Administrative Agent or the Lenders to serve any such process or summonses in any other manner permitted by applicable Law.

(c) **Waiver of Venue, Etc.** Each Obligor irrevocably waives to the fullest extent permitted by law any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the laying of the venue of any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document and hereby further irrevocably waives to the fullest extent permitted by law any claim that any such suit, action or proceeding brought in any such court has been brought in an inconvenient forum. A final judgment (in respect of which time for all appeals has elapsed) in any such suit, action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in any court to the jurisdiction of which such Obligor is or may be subject, by suit upon judgment.

**13.11 Waiver of Jury Trial**. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

**13.12 Waiver of Immunity**. To the extent that any Obligor may be or become entitled to claim for itself or its Property or revenues any immunity on the ground of sovereignty or the like from suit, court jurisdiction, attachment prior to judgment, attachment in aid of execution of a judgment or execution of a judgment, and to the extent that in any such jurisdiction there may be attributed such an immunity (whether or not claimed), such Obligor hereby irrevocably agrees not to claim and hereby irrevocably waives such immunity with respect to its obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

**13.13 Entire Agreement**. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersede any and all previous agreements and understandings, oral or written, relating to the subject matter hereof. EACH OBLIGOR ACKNOWLEDGES, REPRESENTS AND WARRANTS THAT IN DECIDING TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR IN TAKING OR NOT TAKING ANY ACTION HEREUNDER OR THEREUNDER, IT HAS NOT RELIED, AND WILL NOT RELY, ON ANY STATEMENT, REPRESENTATION, WARRANTY, COVENANT, AGREEMENT OR UNDERSTANDING, WHETHER WRITTEN OR ORAL, OF OR WITH ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT OR THE LENDERS OTHER THAN THOSE EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS.

**13.14 Severability**. If any provision hereof is found by a court to be invalid or unenforceable, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law the parties agree that such invalidity or unenforceability shall not impair the validity or enforceability of any other provision hereof.

13.15 No Fiduciary Relationship. Each Obligor acknowledges that Administrative Agent and the Lenders have no fiduciary relationship with, or fiduciary duty to, Borrower or any other Obligor arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between the Lenders and Obligors is solely that of creditor and debtor. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents do not create a joint venture among the parties.

**13.16 Confidentiality**. Administrative Agent and the Lenders agree to maintain the confidentiality of the Confidential Information (as defined in the Non-Disclosure Agreement) in accordance with the terms of that certain confidentiality agreement dated as of May 27, 2023, between Borrower and CR Group (the "*Non-Disclosure Agreement*"). Any new Lender that becomes party to this Agreement hereby agrees to be bound by the terms of the Non-Disclosure Agreement. The parties to this Agreement shall prepare a mutually agreeable press release announcing the completion of this transaction on or after the Closing Date.

**13.17 USA PATRIOT Act**. Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby notify the Obligors that pursuant to the requirements of the USA PATRIOT Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "*Act*") or any Anti-Money Laundering Laws, they are required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies such Obligor, which information includes the name and address of such Obligor and other information that will allow such Lender to identify such Obligor in accordance with the Act or other Anti-Money Laundering Laws.

**13.18 Maximum Rate of Interest**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any Loan Document, the interest paid or agreed to be paid under the Loan Documents shall not exceed the maximum rate of non-usurious interest permitted by applicable Law (in each case, the "*Maximum Rate*"). If the Lenders shall receive interest in an amount that exceeds the Maximum Rate, the excess interest shall be applied to the principal of the Loans, and not to the payment of interest, or, if the excessive interest exceeds such unpaid principal, the amount exceeding the unpaid balance shall be refunded to the applicable Obligor. In determining whether the interest contracted for, charged, or received by the Lenders exceeds the Maximum Rate, the Lenders may, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, (a) characterize any payment that is not principal as an expense, fee, or premium rather than interest, (b) exclude voluntary prepayments and the effects thereof, (c) amortize, prorate, allocate, and spread in equal or unequal parts the total amount of interest throughout the contemplated term of the Indebtedness and other obligations of any Obligor hereunder, or (d) allocate interest at a rate greater than that permitted by applicable Law.

94

# 13.19 Certain Waivers.

# (a) Real Property Security Waivers.

(i) Each Obligor acknowledges that all or any portion of the Obligations may now or hereafter be secured by a Lien or Liens upon real property evidenced by the Real Property Security Documents. The Secured Parties may, pursuant to the terms of the Real Property Security Document and applicable Law, foreclose under all or any portion of one or more of said Liens by means of judicial or nonjudicial sale or sales. Each Obligor agrees that the Secured Parties may exercise whatever rights and remedies they may have with respect to said real property security, all without affecting the liability of any Obligor under the Loan Documents, except to the extent the Secured Parties realize payment by such action or proceeding. No election to proceed in one form of action or against any party, or on any obligation shall constitute a waiver of any Secured Party's rights to proceed in any other form of action or against any Obligor or any other Person, or diminish the liability of any Obligor, or affect the right of the Secured Parties to proceed against any Obligor for any deficiency, except to the extent the Secured Parties realize payment by such action, notwithstanding the effect of such action upon any Obligor's rights of subrogation, reimbursement or indemnity, if any, against Obligor or any other Person.

(ii) To the extent permitted under applicable Law, each Obligor hereby waives any rights and defenses that are or may become available to such Obligor by reason of Sections 2787 to 2855, inclusive, of the California Civil Code.

(iii) To the extent permitted under applicable Law, each Obligor hereby waives all rights and defenses that such Obligor may have because the Obligations are or may be secured by real property. This means, among other things:

(A) the Secured Parties may collect from any Obligor without first foreclosing on any real or personal property collateral pledged by any other Obligor; and

(B) If the Secured Parties foreclose on any real property collateral pledged by any Obligor:

(1) the amount of the Loans may be reduced only by the price for which that collateral is sold at the foreclosure sale, even if the collateral is worth more than the sale price;

(2) the Secured Parties may collect from each Obligor even if the Secured Parties, by foreclosing on the real property collateral, have destroyed any right that such Obligor may have to collect from any other Obligor; and

(3) to the extent permitted under applicable Law, this is an unconditional and irrevocable waiver of any rights and defenses each Obligor may have because the Obligations are or may be secured by real property. These rights and defenses include, but are not limited to, any rights or defenses based upon Section 580a, 580b, 580d or 726 of the California Code of Civil Procedure.

(iv) To the extent permitted under applicable Law, each Obligor waives all rights and defenses arising out of an election of remedies by the Secured Parties, even though that election of remedies, such as a nonjudicial foreclosure with respect to security for a guaranteed obligation, has destroyed such Obligor's rights of subrogation and reimbursement against the principal by the operation of Section 580d of the California Code of Civil Procedure or otherwise.

95

(b) Waiver of Marshaling. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING IN ANY WAY, EACH OBLIGOR HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES AND RELEASES, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ANY AND ALL RIGHTS IT MAY HAVE AT ANY TIME (WHETHER ARISING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY, BY OPERATION OF LAW, CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE) TO REQUIRE THE MARSHALING OF ANY ASSETS OF ANY OBLIGOR, WHICH RIGHT OF MARSHALING MIGHT OTHERWISE ARISE FROM ANY PAYMENTS MADE OR OBLIGATIONS PERFORMED.

**13.20 Tax Treatment**. The parties hereto agree (a) that any contingency associated with the Loans is described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1272-1(c) and/or Treasury Regulations Section 1.1275-2(h), and therefore no Loan is governed by the rules set out in Treasury Regulations Section 1.1275-4, (b) except for a Lender described in Sections 871(h)(3) or 881(c)(3) of the Code, absent the adoption of or any change in a Requirement of Law, all interest on the Loans is "portfolio interest" within the meaning of Sections 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code, and therefore is exempt from withholding tax under Sections 1441(c)(9) or 1442(a) of the Code, and (c) to adhere to this **Section 13.20** for federal income and any other applicable tax purposes and not to take any action or file any Tax Return, report or declaration inconsistent herewith.

**13.21 Original Issue Discount**. For purposes of Sections 1272, 1273 and 1275 of the Code, each Loan is being issued with original issue discount; please contact Mike McNeil, Chief Financial Officer, 1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414, Fort Worth, TX 76102, telephone: 682-252-0282 to obtain information regarding the issue price, the amount of original issue discount and the yield to maturity.

# 13.22 Redemption Price.

(a) For the avoidance of doubt, the Prepayment Premium (as a component of the Redemption Price) and Back-End Facility Fee shall be due and payable whenever so stated in this Agreement (and the Fee Letter, as applicable), or by any applicable operation of law, regardless of the circumstances causing any related payment prior to the Stated Maturity Date (other than an Acceleration, in which case the Acceleration Premium instead shall be payable).

(b) The Obligors and the Lenders acknowledge and agree that any Prepayment Premium due and payable in accordance with the Loan Documents shall not constitute unmatured interest, whether under section 502(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, but instead is reasonably calculated to ensure that the Lenders receive the benefit of their bargain under the terms of this Agreement.

(c) Each Obligor acknowledges and agrees that, prior to executing this Agreement, it has had the opportunity to review, evaluate and negotiate the Prepayment Premium calculation with its advisors and acknowledges that the Prepayment Premium is a reasonable approximation of the Lenders' liquidated damages upon repayment on any Redemption Date prior to the Stated Maturity Date and, accordingly, each Obligor will not contest or object to the reasonableness thereof. Each Obligor understands and acknowledges that the

Lenders have entered into this Agreement in reliance upon the Prepayment Premium. Each Obligor acknowledges and agrees that the Lenders shall be entitled to recover the full amount of the Obligations, including the Prepayment Premium in each and every circumstance in which such amount is due pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement, so that the Lenders shall receive the benefit of their bargain hereunder and otherwise receive full recovery of the agreed-upon return under every possible circumstance, and the Obligors hereby waive any defense to payment, whether such defense may be based in public policy, ambiguity, or otherwise. Each Obligor further acknowledges and agrees, and waives any argument to the contrary, that payment of such amounts does not constitute a penalty or an otherwise unenforceable or invalid obligation. Any damages that the Lenders may suffer or incur resulting from or arising in connection with any breach by any Obligor shall constitute secured obligations owing to the Lenders.

# 13.23 ENTIRE AGREEMENT. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS REPRESENT THE FINAL AGREEMENT AMONG THE PARTIES AND MAY NOT BE CONTRADICTED BY EVIDENCE OF PRIOR, CONTEMPORANEOUS, OR SUBSEQUENT ORAL AGREEMENTS OF THE PARTIES. THERE ARE NO UNWRITTEN ORAL AGREEMENTS AMONG THE PARTIES.

# SECTION 14 GUARANTEE

**14.01 The Guarantee**. The Subsidiary Guarantors hereby jointly and severally guarantee to the Secured Parties and their respective successors and assigns the prompt payment in full when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the principal of and interest on the Loans and all fees and other amounts from time to time owing to the Secured Parties by Borrower under this Agreement or under any other Loan Document and by any other Obligor under any of the Loan Documents, in each case strictly in accordance with the terms thereof (such obligations being herein collectively called the "*Guaranteed Obligations*"). The Subsidiary Guarantors hereby further jointly and severally agree that if Borrower shall fail to pay in full when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) any of the Guaranteed Obligations, the Subsidiary Guarantors will promptly pay the same, without any demand or notice whatsoever, and that in the case of any extension of time of payment or renewal of any of the Guaranteed Obligations, the same will be promptly paid in full when due (whether at extended maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) in accordance with the terms of such extension or renewal.

**14.02 Obligations Unconditional; Guarantor Waivers**. The obligations of the Subsidiary Guarantors under **Section 14.01** are absolute and unconditional, joint and several, irrespective of the value, genuineness, validity, regularity or enforceability of the obligations of Borrower under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein, or any substitution, release or exchange of any other guarantee of or security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations, and, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, irrespective of any other circumstance whatsoever that might otherwise constitute a legal or equitable discharge or defense of a surety or guarantor, it being the intent of this **Section 14.02** that the obligations of the Subsidiary Guarantors hereunder shall be absolute and unconditional, joint and several, under any and all circumstances. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, it is agreed that the occurrence of any one or more of the following shall not alter or impair the liability of the Subsidiary Guarantors hereunder, which shall remain absolute and unconditional as described above, and each Subsidiary Guarantor hereby irrevocably waives any defenses to enforcement it may have (now or in the future) by reason of:

(a) any change in the time, including the time for any performance or compliance with, place or manner of payment of, or in any other term of, the Guaranteed Obligations or any other obligation of any Obligor under any Loan Document, or any rescission, waiver, amendment or other modification of any Loan Document or any other agreement, including any increase in the Guaranteed Obligations resulting from any extension of additional credit or otherwise;

97

(b) any of the acts mentioned in any of the provisions of this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein shall be done or omitted;

(c) the maturity of any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall be accelerated, or any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall be modified, supplemented or amended in any respect, or any right under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein shall be waived or any other guarantee of any of the Guaranteed Obligations or any security therefor shall be released or exchanged in whole or in part or otherwise dealt with;

(d) any taking, exchange, substitution, release, impairment or non-perfection of any Collateral, any taking, release, impairment, amendment, waiver or other modification of any guaranty, for the Guaranteed Obligations or any lien or security interest granted to, or in favor of, the Secured Parties as security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations shall fail to be perfected; and

(e) the failure of any other Person to execute or deliver this Agreement, any Loan Document or any other guaranty or agreement or the release or reduction of liability of any Obligor or other guarantor or surety with respect to the Guaranteed Obligations.

The Subsidiary Guarantors hereby expressly waive diligence, presentment, demand of payment, protest and all notices whatsoever, and any requirement that any Secured Party exhaust any right, power or remedy or proceed against Borrower under this Agreement or any other agreement or instrument referred to herein, or against any other Person under any other guarantee of, or security for, any of the Guaranteed Obligations.

**14.03 Reinstatement**. The obligations of the Subsidiary Guarantors under this **Section 14** shall be automatically reinstated if and to the extent that for any reason any payment by or on behalf of Borrower in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations is rescinded or must be otherwise restored by any holder of any of the Guaranteed Obligations, whether as a result of any proceedings in bankruptcy or reorganization or otherwise, and the Subsidiary Guarantors jointly and severally agree that they will indemnify the Secured Parties on demand for all reasonable costs and expenses (including fees of counsel) incurred by the Lenders in connection with such rescission or restoration, including any such costs and expenses incurred in defending against any claim alleging that such payment constituted a preference, fraudulent transfer or similar payment under any bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law.

**14.04 Subrogation**. The Subsidiary Guarantors hereby jointly and severally agree that until the payment and satisfaction in full of all Guaranteed Obligations (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made) and the expiration and termination of the Commitments under this Agreement, they shall not exercise any right or remedy arising by reason of any performance by them of their guarantee in **Section 14.01**, whether by subrogation or otherwise, against Borrower or any other guarantor of any of the Guaranteed Obligations or any security for any of the Guaranteed Obligations.

98

**14.05 Remedies**. The Subsidiary Guarantors jointly and severally agree that, as between the Subsidiary Guarantors and the Secured Parties, the obligations of Borrower under this Agreement and under the other Loan Documents may be declared to be forthwith due and payable as provided in **Section 11** (and shall be deemed to have become automatically due and payable in the circumstances provided in **Section 11**) for purposes of **Section 14.01** notwithstanding any stay, injunction or other prohibition preventing such declaration (or such obligations from becoming automatically due and payable) as against Borrower and that, in the event of such declaration (or such obligations being deemed to have become automatically due and payable), such obligations (whether or not due and payable by Borrower) shall forthwith become due and payable by the Subsidiary Guarantors for purposes of **Section 14.01**.

**14.06 Instrument for the Payment of Money**. Each Subsidiary Guarantor hereby acknowledges that the guarantee in this **Section 14** constitutes an instrument for the payment of money, and consents and agrees that the Secured Parties, at their sole option, in the event of a dispute by such Subsidiary Guarantor in the payment of any moneys due hereunder, shall have the right to proceed by motion for summary judgment in lieu of complaint pursuant to N.Y. Civ. Prac. L&R § 3213.

**14.07 Continuing Guarantee**. The guarantee in this **Section 14** is a continuing guarantee, and shall apply to all Guaranteed Obligations whenever arising.

**14.08 Rights of Contribution**. The Subsidiary Guarantors hereby agree, as between themselves, that if any Subsidiary Guarantor shall become an Excess Funding Guarantor (as defined below) by reason of the payment by such Subsidiary Guarantor of any Guaranteed Obligations, each other Subsidiary Guarantor shall, on demand of such Excess Funding Guarantor (but subject to the next sentence), pay to such Excess Funding Guarantor an amount equal to such Subsidiary Guarantor's Pro Rata Share (as defined below and determined, for this purpose, without reference to the properties, debts and liabilities of such Excess Funding Guarantor) of the Excess Payment (as defined below) in respect of such Guaranteed Obligations. The payment obligation of a Subsidiary Guarantor to any Excess Funding Guarantor under this **Section 14.08** shall be subordinate and subject in right of payment to the prior payment in full of the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor under the other provisions of this **Section 14** and such Excess Funding Guarantor shall not exercise any right or remedy with respect to such excess until payment and satisfaction in full of all of such obligations.

For purposes of this **Section 14.08**, (i) "*Excess Funding Guarantor*" means, in respect of any Guaranteed Obligations, a Subsidiary Guarantor that has paid an amount in excess of its Pro Rata Share of such Guaranteed Obligations, (ii) "*Excess Payment*" means, in respect of any Guaranteed Obligations, the amount paid by an Excess Funding Guarantor in excess of its Pro Rata Share of

such Guaranteed Obligations and (iii) "**Pro Rata Share**" means, for any Subsidiary Guarantor, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of (x) the amount by which the aggregate present fair saleable value of all properties of such Subsidiary Guarantor (excluding any Equity Interests of any other Subsidiary Guarantor) exceeds the amount of all the debts and liabilities of such Subsidiary Guarantor (including contingent, subordinated, unmatured and unliquidated liabilities, but excluding the obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder and any obligations of any other Subsidiary Guarantor that have been Guaranteed by such Subsidiary Guarantor) to (y) the amount by which the aggregate fair saleable value of all properties of all of the Subsidiary Guarantors exceeds the amount of all the debts and liabilities (including contingent, subordinated, unmatured and unliquidated liabilities, but excluding the obligations of Borrower and the Subsidiary Guarantors hereunder and under the other Loan Documents) of all of the Subsidiary Guarantors, determined (A) with respect to any Subsidiary Guarantor that is a party hereto on the Closing Date, as of the Closing Date, and (B) with respect to any other Subsidiary Guarantor becomes a Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder.

**14.09 General Limitation on Guarantee Obligations**. In any action or proceeding involving any provincial, territorial or state corporate law, or any state or federal bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other law affecting the rights of creditors generally, if the obligations of any Subsidiary Guarantor under Section 14.01 would otherwise, taking into account the provisions of Section 14.08, be held or determined to be void, invalid or unenforceable, or subordinated to the claims of any other creditors, on account of the amount of its liability under Section 14.01, then, notwithstanding any other provision hereof to the contrary, the amount of such liability shall, without any further action by such Subsidiary Guarantor, any Secured Party or any other Person, be automatically limited and reduced to the highest amount that is valid and enforceable and not subordinated to the claims of other creditors as determined in such action or proceeding.

[Signature Pages Follow]

99

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

### BORROWER:

## SANARA MEDTECH INC.

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Mike McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page – Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS:

**CELLERATE, LLC**, a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

# WOUND CARE INNOVATIONS, LLC,

a Nevada limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

**UNITED WOUND AND SKIN SOLUTIONS, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

#### SANARA BIOLOGICS, LLC,

a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

## SCENDIA BIOLOGICS, LLC,

a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

#### **ROCHAL TECHNOLOGIES, LLC,**

a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil

Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

# SANARA MEDTECH APPLIED TECHNOLOGIES, LLC,

a Texas limited liability company

By: <u>/s/ Michael D. McNeil</u> Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

**WOUNDERM, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

**PRECISION HEALING LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company

By: <u>/s/ Michael D. McNeil</u> Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

## SANARA COLLAGEN PEPTIDES, LLC,

a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

# CRG SERVICING LLC

By: /s/ Nathan Hukill

Name: Nathan Hukill Title: Authorized Signatory

Address for Notices:

1000 Main Street, Suite 2500 Houston, TX 77002 Attn: Portfolio Reporting Tel.: Fax: Email: notices@crglp.com

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

# LENDERS:

# CRG PARTNERS V DELAWARE PARALLEL FUND

By: <u>/s/ Nathan Hukill</u> Name: Nathan Hukill Title: Authorized Signatory

Address for Notices:

1000 Main Street, Suite 2500 Houston, TX 77002 Attn: Portfolio Reporting Tel.: Fax: Email: notices@crglp.com

# CRG PARTNERS V CAYMAN PARALLEL C FUND

By: <u>/s/ Nathan Hukill</u> Name: Nathan Hukill Title: Authorized Signatory

Address for Notices:

1000 Main Street, Suite 2500 Houston, TX 77002 Attn: Portfolio Reporting Tel.: Fax: Email: notices@crglp.com

[Signature Page - Term Loan Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

# **INDEX OF SCHEDULES**

-	Commitments
-	Intellectual Property
-	Intellectual Property Exceptions
-	Certain Litigation
-	Information Regarding Subsidiaries
	- - -

Schedule 7.14 Material Agreements -Schedule 7.15 -Restrictive Agreements Schedule 7.16 Owned and Leased Real Property -Schedule 7.17 Pension Matters -Schedule 9.01 Existing Indebtedness -Schedule 9.02 Existing Liens -Existing Investments Schedule 9.05 -Transactions with Affiliates Schedule 9.10 \_

# **INDEX OF EXHIBITS**

Exhibit A	-	Form of Guarantee Assumption Agreement
Exhibit B	-	Form of Notice of Borrowing
Exhibit C-1	-	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-2	-	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-3	-	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit C-4	-	Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate
Exhibit D	-	Form of Compliance Certificate
Exhibit E	-	Form of Landlord Consent
Exhibit F	-	Form of Intercreditor Agreement (Permitted Priority Debt)

# SECURITY AGREEMENT

# dated as of April 17, 2024 among

# SANARA MEDTECH INC., as a Grantor,

# the other Grantors from time to time party hereto

and

# CRG SERVICING LLC, as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent

# Table of Contents

		Page
Section 1.	Definitions, Etc	1
1.01	Certain Uniform Commercial Code Terms	1
1.02	Additional Definitions	1
1.03	Other Defined Terms	3
Section 2.	Representations and Warranties	3
2.01	Organizational Matters; Enforceability, Etc	3
2.02	Title	4
2.03	Names, Etc	4
2.04	Changes in Circumstances	4
2.05	Pledged Shares	4
2.06	Promissory Notes	5
2.07	Intellectual Property	5
2.08	Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodity Accounts	5
2.09	Commercial Tort Claims	5
2.10	Update of Schedules	5
Section 3.	Collateral	5
3.01	Granting Clause	5
3.02	Excluded Assets	7
Section 4.	Further Assurances; Remedies	8
4.01	Delivery and Other Perfection	8
4.02	Other Financing Statements or Control	10
4.03	Preservation of Rights	10
4.04	Special Provisions Relating to Certain Collateral	10
4.05	Remedies	12
4.06	Deficiency	14
4.07	Locations; Names, Etc	14
4.08	Private Sale	14
4.09	Application of Proceeds	15
4.10	Attorney in Fact	15
4.11	Perfection and Recordation	15
4.12	Termination	15

	4.13	Further Assurances	16
Sectio	n 5.	Miscellaneous	16
	5.01	Notices	16
	5.02	No Waiver	16
	5.03	Amendments, Etc	16
	5.04	Expenses	17
	5.05	Successors and Assigns	17
	5.06	Counterparts	17
	5.07	Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction; Etc	17
	5.08	WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	18
	5.09	Captions	18
	5.10	Agents and Attorneys in Fact	18
	5.11	Severability	18
	5.12	Additional Grantors	18

#### i

## SCHEDULES AND EXHIBITS

Exhibit A	Form of Joinder
Schedule 1	Certain Grantor Information
Schedule 2	Pledged Shares
Schedule 3	Promissory Notes
Schedule 4	[Reserved]
Schedule 5	[Reserved]
Schedule 6	[Reserved]
Schedule 7	Accounts
Schedule 8	Commercial Tort Claims

ii

#### SECURITY AGREEMENT

SECURITY AGREEMENT dated as of April 17, 2024 (this "*Agreement*"), among SANARA MEDTECH INC., a Texas corporation ("*Borrower*"), the undersigned Subsidiaries (collectively with Borrower, and each entity that becomes a "*Grantor*" hereunder as contemplated by Section 5.12, the "*Grantors*" and each, a "*Grantor*") and CRG SERVICING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, as administrative agent and collateral agent for the Lenders (in such capacities, together with its successors and assigns, "*Administrative Agent*").

The Lenders have agreed to provide term loans to Borrower as provided in the Loan Agreement (as defined below).

Each Grantor (other than Borrower) has guaranteed the obligations of Borrower to the Secured Parties under the Loan Agreement.

To induce the Lenders to extend credit under the Loan Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each Grantor has agreed to grant a security interest in the Collateral (as defined below) of such Grantor as security for the Secured Obligations (as defined below).

Accordingly, the parties hereto agree as follows:

#### Section 1. Definitions, Etc.

1.01 Certain Uniform Commercial Code Terms. As used herein, the terms "Accession," "Account," "As-Extracted Collateral," "Chattel Paper," "Check," "Commercial Tort Claim," "Commodity Account," "Commodity Contract," "Deposit Account," "Document," "Electronic Chattel Paper," "Encumbrance," "Equipment," "Fixtures," "General Intangible," "Goods," "Instrument,"

"Inventory," "Investment Property," "Letter-of-Credit Right," "Payment Intangible," "Proceeds," "Promissory Note," "Record" and "Supporting Obligation" have the respective meanings set forth in Article 9 of the UCC, and the terms "Financial Asset," "Investment Company Security," "Securities Account," "Security" and "Security Entitlement" have the respective meanings set forth in Article 8 of the UCC.

**1.02 Additional Definitions**. In addition, as used herein:

"Collateral" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.01.

"Copyrights" means all rights, title and interests arising under applicable Laws in or to copyrights (including rights in software), copyright registrations and applications for copyright registrations, including all renewals and extensions thereof, all rights to recover for past, present or future infringements thereof and all other rights whatsoever accruing thereunder or pertaining thereto.

*"Excluded Account"* means (a) any account that is used exclusively for payroll or the withheld employee portion of any payroll taxes, (b) any account that is a zero-balance account sweeping every day directly to a Deposit Account subject to a control agreement in accordance with Section 4.01(c), (c) to the extent used exclusively to hold funds in trust for the benefit of third parties (i) tax accounts, (ii) escrow, defeasance and redemption accounts and (iii) fiduciary or trust accounts and (d) any other Deposit Accounts in which amounts on deposit therein do not exceed \$100,000 in the aggregate for all such accounts at any one time.

1

"*Excluded Asset*" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.02.

*"Initial Pledged Shares"* means the Shares of each Issuer beneficially owned by any Grantor on the Closing Date and identified in **Schedule 2**, but shall in all events exclude Excluded Assets.

*"Issuers"* means, collectively, (a) the respective Persons identified on Schedule 2 under the caption "Issuer" and (b) any other issuer of any equity securities hereafter owned by any Grantor.

"Joinder" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.12.

"Loan Agreement" means that certain Term Loan Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Borrower, the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time party thereto, the Lenders from time to time party thereto and Administrative Agent, as such agreement is amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified, restated, extended, renewed, or replaced from time to time.

*"Motor Vehicles"* means motor vehicles, tractors, trailers and other like property, if the title thereto is governed by a certificate of title or ownership.

"Patents" means all rights, title and interests arising under applicable Laws in or to patents and patent applications, including the inventions and improvements described and claimed therein together with the reissues, reexaminations, divisions, continuations, renewals, extensions and continuations in part thereof, all income, royalties, damages and payments now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto, all damages and payments for past or future infringements thereof and rights to sue therefor, and all rights corresponding thereto throughout the world.

"Pledged Shares" means, collectively, (a) the Initial Pledged Shares and (b) all other Shares of any Issuer now or hereafter owned by any Grantor, other than any Shares constituting Excluded Assets, together in each case with (i) to the extent applicable, all certificates representing the same, (ii) all shares, securities, moneys or other property representing a dividend on or a distribution or return of capital on or in respect of the Pledged Shares, or resulting from a split-up, revision, reclassification or other like change of the Pledged Shares or otherwise received in exchange therefor, and any warrants, rights or options issued to the holders of, or otherwise in respect of, the Pledged Shares, and (iii) without prejudice to any provision of any of the Loan Documents prohibiting any merger or consolidation by an Issuer, all Shares of any successor entity of any such merger or consolidation.

"Secured Obligations" means, with respect to each Grantor, the Obligations.

"Shares" means shares of capital stock of a corporation, limited liability company interests, partnership interests and other ownership or equity interests of any class in any Person.

"Trademarks" means all rights, title and interests arising under applicable Laws in or to trade names, trademarks and service marks and logos, together, in each case, with all goodwill associated therewith, trademark and service mark registrations, and applications for trademark and service mark registrations, including all renewals of trademark and service mark registrations, all rights to recover for all past, present and future infringements thereof and all rights to sue therefor, and all rights corresponding thereto throughout the world, together, in each case, with the product lines and goodwill of the business connected with the use thereof.

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in the State of New York; *provided*, that if perfection or the effect of perfection or non-perfection or the priority of any security interest in any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of New York, "UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in such other jurisdiction for purposes of the provisions hereof or of the other Loan Documents relating to such perfection, effect of perfection or non-perfection or priority.

**1.03 Other Defined Terms**. All other capitalized terms used and not defined herein have the meanings ascribed to them in the Loan Agreement.

Section 2. Representations and Warranties. Each Grantor represents and warrants to Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, that:

**2.01 Organizational Matters; Enforceability, Etc.** (a) Each Grantor is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, and the grant of the security interests pursuant hereto, (i) are within such Grantor's powers and have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action, (ii) do not require any consent or approval of, registration or filing with, or any other action by, any Governmental Authority or court, except for (A) such as have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect and (B) filings and recordings in respect of the security interests created pursuant hereto, (iii) will not violate (A) any applicable Law or regulation, except to the extent such violation would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (B) the charter, bylaws or other organizational documents of such Grantor or any order of any Governmental Authority or court binding upon such Grantor or any of its assets, or give rise to a right thereunder to require any payment to be made by any such person, except to the extent such violation or default could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) except for the security interests created pursuant hereto, will not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) except for the security interests created pursuant hereto, will not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) except for the security interests created pursuant hereto, will not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) except for the security interests created pursuant hereto, will not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) except for the security interests created pursuant hereto, will not result in the creation or imposition of any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) on any asset of such Grantor.

(b) This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by such Grantor and constitutes, a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Grantor, enforceable against such Grantor in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws of general applicability affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) the application of general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

3

**2.02 Title.** (a) Such Grantor is the sole beneficial owner of the Collateral in which it purports to grant a lien hereunder, and no lien exists upon such Collateral (and no right or option to acquire the same exists in favor of any other Person) other than Permitted Liens.

(b) The security interest created or provided for herein constitutes a valid first-priority (subject to Permitted Priority Liens) perfected lien on such Collateral, subject, for the following Collateral, to the occurrence of the following: (i) in the case of Collateral in which a security interest may be perfected by filing a financing statement under the UCC, the filing of a UCC financing statement naming such Grantor as debtor, the Administrative Agent as secured party, and listing all personal property as collateral, (ii) with respect to any Deposit Account, Securities Account or Commodity Account, the execution of agreements among such Grantor, the applicable financial institution and Administrative Agent, effective to grant "control" (as defined in the UCC) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account or Commodity Agent, (iii) with respect to any Intellectual Property not described in the foregoing **clause (i)**, the filing of a Short-Form IP Security Agreement with the applicable Intellectual Property office of the applicable government and (iv) in the case of all certificated Shares, the delivery thereof to Administrative Agent, properly endorsed for transfer to Administrative Agent or in blank.

**2.03 Names, Etc.** The full and correct legal name, type of organization, jurisdiction of organization, organizational ID number (if applicable) and chief executive office address of such Grantor as of the Closing Date are correctly set forth in **Schedule 1**. **Schedule 1** correctly specifies (i) the place of business of such Grantor or, if such Grantor has more than one place of business, the location of the chief executive office of such Grantor and (ii) each location where Collateral in excess of \$500,000 is stored or located.

**2.04 Changes in Circumstances**. Such Grantor has not (a) within the period of four months prior to the Closing Date, changed its location (as defined in Section 9-307 of the UCC), or (b) except as specified in Schedule 1, changed its name in the period of five years prior to the date hereof.

**2.05 Pledged Shares**. (a) The Initial Pledged Shares constitute 100% of the issued and outstanding Shares of each Issuer beneficially owned by such Grantor on the Closing Date (other than any Shares held in a Securities Account referred to in **Schedule 7**), whether or not registered in the name of such Grantor. **Schedule 2** correctly identifies, as of the Closing Date, the respective Issuers of the Initial Pledged Shares and (in the case of any corporate Issuer) the respective class and par value of such Shares and the respective number of such Shares (and registered owner thereof) represented by each such certificate.

(b) The Initial Pledged Shares are, and all other Pledged Shares that in the future will constitute Collateral will be, (i) duly authorized, validly existing, fully paid and non-assessable (in the case of any Shares issued by a corporation) and (ii) duly issued and outstanding (in the case of any equity interest in any other entity). None of such Pledged Shares are or will be subject to any contractual restriction, or any restriction under the charter, bylaws, partnership agreement or other organizational instrument of the respective Issuer thereof, upon the transfer of such Pledged Shares (except for any such restriction contained in or expressly permitted under any Loan Document, including any Restrictive Agreement permitted under Section 9.11 of the Loan Agreement, or any restriction on the Pledged Shares of a Transaction Vehicle).

4

(c) None of the Pledged Shares consisting of partnership or limited liability company interests (i) is dealt in or traded on a securities exchange or in a securities market, (ii) by its terms expressly provides that it is a security governed by Article 8 of the UCC, (iii) is an Investment Company Security, (iv) is held in a Securities Account or (v) constitutes a Security or a Financial Asset.

**2.06 Promissory Notes**. Schedule 3 sets forth a complete and correct list of all Promissory Notes with a value in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate for all Promissory Notes (other than any held in a Securities Account referred to in Schedule 7) held by such Grantor on the Closing Date.

**2.07 Intellectual Property**. Except pursuant to Schedule 7.05(b)(ii) to the Loan Agreement, Material Agreements and licenses entered into by such Grantor in the ordinary course of business, such Grantor has done nothing to authorize or enable any other Person to use any Copyright, Patent, Trademark or other Intellectual Property listed in Schedule 7.05(b)(i) to the Loan Agreement, and all registrations and applications listed in Schedule 7.05(b)(i) to the Loan Agreement are, except as noted therein, in full force and effect.

**2.08 Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodity Accounts. Schedule 7** sets forth a complete and correct list of all Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts and Commodity Accounts of such Grantor on the Closing Date (including an indication of whether each such account is an Excluded Account).

**2.09 Commercial Tort Claims**. Schedule 8 sets forth a complete and correct list of all Commercial Tort Claims with a value in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate for all Commercial Tort Claims of such Grantor in existence on the Closing Date.

**2.10 Update of Schedules.** Each of **Schedules 1** through **8** may be updated by Borrower from time to time to ensure the continued accuracy of the representations set forth in this **Section 2** to be made on any upcoming date on which representations and warranties are made incorporating the information in such Schedule, by Borrower attaching an amended and restated version of such Schedule to any Compliance Certificate delivered in accordance with **Section 8.01(d)** of the Loan Agreement.

# Section 3. Collateral.

**3.01 Granting Clause**. As collateral security for the payment in full when due (whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Secured Obligations, each Grantor hereby pledges and grants to Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in all of such Grantor's right, title and interest in, to and under all of its personal property, in each case whether tangible or intangible, wherever located, and whether now owned by such Grantor or hereafter acquired and whether now existing or

hereafter coming into existence, including without limitation all of the following, but excluding all Excluded Assets (collectively, and subject to the proviso at the end of this **Section 3.01**, *"Collateral"*):

(a) all Accounts:

- (b) all As-Extracted Collateral;
- (c) all Chattel Paper and other Records;
- (d) all Checks;
- (e) all Commercial Tort Claims arising out of the events described in Schedule 8;
- (f) all Deposit Accounts;
- (g) all Documents;
- (h) all Encumbrances;
- (i) all Equipment;
- (j) all Fixtures;
- (k) all General Intangibles (including without limitation all agreements of any kind);
- (l) all Goods not otherwise described in this Section 3;
- (m) all Instruments, including all Promissory Notes;
- (n) all Intellectual Property;
- (o) all Inventory;
- (p) all Letter-of-Credit Rights and all Supporting Obligations;

(q) all Investment Property not otherwise described in this **Section 3**, including all Securities, all Securities Accounts and all Security Entitlements with respect thereto and Financial Assets carried therein, and all Commodity Accounts and Commodity Contracts;

- (r) all Pledged Shares;
- (s) all cash, currency and cash equivalents;
- (t) all Payment Intangibles; and

(u) all Proceeds of any of the foregoing, all Accessions to and substitutions and replacements for, any of the Collateral, and all offspring, rents, profits and products of any of the Collateral, and, to the extent related to any Collateral, all books, correspondence, credit files, records, invoices and other papers (including all tapes, cards, computer runs and other papers and documents in the possession or under the control of such Grantor or any computer bureau or service company from time to time acting for such Grantor);

*provided, however,* that nothing set forth in this **Section 3.01** or any other provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall at any time constitute the grant of a security interest in, or a Lien on, any Excluded Asset, none of which shall constitute Collateral.

**3.02 Excluded Assets**. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, in no event shall the Collateral include, and each Grantor shall not be deemed to have granted a security interest in, any of such Grantor's right, title or interest in (collectively, the *"Excluded Assets"*):

(a) any of the outstanding voting Equity Interests or other ownership interests of a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary that is not a Grantor in excess of 65% of the voting power of all classes of Equity Interests or other ownership interests of such First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary entitled to vote; *provided* that (i) immediately upon the amendment of the Code to allow the pledge of a greater percentage of the voting power of Equity Interests or other ownership interests in a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary without material adverse tax consequences for Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, the Collateral shall include, and each Grantor shall be deemed to have granted a security interest and (ii) if no material adverse tax consequences to Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, shall arise or exist in connection with the pledge of any First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary, the Collateral shall include, and the applicable Grantor shall be deemed to have granted a security interest in, all of the Equity Interests or other ownership interests of such First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary held by such Grantor;

(b) any lease, license, contract or agreement or any property subject to a purchase money security interest to which any Grantor is a party, in each case, if and only if, and solely to the extent that, (A) the grant of a security interest therein shall constitute or result in a breach, termination or default or invalidity thereunder or thereof (other than to the extent that any such term would be rendered ineffective pursuant to Sections 9-406, 9-407, 9-408 or 9-409 of the UCC of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable Law or principles of equity) or (B) such grant violates any Requirement of Law applicable thereto or principles of equity; *provided* that immediately upon the time at which the consequences described in the foregoing clause (A) shall no longer exist, the Collateral shall include, and the applicable Grantor shall be deemed to have granted a security interest in, all of such Grantor's right, title and interest in such lease, license, contract or agreement;

- (c) Excluded Accounts;
- (d) owned real property;

(e) to the extent not permitted (after the Borrower's use of commercially reasonable efforts to provide such Collateral) by the terms of such Person's organizational or joint venture documents (except to the extent such prohibition is rendered ineffective after giving effect to applicable anti-assignment provisions of the UCC, other than the proceeds and receivables thereof the assignment of which is expressly deemed effective under the UCC notwithstanding such prohibition or restriction), Equity Interests in any Person other than wholly-owned Subsidiaries of the Borrower;

7

(f) any intent-to-use trademark application prior to the filing of a "Statement of Use" or "Amendment to Allege Use" with respect thereto, to the extent, if any, that, and solely during the period, if any, in which the grant of a security interest therein would impair the validity or enforceability of such intent-to-use trademark application under applicable federal law;

(g) equity interests or assets of any Transaction Vehicle; or

(h) equity interests owned by United Wound and Skin Solutions, LLC consisting of: (i) its 28.6% ownership stake in Pixalere Healthcare Canada and (ii) its 8.1% ownership stake in DirectDermatology, Inc.

Section 4. Further Assurances; Remedies. In furtherance of the grant of the security interest pursuant to Section 3, the Grantors hereby jointly and severally agree with the Secured Parties as follows:

**4.01 Delivery and Other Perfection**. Each Grantor shall promptly from time to time give, execute, deliver, file, record, authorize or obtain all such financing statements, continuation statements, notices, instruments, documents, agreements or consents or other papers as may be necessary or desirable in the reasonable judgment of Administrative Agent to create, preserve, perfect, maintain the perfection of or validate the security interest granted pursuant hereto or to enable the Secured Parties to exercise and enforce their rights hereunder with respect to such security interest, and without limiting the foregoing, shall:

(a) if any of the Pledged Shares, Investment Property or Financial Assets constituting part of the Collateral are received by the Grantor, promptly (and in any event within five (5) Business Days) (x) deliver to Administrative Agent the certificates or instruments representing or evidencing the same, duly endorsed in blank or accompanied by such instruments of assignment and transfer in such form and substance as Administrative Agent may request, all of which thereafter shall be held by Administrative Agent, pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, as part of the Collateral and (y) take such other action as Administrative Agent may deem necessary or appropriate to duly record or otherwise perfect the security interest created hereunder in such Collateral;

(b) promptly from time to time deliver to Administrative Agent any and all Instruments with a fair market value in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate for all Instruments constituting part of the Collateral, endorsed and/or accompanied by such instruments of assignment and transfer in such form and substance as Administrative Agent may request; *provided* that (other than in the case of the Promissory Notes described in **Schedule 3**), until the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, such Grantor may retain for collection in the ordinary course any Instruments received by such Grantor in the ordinary course of business and Administrative Agent shall, promptly upon request of such Grantor, make appropriate arrangements for making any Instrument delivered by such Grantor available to such Grantor for purposes of presentation, collection or renewal (any such arrangement to be effected, to the extent requested by Administrative Agent, against trust receipt or like document);

8

(c) promptly from time to time enter into such control agreements, each in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Administrative Agent, as may be required to perfect the security interest created hereby in any and all Deposit Accounts (other than Excluded Accounts) and Investment Property and, to the extent reasonably requested by Administrative Agent, Electronic Chattel Paper and Letter-of-Credit Rights, and will promptly furnish to Administrative Agent true copies thereof;

(d) promptly from time to time upon the request of Administrative Agent, (i) execute and deliver such Short-Form IP Security Agreements as Administrative Agent may deem necessary to protect the interests of the Secured Parties in respect of that portion of the Collateral consisting of Intellectual Property, and (ii) take such other action as Administrative Agent may reasonably deem necessary to duly record or otherwise perfect the security interest created hereunder in that portion of the Collateral consisting of Intellectual Property registered or located outside of the United States;

(e) promptly upon request of Administrative Agent, cause the Secured Parties to be listed as the lienholder on any certificate of title or ownership covering any Motor Vehicle with an individual value in excess of \$100,000 (other than Motor Vehicles constituting Inventory) and within 120 days of such request deliver evidence of the same to Administrative Agent;

(f) keep full and accurate books and records relating to the Collateral, and stamp or otherwise mark such books and records in such manner as Administrative Agent may reasonably require in order to reflect the security interests granted by this Agreement;

(g) Unless otherwise required by any Laws, Administrative Agent, the Secured Parties and their respective representatives shall not require or perform any act that would cause the Grantors to violate any Health Care Laws, including HIPAA. In the event that Administrative Agent proposes to undertake activities that any Grantor reasonably believes would constitute services of a "business associate" under HIPAA, the parties hereto agree to review the matter and, where required to comply with HIPAA, Administrative Agent shall take such action as necessary to comply with HIPAA, including, without limitation, executing a business associate agreement with the applicable Grantor; and

(h) (i) promptly from time to time upon the request of Administrative Agent, with respect to any location where Collateral in excess of \$500,000 is held, use commercially reasonable efforts to execute and deliver such real property security documents, landlord consents and collateral access agreements with respect to real Property owned or leased (as tenant) by such Grantor in the United States and (ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a bailee waiver or other agreement from the lessor of each leased property, the mortgagor of each owned property or bailee or consignee with respect to any warehouse, processor, converted facility or other location where Collateral in excess of \$500,000 is stored or located at such individual location. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Grantors shall not be required to obtain leasehold mortgages for any location.

**4.02 Other Financing Statements or Control.** Except as otherwise permitted under the Loan Documents, no Grantor shall (a) file, or authorize or permit to be filed or to be on file, in any jurisdiction, any financing statement or like instrument with respect to any of the Collateral in which the Secured Parties are not named as the sole secured parties (except to the extent that such financing statement or

instrument relates to a Permitted Lien), or (b) cause or permit any Person other than Administrative Agent or the Secured Parties or any holder of a Lien securing Permitted Priority Debt permitted under **Section 9.02(c)** of the Loan Agreement to have "control" (as defined in Section 9-104, 9-105, 9-106 or 9-107 of the UCC) of any Deposit Account, Securities Account, Commodity Account, Electronic Chattel Paper, Investment Property or Letter-of-Credit Right constituting part of the Collateral.

**4.03 Preservation of Rights**. The Secured Parties shall not be required to take steps necessary to preserve any rights against prior parties to any of the Collateral.

# 4.04 Special Provisions Relating to Certain Collateral.

## (a) Pledged Shares.

(i) The Grantors will cause the Pledged Shares to constitute at all times (1) 100% of the total number of Shares of each Issuer (other than a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary to which **Section 3.02(a)** applies) then outstanding owned by the Grantors and (2) in the case of any Issuer that is a First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary to which **Section 3.02(a)** applies, 65% of the total number of Shares of voting stock of such Issuer and 100% of the total number of Shares of all other classes of capital stock of such Issuer then issued and outstanding owned by the Grantors. The Grantors will not, without promptly executing and delivering, or causing to be executed and delivered, to Administrative Agent such agreements, documents and instruments as Administrative Agent may reasonably request (or as required under the Loan Documents) for the purpose of perfecting its security interest therein, issue or acquire any Equity Interests constituting Pledged Shares consisting of an interest in a partnership or a limited liability company that (v) is dealt in or traded on a securities exchange or in a securities market, (w) by its terms expressly provides that it is a Security or a Financial Asset. For the avoidance of doubt, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any Loan Document, nothing shall restrict or prohibit any Grantor from selling, leasing, transferring or otherwise disposing of any Equity Interest it owns in a Transaction Vehicle by way of a Permitted Value-Based Care Business Transaction or any subsequent disposition of Equity Interests of a Transaction.

(ii) Until the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Grantors shall have the right to exercise all voting, consensual and other powers of ownership pertaining to the Pledged Shares for all purposes not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument or agreement referred to herein or therein; *provided* that the Grantors jointly and severally agree that they will not vote the Pledged Shares in any manner that is inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any such other instrument or agreement; and Administrative Agent and Secured Parties shall execute and deliver to the Grantors or cause to be executed and delivered to the Grantors all such proxies, powers of attorney, dividend and other orders, and all such instruments, without recourse, as the Grantors may reasonably request for the purpose of enabling the Grantors to exercise the rights and powers that they are entitled to exercise pursuant to this **Section 4.04(a)(ii)**.

10

(iii) Until the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Grantors shall be entitled to receive and retain any dividends, distributions or proceeds on the Pledged Shares paid in cash out of earned surplus.

(iv) After the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, whether or not the Secured Parties or any of them exercises any available right to declare any Secured Obligations due and payable or seeks or pursues any other relief or remedy available to them under applicable Law or under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other agreement relating to such Secured Obligation, all dividends and other distributions on the Pledged Shares shall be paid directly to Administrative Agent for distribution to the Secured Parties and retained by them as part of the Collateral, subject to the terms of this Agreement, and, if Administrative Agent shall so request in writing, the Grantors jointly and severally agree to execute and deliver to Administrative Agent appropriate additional dividend, distribution and other orders and documents to that end; *provided* that if such Event of Default is waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, any such dividend or distribution theretofore paid to Administrative Agent shall, upon request of the Grantors (except to the extent theretofore applied to the Secured Obligations), be returned by Administrative Agent to the Grantors.

(b) **Intellectual Property**. (i) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, for the purpose of enabling the Secured Parties to exercise rights and remedies under **Section 4.05** at such time as the Secured Parties shall be lawfully

entitled to exercise such rights and remedies, and for no other purpose, each Grantor hereby grants to Administrative Agent, to the extent licensable, an irrevocable (by such Grantor), non-exclusive license (exercisable without payment of royalty or other compensation to such Grantor) to use, and the right to assign, license or sublicense, any of the Intellectual Property included in the Collateral and now owned or hereafter acquired by such Grantor, wherever the same may be located, including in such license reasonable access to all media in which any of the licensed items may be recorded or stored and to all computer programs used for the compilation or printout thereof. With respect to any Trademarks included in the Collateral, the foregoing license and any sublicenses granted thereunder shall be subject to the Administrative Agent's and any sublicensee's maintaining the quality of goods and services rendered under such Trademarks consistent with the quality therefor maintained by Grantor.

11

(ii) Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, but subject to any provision of the Loan Documents that limits the rights of any Grantor to dispose of its property, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Grantors will be permitted to exploit, use, enjoy, protect, defend, enforce, license, sublicense, assign, sell, dispose of or take other actions with respect to the Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of the business of the Grantors. In furtherance of the foregoing, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Secured Parties or Administrative Agent shall from time to time, upon the request of the respective Grantor, execute and deliver any instruments, certificates or other documents, in the form so requested, that the Grantors shall have certified are appropriate in its judgment to allow it to take any action permitted above (including relinquishment of the license provided pursuant to **Section 4.04(b)(i)** as to any specific Intellectual Property). Further, upon the payment in full of all of the Secured Obligations (other than inchoate reimbursement obligations for which no claim has been made) or earlier expiration of this Agreement or release of the Collateral, Administrative Agent shall grant back to the Grantors the license granted pursuant to **Section 4.04(b)(i)**. The exercise of rights and remedies under **Section 4.05** by the Secured Parties shall not terminate the rights of the holders of any licenses, covenants not to sue or sublicenses theretofore granted by the Grantors in accordance with the first sentence of this **Section 4.04(b)(i)**.

(c) **Chattel Paper**. The Grantors will (i) deliver to Administrative Agent each original of each item of Chattel Paper with a face value in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate for all items of Chattel Paper at any time constituting part of the Collateral, and (ii) cause each such original and each copy thereof to bear a conspicuous legend, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent, indicating that such Chattel Paper is subject to the security interest granted hereby and that purchase of such Chattel Paper by a Person other than a Secured Party without the consent of Administrative Agent would violate the rights of the Secured Parties.

**4.05 Remedies**. (a) **Rights and Remedies Generally upon Event of Default**. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Secured Parties shall have all of the rights and remedies with respect to the Collateral of a secured party under the UCC (whether or not the UCC is in effect in the jurisdiction where the rights and remedies are asserted) and such additional rights and remedies to which a secured party is entitled under the laws in effect in any jurisdiction where any rights and remedies hereunder may be asserted, including the right, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to exercise all voting, consensual and other powers of ownership pertaining to the Collateral as if the Secured Parties were the sole and absolute owner thereof (and each Grantor agrees to take all such action as may be appropriate to give effect to such right). Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the terms of the Loan Agreement, Administrative Agent may exercise, on behalf of all the Secured Parties, such rights and remedies of the Secured Parties described above; and without limiting the foregoing:

(i) Administrative Agent may, in its name or in the name of any Grantor or otherwise, demand, sue for, collect or receive any money or other property at any time payable or receivable on account of or in exchange for any of the Collateral, but shall be under no obligation to do so;

(ii) Administrative Agent may make any reasonable compromise or settlement deemed desirable with respect to any of the Collateral and may extend the time of payment, arrange for payment in installments, or otherwise modify the terms of, any of the Collateral;

(iii) Administrative Agent may require the Grantors to notify (and each Grantor hereby authorizes Administrative Agent to so notify) each account debtor in respect of any Account, Chattel Paper or General Intangible, and each obligor

on any Instrument, constituting part of the Collateral that such Collateral has been assigned to the Secured Parties hereunder, and to instruct that any payments due or to become due in respect of such Collateral shall be made directly to Administrative Agent or as it may direct (and if any such payments, or any other Proceeds of Collateral, are received by any Grantor they shall be held in trust by such Grantor for the benefit of the Secured Parties and as promptly as possible remitted or delivered to Administrative Agent for application as provided herein);

(iv) Administrative Agent may require the Grantors to assemble the Collateral at such place or places, convenient to the Secured Parties and the Grantors, as Administrative Agent may direct;

(v) Administrative Agent may require the Grantors to cause the Pledged Shares to be transferred of record into the name of Administrative Agent or its nominee (and Administrative Agent agrees that if any of such Pledged Shares is transferred into its name or the name of its nominee, Administrative Agent will thereafter promptly give to the respective Grantor copies of any notices and communications received by it with respect to such Pledged Shares); and

(vi) Administrative Agent may sell, lease, assign or otherwise dispose of all or any part of the Collateral, at such place or places as Administrative Agent deems best, and for cash or for credit or for future delivery (without thereby assuming any credit risk), at public or private sale, without demand of performance or notice of intention to effect any such disposition or of the time or place thereof (except such notice as is required by applicable statute and cannot be waived), and the Secured Parties, Administrative Agent or anyone else may be the purchaser, lessee, assignee or recipient of any or all of the Collateral so disposed of at any public sale (or, to the extent permitted by law, at any private sale) and thereafter hold the same absolutely, free from any claim or right of whatsoever kind, including any right or equity of redemption (statutory or otherwise), of the Grantors, any such demand, notice and right or equity being hereby expressly waived and released. In the event of any sale, assignment, or other disposition of any of the Collateral consisting of Trademarks, the goodwill connected with and symbolized by the Trademarks subject to such disposition shall be included. Administrative Agent may, without notice or publication, adjourn any public or private sale or cause the same to be adjourned from time to time by announcement at the time and place fixed for the sale, and such sale may be made at any time or place to which the sale may be so adjourned.

(vii) The Proceeds of each collection, sale or other disposition under this Section 4.05, including by virtue of the exercise of any license granted to Administrative Agent in Section 4.04(b), shall be applied in accordance with Section 4.09.

(b) **Certain Securities Act Limitations**. The Grantors recognize that, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and applicable state securities laws, Administrative Agent may be compelled, with respect to any sale of all or any part of the Collateral, to limit purchasers to those who will agree, among other things, to acquire the Collateral for their own account, for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Grantors acknowledge that any such private sales may be at prices and on terms less favorable to Administrative Agent than those obtainable through a public sale without such restrictions, and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agree that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner and that Administrative Agent shall have no obligation to engage in public sales and no obligation to delay the sale of any Collateral for the period of time necessary to permit the issuer thereof to register it for public sale.

13

(c) **Notice**. The Grantors agree that to the extent Administrative Agent is required by applicable Law to give reasonable prior notice of any sale or other disposition of any Collateral, ten (10) Business Days' notice shall be deemed to constitute reasonable prior notice.

(d) **No Assumption of Obligations**. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement or any other Loan Document to the contrary, the Secured Parties are not assuming any liability or obligation of any Grantor or any of its Affiliates of whatever nature, whether presently in existence or arising or asserted hereafter. All such liabilities and obligations shall be retained by and remain obligations and liabilities of the applicable Grantor and/or its Affiliates, as the case may be. Without limiting the foregoing, the Secured Parties are not assuming and shall not be responsible for any liabilities or Claims of any Grantor or its Affiliates, whether present or future, absolute or contingent and whether or not relating to a Grantor, the Obligor Intellectual Property, and/or the Material Agreements, and each Grantor shall indemnify and save harmless the Secured Parties from and against all such liabilities, Claims and Liens.

**4.06 Deficiency**. If the proceeds of sale, collection or other realization of or upon the Collateral pursuant to Section 4.05 are insufficient to cover the costs and expenses of such realization and the payment in full in cash of the Secured Obligations (other than contingent indemnification obligations for which no claim has been made), the Grantors shall remain liable for any deficiency.

**4.07 Locations; Names, Etc.** No Grantor shall (i) change its location (as defined in Section 9-307 of the UCC), (ii) change its name from the name shown as its current legal name on **Schedule 1**, or (iii) agree to or authorize any modification of the terms of any item of Collateral that would result in a change thereof from one UCC category to another such category (such as from a General Intangible to Investment Property), if the effect thereof would be to result in a loss of perfection of, or diminution of priority for, the security interests created hereunder in such item of Collateral, or the loss of control (within the meaning of Section 9-104, 9-105, 9-106 or 9-107 of the UCC) over such item of Collateral, unless in each case 10 days' prior written notice has been provided to Administrative Agent and such change is not otherwise restricted by the terms of any Loan Document. In the event any Grantor shall store its Collateral with an aggregate value in excess of \$500,000 at any time after the Closing Date, with a bailee, consignee or similar party not listed on **Schedule 1**, Borrower shall disclose such additional location(s) as part of the next Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to **Section 8.01(d)** of the Loan Agreement.

**4.08 Private Sale**. The Secured Parties shall incur no liability as a result of the sale of the Collateral, or any part thereof, at any private sale pursuant to **Section 4.05** conducted in a commercially reasonable manner. Each Grantor hereby waives any claims against Administrative Agent, the Secured Parties or any of them arising by reason of the fact that the price at which the Collateral may have been sold at such a private sale was less than the price that might have been obtained at a public sale or was less than the aggregate amount of the Secured Obligations, even if Administrative Agent, the Secured Parties or any of them accepts the first offer received and does not offer the Collateral to more than one offeree.

14

**4.09** Application of Proceeds. Except as otherwise herein expressly provided and except as provided below in this Section **4.09**, the Proceeds of any collection, sale or other realization of all or any part of the Collateral pursuant hereto, and any other cash at the time held by Administrative Agent or the Secured Parties under this Section **4**, shall be applied by Administrative Agent or the Secured Parties (as the case may be):

First, to the payment of the costs and expenses of such collection, sale or other realization, including reasonable out of pocket costs and expenses of the Secured Parties and the fees and expenses of their agents and counsel, and all expenses incurred and advances made by the Secured Parties in connection therewith;

Next, to the payment in full of the Secured Obligations (other than contingent indemnification obligations for which no claim has been made) in such order as the Secured Parties in their sole discretion shall determine; and

Finally, to the payment to the respective Grantor, or its successors or assigns, or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct, of any surplus then remaining.

**4.10** Attorney in Fact. Without limiting any rights or powers granted by this Agreement to the Secured Parties, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default that has not been waived in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement, Administrative Agent (and any of its officers, employees or agents) hereby is appointed the attorney in fact of each Grantor for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Section 4 and taking any action and executing any instruments that Administrative Agent may deem necessary or advisable to accomplish the purposes hereof, which appointment as attorney in fact is irrevocable and coupled with an interest. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, so long as Administrative Agent shall be entitled under this Section 4 to make collections in respect of the Collateral, Administrative Agent shall have the right and power to receive, endorse and collect all checks made payable to the order of any Grantor representing any dividend, payment or other distribution in respect of the Collateral or any part thereof and to give full discharge for the same.

**4.11 Perfection and Recordation**. Each Grantor authorizes the Secured Parties to file UCC financing statements describing the Collateral as "all assets" or "all personal property and fixtures" of such Grantor *(provided* that no such description shall be deemed to modify the description of Collateral set forth in **Section 3**).

**4.12 Termination**. When all Secured Obligations (other than contingent indemnification obligations for which no claim has been made) shall have been paid in full in cash and all Commitments have expired or been terminated, this Agreement shall automatically terminate, and the Secured Parties shall, upon request of Grantors, cause to be assigned, transferred and delivered, against receipt but without any recourse, warranty or representation whatsoever, any remaining Collateral and money received in respect thereof, to or on the order of the respective Grantor and to be released and canceled all licenses and rights referred to in **Section 4.04(b)**, in each case, at Grantors' sole expense. The Secured Parties shall also, at the expense of such Grantor, execute and deliver to such Grantor upon such termination such UCC termination statements, certificates for terminating the liens on the Motor Vehicles and such other documentation

as shall be reasonably requested by the respective Grantor to effect the termination and release of the Liens on the Collateral as required by this **Section 4.12**, in each case, at Grantors' sole expense.

4.13 Further Assurances. Each Grantor agrees that, from time to time upon the written request of Administrative Agent, such Grantor will execute and deliver such further documents and do such other acts and things as Administrative Agent may reasonably request in order fully to effect the purposes of this Agreement and take all further action that may be required under applicable Law (including the laws of each jurisdiction in which each Grantor or any of its Subsidiaries is organized), or that Administrative Agent may reasonably request, in order to grant, preserve, protect and perfect the validity and priority of the Liens created or intended to be created by the Loan Documents. Each Grantor will promptly cause any subsequently acquired or organized Subsidiary to take such action as shall be necessary to ensure that it is a "Subsidiary Guarantor" in accordance with Section 8.12 of the Loan Agreement and enter into such other security agreements and take such other actions as may be required or reasonably requested by Administrative Agent for the Secured Parties to have a valid first priority Lien (subject to Permitted Priority Liens) on and security interest in all of the assets of such Subsidiary (other than Excluded Assets). In addition, from time to time, each Grantor will, at its sole cost and expense, promptly secure the Secured Obligations by pledging or creating, or causing to be pledged or created, perfected Liens with respect to such of its assets and properties as Administrative Agent shall designate, it being agreed that it is the intent of the parties that the Secured Obligations shall be secured by, among other things, substantially all of the assets (other than Excluded Assets) of the Grantors (including Collateral acquired subsequent to the Closing Date). Such Liens will be created under the Loan Documents in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent and each Grantor shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Administrative Agent all such instruments and documents as Administrative Agent shall reasonably request to evidence compliance with this Section 4.13. The Secured Parties shall release any Lien covering any asset that has been disposed of in accordance with the provisions of the Loan Documents.

## Section 5. Miscellaneous.

**5.01 Notices**. All notices, requests, consents and demands hereunder shall be delivered in accordance with Section 13.02 of the Loan Agreement.

**5.02** No Waiver. No failure on the part of any Secured Party to exercise, and no course of dealing with respect to, and no delay in exercising, any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise by any Secured Party of any right, power or remedy hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy. The remedies herein are cumulative and are not exclusive of any remedies provided by law.

**5.03 Amendments, Etc.** The terms of this Agreement may be waived, altered or amended only by an instrument in writing duly executed by each Grantor and Administrative Agent (unless the consent of a different group of Persons is required in accordance with **Section 13.04** of the Loan Agreement).

# 5.04 Expenses.

(a) The Grantors shall pay or reimburse Administrative Agent and the Secured Parties for costs and expenses in accordance with Section 13.03 of the Loan Agreement.

(b) The Grantors shall hereby indemnify the Secured Parties, their Affiliates, and their respective directors, officers, employees, attorneys, agents, advisors and controlling parties in accordance with Section 13.03(b) of the Loan Agreement.

**5.05 Successors and Assigns**. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the respective successors and permitted assigns of each Grantor, Administrative Agent and the Secured Parties *(provided* that no Grantor shall assign or transfer its rights or obligations hereunder unless consented to in writing by Administrative Agent in accordance with the Loan Agreement (unless the consent of a different group of Persons is required in accordance with **Section 13.04** of the Loan Agreement)).

**5.06 Counterparts**. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument and any of the parties hereto may execute this Agreement by signing any such counterpart.

**5.07 Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction; Etc.** (a) **Governing Law**. This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of laws that would result in the application of the laws of any other jurisdiction; *provided* that Section 5-1401 of the New York General Obligations Law shall apply.

(b) **Submission to Jurisdiction**. Each Grantor agrees that any suit, action or proceeding with respect to this Agreement or any other Loan Document to which it is a party or any judgment entered by any court in respect thereof may be brought initially in the federal or state courts in Houston, Texas or in the courts of its own corporate domicile and irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of each such court for the purpose of any such suit, action, proceeding or judgment. This **Section 5.07(b)** is for the benefit of the Secured Parties only and, as a result, no Secured Party shall be prevented from taking proceedings in any other courts with jurisdiction. To the extent allowed by applicable Laws, the Secured Parties may take concurrent proceedings in any number of jurisdictions.

(c) **Waiver of Venue**. Each Grantor irrevocably waives to the fullest extent permitted by law any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the laying of the venue of any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement and hereby further irrevocably waives to the fullest extent permitted by law any claim that any such suit, action or proceeding brought in any such court has been brought in an inconvenient forum. A final judgment (in respect of which time for all appeals has elapsed) in any such suit, action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in any court to the jurisdiction of which such Grantor is or may be subject, by suit upon judgment.

(d) **Service of Process**. Each party to this Agreement irrevocably consents to service of process in the manner provided for notices in **Section 5.01**. Nothing in this Agreement will affect the right of any party to this Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by law.

17

**5.08 WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL**. EACH PARTY HERETO HEREBY WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY (WHETHER BASED ON CONTRACT, TORT OR ANY OTHER THEORY). EACH PARTY HERETO (A) CERTIFIES THAT NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER AND (B) ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT AND THE OTHER PARTIES HERETO HAVE BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS **SECTION 5.08**.

**5.09 Captions**. The captions and section headings appearing herein are included solely for convenience of reference and are not intended to affect the interpretation of any provision of this Agreement.

**5.10 Agents and Attorneys in Fact**. The Secured Parties may employ agents and attorneys in fact in connection herewith and shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any such agents or attorneys in fact selected by it in good faith.

**5.11 Severability**. If any provision hereof is invalid and unenforceable in any jurisdiction, then, to the fullest extent permitted by law, (a) the other provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect in such jurisdiction and shall be liberally construed in favor of the Secured Parties in order to carry out the intentions of the parties hereto as nearly as may be possible and (b) the invalidity or unenforceability of any provision hereof in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

**5.12 Additional Grantors**. Additional Persons may from time to time after the date of this Agreement become Grantors under this Agreement by executing and delivering to Administrative Agent a supplemental agreement (together with all schedules thereto, a *"Joinder"*) to this Agreement, in substantially the form attached hereto as **Exhibit A**. Accordingly, upon the execution and delivery of any such Joinder by any such Person, such Person shall automatically and immediately, and without any further action on the part of any Person, become a "Grantor" under and for all purposes of this Agreement, and each of the Schedules hereto shall be supplemented in the manner specified in such Joinder. In addition, upon the execution and delivery of any such Joinder, the new Grantor makes the representations and warranties set forth in **Section 2**.

[SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Security Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

BORROWER:

SANARA MEDTECH INC., as Grantor

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Security Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

### SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS:

CELLERATE, LLC, as Grantor a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

WOUND CARE INNOVATIONS, LLC, as Grantor a Nevada limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

UNITED WOUND AND SKIN SOLUTIONS, LLC, as Grantor a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary Address for Notices: 1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Security Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

SANARA BIOLOGICS, LLC, as Grantor a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

SCENDIA BIOLOGICS, LLC, as Grantor a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

ROCHAL TECHNOLOGIES, LLC, as Grantor a Texas limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102

# SANARA MEDTECH APPLIED TECHNOLOGIES, LLC, as Grantor a Texas limited liability company

By: <u>/s/ Michael D. McNeil</u> Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

WOUNDERM, LLC, as Grantor a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Secretary

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

PRECISION HEALING LLC, as Grantor a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Security Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

SANARA COLLAGEN PEPTIDES, LLC, as Grantor a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Michael D. McNeil

Name: Michael D. McNeil Title: Chief Financial Officer

Address for Notices:

1200 Summit Avenue, Suite 414 Fort Worth, Texas 76102 Attn: Michael D. McNeil Tel.: Email:

[Signature Page - Security Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

CRG SERVICING LLC, as Administrative Agent

By: <u>/s/ Nathan Hukill</u> Name: Nathan Hukill Title: Authorized Signatory

[Signature Page – Security Agreement (SANARA MEDTECH INC.)]

## **INDEX OF SCHEDULES**

Schedule 1 Certain Grantor Information Schedule 2 Pledged Shares Schedule 3 **Promissory Notes** Schedule 4 [Reserved] Schedule 5 [Reserved] Schedule 6 [Reserved] Schedule 7 Accounts Schedule 8 Commercial Tort Claims

## **INDEX OF EXHIBITS**

Exhibit A Form of Joinder



## Sanara MedTech Inc. Announces \$55 Million Debt Facility

**FORT WORTH, TX** / **GlobeNewswire** / **April 18, 2024** / **Sanara MedTech Inc**. Based in Fort Worth, Texas, Sanara MedTech Inc. ("Sanara," the "Company," "we," "our" or "us") (NASDAQ: SMTI), a medical technology company focused on developing and commercializing transformative technologies to improve clinical outcomes and reduce healthcare expenditures in the surgical, chronic wound and skincare markets, announced today that it has entered into a \$55.0 million non-dilutive term loan agreement with CRG Servicing LLC, an affiliate of CRG LP ("CRG"), a healthcare focused investment fund, to support the Company's growth initiatives in 2024 and 2025.

Sanara received \$15.0 million in gross proceeds at closing and can draw up to \$40.0 million in additional funds, at its option, in two tranches before June 30, 2025. The Company used approximately \$9.8 million of the net proceeds to retire its existing debt. The remaining net proceeds will be used for the Company's growth initiatives, including permitted acquisitions and investments, as well as for working capital and general corporate purposes. In addition, Sanara is currently in discussions with a commercial bank to establish a \$10.0 million revolving line of credit as permitted under the CRG facility.

Zach Fleming, Sanara's Chief Executive Officer, stated, "We are pleased to partner with CRG, a premier investment firm in the healthcare industry. We believe this non-dilutive capital will allow us to support our growth initiatives and provide access to additional capital for potential acquisition opportunities that the Company may identify as accretive to our business strategy."

Luke Düster, Partner of CRG stated, "We are excited to be working with Sanara and their management team who have a proven record of success. This transaction demonstrates our confidence in the Company's ability to continue to execute on its growth plan by serving more patients and providers with their portfolio of products that can help improve outcomes and reduce healthcare expenses."

## About Sanara MedTech Inc.

With a focus on improving patient outcomes through evidence-based healing solutions, Sanara MedTech Inc. markets, distributes and develops surgical, wound and skincare products for use by physicians and clinicians in hospitals, clinics and all post-acute care settings and offers wound care and dermatology virtual consultation services via telemedicine. Sanara's products are primarily sold in the North American advanced wound care and surgical tissue repair markets. Sanara markets and distributes CellerateRX® Surgical Activated Collagen®, FORTIFY TRG® Tissue Repair Graft and FORTIFY FLOWABLE® Extracellular Matrix as well as a portfolio of advanced biologic products focusing on ACTIGEN<sup>™</sup> Verified Inductive Bone Matrix, ALLOCYTE<sup>™</sup> Plus Advanced Viable Bone Matrix, BiFORM® Bioactive Moldable Matrix, TEXAGEN® Amniotic Membrane Allograft, and BIASURGE® Advanced Surgical Solution to the surgical market. In addition, the following products are sold in the wound care market: BIAKŌS® Antimicrobial Skin and Wound Cleanser, BIAKŌS® Antimicrobial Wound Gel, BIAKŌS® Antimicrobial Skin and Wound Irrigation Solution and HYCOL® Hydrolyzed Collagen. Sanara's pipeline also contains potentially transformative product candidates for mitigation of opportunistic pathogens and biofilm, wound re-epithelialization and closure, necrotic tissue debridement and cell compatible substrates. The Company believes it has the ability to drive its pipeline from concept to preclinical and clinical development while meeting quality and regulatory requirements. Sanara is constantly seeking long-term strategic partnerships with a focus on products that improve outcomes at a lower overall cost.

## About CRG

CRG is a premier healthcare investment firm that has committed more than \$4 billion of assets across five funds to date. The firm seeks to invest between \$20 - \$300 million in companies across the healthcare spectrum, including: medical devices, biopharmaceuticals, tools & diagnostics, services and information technology. CRG provides growth capital in the form of long-term debt and equity to

support innovative, commercial-stage healthcare companies that address large, unmet medical needs. The firm partners with public and private companies to provide flexible financing solutions and world-class support to achieve exceptional growth objectives with minimal dilution. CRG maintains offices in Boulder, New York and Houston. For more information, please visit crglp.com.

## Information about Forward-Looking Statements

The statements in this press release that do not constitute historical facts are "forward-looking statements," within the meaning of and subject to the safe harbor created by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements may be identified by terms such as "aims," "anticipates," "believes," contemplates," "continue," "could," "estimates," "expect," "forecast," "guidance," "intend," "may," "plan," "possible," "potential," "predicts," "preliminary," "projects," "seeks," "should," "targets," "will" or "would," or the negatives of these terms, variations of these terms or other similar expressions. These forward-looking statements include, among others, statements regarding the negotiation and establishment of a new revolving credit facility, the identification of potential acquisitions and growth initiatives, the intended use of net proceeds from the CRG facility, the development of new products, the timing of commercialization of our products, the regulatory approval process and expansion of the Company's business in telehealth and wound care. These items involve risks, contingencies and uncertainties such as Sanara's ability to negotiate and establish a new revolving credit facility on favorable terms or at all, our ability to identify and consummate favorable and accretive acquisitions and effectively integrate any companies or products that we acquire, our ability to identify and effectively utilize the net proceeds for growth initiatives, the extent of product demand, market and customer acceptance, the effect of economic conditions, competition, pricing, uncertainties associated with the development and process for obtaining regulatory approval for new products, the ability to consummate and integrate acquisitions, and other risks, contingencies and uncertainties detailed in the Company's SEC filings, which could cause the Company's actual operating results, performance or business plans or prospects to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by these statements.

All forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which they are made, and the Company undertakes no obligation to revise any of these statements to reflect the future circumstances or the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as required by applicable securities laws.

## **Investor Contact:**

Callon Nichols, Director of Investor Relations 713-826-0524 <u>CNichols@sanaramedtech.com</u>

SOURCE: Sanara MedTech Inc.

Apr.	17,	2024
1 1 1 1 1		

Cover	Apr. 17, 2024
Cover [Abstract]	
Document Type	8-K
Amendment Flag	false
Document Period End Date	Apr. 17, 2024
Entity File Number	001-39678
Entity Registrant Name	SANARA MEDTECH INC.
Entity Central Index Key	0000714256
Entity Tax Identification Number	59-2219994
Entity Incorporation, State or Country Code	<u>e</u> TX
Entity Address, Address Line One	1200 Summit Avenue
Entity Address, Address Line Two	Suite 414
Entity Address, City or Town	Fort Worth
Entity Address, State or Province	TX
Entity Address, Postal Zip Code	76102
City Area Code	(817)
Local Phone Number	529-2300
Written Communications	false
Soliciting Material	false
Pre-commencement Tender Offer	false
Pre-commencement Issuer Tender Offer	false
Title of 12(b) Security	Common Stock, \$0.001 par value
Trading Symbol	SMTI
Security Exchange Name	NASDAQ
Entity Emerging Growth Company	false

( Transact's () Tisstanet's () Tisstanet's () Tisstanet's () Tisstant's Tisty//anese Tissta's () Tisst ] "ashema": { "less1": { "ash1-20240417.med" labellish", { "labellish", { "labellish", { "seti-J0200017\_lab\_am1" 1, "reportDount": 1, "haneNed": "Sound-Libba", "Signt": brue, "signe": brue / Tang": { "marust": { "salest": { "label": "Remotent Fing", "documentation": "Remimen Fing that is ) ): Tashi andTa ( Tash<sup>0</sup> ] Mei CityleseCode": { Mei CityleseCode: { Me Account with the second of stypes of the second state of Manussiaalise", "Region seeks of sum ] ] Taskingel", [] Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel", Taskingel, 2022 Taskingel", Taskingel, Zaskingel, 2022 "Taskingel", Taskingel, 2022 Taskingel, Taskingel, 2022 Taskinge in Tangan'i ( Tangan'i ( Tangan'i (Tangan'i Tangan Ead Data") "Tangan tanàna tan'i Tand data af sararak fisani yana in the Basak --80-50." ]; "Recard" [ "Recard" [ "Sided" [Toronest Annual Report", "Sided": "Document Annual Report", "Sidenmentation": "Reclama Elegethic is true only for a form word as an annual re 1 5 70000 and 7 ( ) 70007 70007 ] ful DersmentFiscalPeriofForm\*\*( { fulsiye\*, "EinclPeriofForm\*ye\*, Periof\*, "Noty://ads.ee.per/doi/3231, "Dersmethics.ee.per/doi/3231, "Pereortation" [ "Noty://assessethics.com/ecis/Cover" ], 

r,

) The set of the formation of the set of th overed in the document, in YTY-80-22 is Tangal ( "Marwa") ( "Tala") ( "Tala") ( "Talawa") Tournama Quarterly Report, "Talawa") Tournama Ling that is true only for a form used as an quarterly report. la Tanha andTa ( Tanha andTa ( l: "merudy" ( "eside") ( "linke": ( "linke": "Brownest Hall Company Event Date", "linke": "Stromentation", "Date of event requiring a shall company report." lang". ( "man". ( "main". ( "Anamentalization" "Muchane King bins in tows for a Hall Company Report pursuant to accelera 13 or 13(α) of the Ke ]; "Many"; [ "Many"; [ "Sind"; ] "Sinder: [ "Anomeniation"; "Reclass fing that is true only for a free weed as a transition report. l "mabh erd": | "ell" "line" } \*dillowsamenhType": { \*dillowsamenhType"; { \*dillowsamenhType"; \*disting; //dist.sec.pev/doi/2023\*; \*linesinsame\*; \*Dissentantion\* { \*presentation\*; { \*histor//waamaamethenh.vem/sele/Dover\* . lengen Martin L "Martin" | "Ander" Manamanian Tape" | "Ander" Manamanian Tape | "Ander" Manamanian Tape | "Ander" Manamanian | Tape | 1 μ ματογραφικά με μουργαστατο μαζιματό με ματογραφικά ματογραιστα ματογραφικά ματογραιστα ματογραφικά ματογρα μ ] Tel: Entitybldersalddraallool"r [ "del: Sotitybldersaldorsallool"r [ "del: yym" r "moraallood" soting tend yym", "mora" " "bityp//doloraalddraaslood", "presentation" r [ "bityp//manassedtech.com/vele/Cover" ]r ]; "Tang"; { "Tang"; { "siaf"; { "lishe": Tanity Address, Address Lise Dec"; "lisherthing": "Address Lise I such as Astro, Building Name, Direct Name" ) ) such meets [] ing": { "mova": { "mole": { "lade": "Tally Address, Address Line Tev", "decomplation": "Address Line 2 such as Evrent or Evice number" ]; "samq": [ "samq": [ "sale": [ "iden": String Address, Address Lie There", "decumentation": "Address Lie 3 such as an Office Fack" ), "Ineq": { "mares": { "file": { "likel": "Entity Address, Country", "forumentation": "IDD IIG-1 alpha-2 country code." ) Sang": { "eale"; { "sale"; { "sale"; { "saled"; { "documentation"; "Code for the postal or sig code", "Moreamentation"; "Code for the postal or sig code". "Lang": [ "Annum": [ "saint": [ "laint": ["Stilly Rockamptoy Proceedings, Reporting Correct", "Simulation": "For registrants include in hashoptoy proceedings during the p l br Tasth selfts ( "age" ) Jan Zosky Communities Killer see Constanting \* ( \* An Zosky Communities Killer see Constanting \* ) \* Constant \* , "Proving / Anti- area, provided / 2020 \* , \* Toronizame \* , " Each is given model with the medicate and imp \* , \* Toronizame \* ( \* The State of the Constant \* Constant \* Constant \* ) \* Provided to the constant \* Constant \* Constant \* ( \* The State of the Constant \* )

"dei EntityCurrentReportingDistus": {
"ministrype": "peakedismType",
"nessi": 'http://wisi.mer.por/dei/2023",
"incolname": "EntityCurrentReportingDistus",
"nessimticu":

[s "isop": { "estad": { "sided": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "ident": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "documentation": "Endinate "Est" or "Es-"documentation": "Endinate "Est" or "Es-"documentation": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "documentation": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "documentation": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "documentation": "Estity Correct Reporting Data "State" (Estity Correct Reporting Data "State"): [ "State" (Estity Correct Reporting Data "State"): [ "State": [ "State" (Estity Correct Reporting Data "State"): [ "State": [ "State: [ "Sta 'sag'': [ 'sar-m'' [ 'sain''] [ 'label' [ 'Thitly Emerging Ermsth Company', 'label' [ 'Thitly Emerging Ermsth Company', 'decommondation'' "Indicate if registrant merin the emerging growth company reliver." ] Test EstisyEnTransitionTrains" ( "mailtype": "BanizaalumeType", "mare", "Dityp/Sale.ex.pur/dd/2223", "mare", "Schige/Sale.ex.pur/dd/2223", "paramentails", "SchigEnTransitionTrains", "physecontails", " "bhyg//anamanethent.com/rele/Screet" ]; lang": { "exault" { "sult": { "limit" filested Bot To Tee the Estended Transition Period", "limit" "Elected Bot To Tee the Estended Transition Period", "limit" a set of the set .ass\_ref\*: [] }, del EnityFileCotepusy\*: [ "mbligger", "ElseCotepusyTemSyme", "reserve", "http://bol.ass.pr/st TimeLoume", "EnityFileCotepusy", "presentation": [] "http://samaansethenb.com/rele/~~~~~~ ); "dmail Exhity Innorquent Limitat eCountry Code": { "dmail Lyne": "EndpartExhit=Country Code"ype"; "noras": "Exhity //Advi.mer.quer/Advi/2023"; "Innorman": "Exhity Country Code" "presentat Lim": { "http://Assamameth.exh.rom/relm/Cover" "angl. ( "enal": [ "subd": Taily Ionoposium, State or Country Code", "Minamentation", "Pur-character ISBA code representing the state or country of incorporation." b Tang": { "maran" { "label": "Entity Interactive Data Correct", "Advancementation": "Realman Flag that is true when the ctive Data File required to be ) De Teach and to ( Teach ); TeangTr.( TeangTr.( TeangTr.); Tainers; Tisher; Tis ) "mach well": [] "mach well": [] "mach properties and lines": [] "mach property "mach lines [] and prove "mach provided and provided (2023)", "inscisses", "Mach properties and have", "provided (2023)", "inscisses", "Mach properties and have", "inscisses", [] "have provided (2023)", "inscisses", "Mach provided (2023)", "inscisses", [] "have provided (2023)", "inscisses", [] "mach provided (2023)", "mach provided (2023)", "inscisses", [] "mach provided (2023)", 1: Tang's ( Ta ) dei EnityTanldentificationUnders": ( dei Enitys": "employerIditeTyys", Tessi": "Adays//Akil.ex.gm/Ada/3021", "Tessines": "EnityTessi (Ada/2021", "Personation": ") data (Constanting): () () data (Constanting): () () data (Constanting): ); "Teart"; { "Teart"; { "Sale"; { "Sale"; Tearty Tea Sentification Roder"; "Sales": "The Tea Sentification Roder (TR); also howen as an Englayer Identific "decomposation": "The Tea Sentification Roder (TR); also howen as an Englayer Identific on Hosker (EIH), is a unique D-digit value assigned by the "ash, ref"; [] [-"bal Excitable Informations and Excess": { "ball Expert" "probable Excitable pro-main states of the states of the states of the state "income to the states of the states of the states" "income the states of the states of the states of the state "presentation of the states of the states of the states" [] ] "del Estension": { "del Syge": "normalizedTringDiemDype", "norma": "Dobys//Mainer.gen/del/DDDP, TionInem": "Estension", "presentation"; ] "boby/ Amazamed bob, com/roin/Crowe" , Tanada ( Tanada ( Tanada ) Tanada ( Tanada ) Tanada ( Tanada ) Tanada ( Tanada ) "http://anaaaseducoi.com/sels/Crows" [] "iang": [ "merus": [ "siden": [ "iakes": "Local Phone Nucker", "decumentation": "Local phone number for exhity." ing\*, { The second of the second se dei Obsellgertingflandseflicellusier": {
 "dei Obsellgertingflandseflicellusier": {
 "dei Syge", "siberlagertingflandseflicellusier";
 "mest", "bis/sig//deil.arg, env/dei/2027;
 "linsland": "bis/sigliandseflicellusier",
 "generatistic.";
 []
 "destart", []
 "destart", "bis/sigliandseflicellusier",
 "generatistic.";
 [] -"energ": [ "energ": [ "energ": "Other Paymoning Domained like Konker", " "Anamoning," "("fine 11", or Vites 11", appendixed when has basis of anomaning is sublex US DAD our IPEL" "Anamoning," "("fine 11", or Vites 11", appendixed when has basis of anomaning is sublex US DAD our IPEL"

-227

), "math\_red": ( "gt" ing": ( "enal"; ( "enal"; "Thermoneneeses Tonder Offer", "Annumentation": "Builden flag blat is tree shee the Tone D-E filing in intended to satisfy the filing ] ..., Derverky 22021.htm", ( "mail: Dispert", "mercal by? (htm:/head/ppet", "mercal byper/imble.com.gov/dda/2022", "Derechand", "phys./imble.com.gov/dda/2022", "Derechands for ", 1 "making://amanamedheeb.com/eolm/Cover" ]; ) "del Derosity/2021:10", ( "delayse", "merosity/14.101:eetype", "dessit", "bitgs//skit.eety22221: "lissinger", "bereity22221:10", "presentation", [ "bitgs//samasmethech.com/sele/Cover" L. ); "seque": "seque": "state": "state": "sequences and states and states and sequences and sequences." ) "And Derver by Enchangelines" + ( "And Dyne", "Separation on production Dyne", "Analogys", "Separation on open (doi/3023\*, "Less inters", "Steven by Canhangelines", "presentation or ; ( "Astep://samaaneedicedu.com/scir/Lewer" t 2: Tang": { Tang": { Tang": } Tang": A second s ) is increasing "Approximation (in the second seco ) Tashh\_refTr ( Tash\_refTr ( ) Laboratorian and the second ) The Transmission of the State Sta must to Bule \$25 under the ) Tead and ", ( Tea American Series Annual American Ameri American A Management - Andre Series - Andre - A  $\label{eq:starter} \begin{array}{c} \mbox{transformation} & \mbo$ Research of the second Teachard (1997)
 Teachard (1997)
 Second (1997)
 Sec ); "siG": ( "siG": ( "siG": SiG", "siG": SiG", "SiG": Toron SiG", Tommer': SiG"; Tommer': SiG"; Tommer': SiG"; SiG": SiG", Tommer': SiG"; SiG": SiG", "Without the second secon "Section": "Ave-/-"ell": [ "ell": "bidge//www.skel.cog/2013/esle "bidlokme": "BEC", "Bunder: "Buner: "All", "Sumber": "210", /\* "Section": "400", /; "Instant", "2017 ".12", ( ".12", ( ".12", ( ".12", ".12", ".14",".14",".14",".14",".14",".14","".14",".14",".14",".14",".14",".14", "Section": \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ "sl": \_\_\_\_\_\_ "sl": \_ Thisp://www.skeling "Sublicker': "BUD", "Samt": "Section let", "Subker": "St", "Subker": "St", "Subker: "St",

2272